FOUR KEY CONCEPTS OF THE QUR'AN

Sayyid Abul A'lā Mawdūdī (r)

Translated and Edited by Tarik Jan
References Revised by Abu Hamdan

Four Basic Terms

ABUL A'LA MAWDUDI

Those of us who have been familiar with Maulana Maududi's writings from the beginning are aware that, at the start, he confined himself mainly to the fundamentals, trying to scrub away the centuries old crusts which had dimmed the true Islamic concepts and to remove the misunderstandings that had spread gradually regarding the basic principles and purpose of Islam. His book, Qur'an Ki Char Bunyadi Istilaahen, which originally appeared in his monthly Urdu magazine, Tarjuman-u Qur'an, was one such effort, the intention being to remove the misunderstandings which had come to prevail widely concerning four basic Qur'ānic terms, Ilaah, Rabb, Deen and 'Ibadah, to bring out their true connotations by reference direct to the Qur'an itself. Although it took us some time to get round to the job, we on our part were able to start bringing out an English translation of the book in the Academy's monthly journal, The Criterion. We are glad that it has since been possible for us to bring out the whole translation in book form, after an extensive revision which we hope would have helped in improving the sense and making it clearer. I feel sure that this book will help all those who wish to acquaint themselves with Qur'anic teachings as to the sense in which Muslims should regard Allah Almighty as the Ilaah and the Rabb, His Deen as the way of life meant by Him for man, and 'Ibadah as the primary purpose of His creation of man. Brother Abu Asad, a research fellow in the Academy has done a nice job - and quite painstaking too in rendering the book into English. May Allāh 🚵 accept and reward his efforts.

A.H. Syed Manawar Hasan C.E. Secretary General Islamic Research Academy Karachi

Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	4
1.1. Four Basic Terms	4
1.2. Importance	6
1.3. Why the Misapprehensions	7
1.4. The Consequences	9
2. ILAH	9
2.1. Dictionary Meanings	10
2.2. The Pre-Islamic Concept	11
2.3. The Criterion for Godhood	17
2.4. The Qur'ānic Approach	18
3. RABB	27
3.1. The General Meanings	27
3.2. False Notions about Rububiyyah	32
3.2.1. Hazrat Nuh's People	32
3.2.2. The 'Aad People	35
3.2.3. The Thamūd	35
3.2.4. The People of Hazrat Ibrahim and Namrud	37
3.2.5. Lot's People	42
3.2.6. Shu'aib's People	43
3.2.7. The Pharaoh and his People	45
3.2.8. The Jews and Christians	55
3.2.9. The Meccan Pagans	58
3.2.10. The Message of the Qur'ān	64
4. IBADAH	72
5. DEEN	87
5.1. Usage and Meaning	87
5.2 First and Second Sense	88
5.3. The Third Sense	90
5.4. The Fourth Sense	93
5.5. As a Comprehensive Term	94

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Four Basic Terms

Ilaah, Rabb, Deen and 'Ibadah, are four terms basic to the whole teaching of the Qur'ān. Throughout its pages, it stresses again and again that Allah Almighty is the Rabb and the Ilaah; that there is no ilaah but He, nor is there any other rabb, nor does He share with anyone else the qualities and attributes implied by these terms. He, and He alone should therefore be accepted as one's Ilaah and Rabb, and no one else should in the least be believed to possess the attributes which these words imply. It also demands that we should give our ibadah to Him and Him alone, and not to anyone else, and make our deen exclusive to Him and reject all other deens!

 \bigcirc وَمَا أَرْسَلْنَا مِن قَبْلِكَ مِن رَّسُولٍ إِلَّا نُوحِىَ إِلَيْهِ أَنَّهُۥ لَاۤ إِلَٰهَ إِلَّا فَاعْبُدُونِ And to every Messenger We ordained before you (O Prophet), the message which We gave for himself and for others) was none other than that "There is no Ilaah but Myself, and therefore give your 'ibadah to Me alone." (al-Anbiyaa' 21:25)

...And (they) were not Ordered except to give their 'ibadah to one Ilaah, only; there is no ilaah except He, He is free of (the taint of) what they attribute to Him by their shirk (that is, by associating others with Him in His exclusive qualities and attributes). (at-Tawbah 9:31)

Verily this Brotherhood of the Prophets is a single Brotherhood, and I am the Rabb of you all, therefore give your 'ibadah to Me alone. (al-Anbiyaa' 21:92)

Say to them (0 Prophet): Would you have me seek-for rabb any other than Allah, and He the Rabb of everything there is!.... (al-An'am 6:164)

...So, whosoever yearns to meet his Rabb, let him do good deeds, and let him not mix up his ibadah of Him with that of any other(s). (al-Kahf 18:110)

وَلَقَدْ بَعَثْنَا فِي كُلِّ أُمَّةٍ رَّسُولًا أَنِ ٱعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَٱجْتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّغُوتَ لَّفَمِنْهُم مَّنْ هَدَى ٱللَّهُ وَالْجُتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّغُوتَ لَفَمِنْهُم مَّنْ عَلَيْهِ ٱلضَّلَالَةُ ۚ فَسِيرُواْ فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ فَٱنظُرُواْ كَيْفَ كَانَ عَلَيْهِ ٱلْمُكَذِّبِينَ ۞

And indeed we raised a Messenger in every people that they should give their 'ibadah to Allah, and abstain severely from giving it to Taghoot. [Literally, this word can apply to a person who commits any kind of transgression].

(al-Nahl 16:36)

In the sense in which it is used in the Qur'ān it denotes a person who transgresses the limits prescribed by his status as a creation of God, who sets himself up as a god and makes the people treat him as such. There are three degrees of transgression or rebellion of a human being vis-a-vis God:

The first is that, so far as the principle of the thing is concerned, a person believes in obedience to God to be the right course, but when it comes to deeds, he disobeys. This is known as Fisq.

The second is that he should give up obedience to God as a matter of principle and either do as he pleases or obey someone else (in the sense in which one owes obedience to God). This is Kufr.

The third is that not only does he rebel against God, denying Him and His right to lay down the law for man but also begins to make his own law prevail in the land. It is the person who reaches this third stage who is a Taghoot, and no person can be a Mu'min in Allāh in the real sense unless he repudiates Taghoot.

(Note by the Translator: From the point of view as last explained all those "Muslim" heads of state who deliberately substituted any portion of Islamic by non-Islamic law fall naturally to the category of Taghoots, no matter how much they might protest their devotion to Islam and their professed desire for the glory of Muslims, though in the latter case the glory, actually sought is only that of their own notion and the means advocated are often either a return to their pre-Islamic culture or the adoption of the present day decadent Western culture. Abu Asad)]

Do you wish for some deen other than Allah's, (and this despite the fact that to Him submits all there is in the Heavens and in or upon the Earth, willingly or unwilling, and all are to return unto Him? (aal-'Imran 3:83)

Say (O Prophet): The Injunction laid upon me is to give my 'ibadah to Allah, and reserve my deen exclusively for Him. (az-Zumar 39:11)

Verily Allah is my Rabb, and is yours too; therefore, give your worship to Him alone-that (truly is the only real) straight path. (aal 'Imran 3:51)

The verses quoted above are just by way of example, and not the only ones of their kind. Whosoever makes more than a cursory study of the Qur'ān will soon realise that the entire contents revolve round these four terms only, and that the central idea of the whole book is that: Allah is the Rabb, and the Ilaah; No one else possesses the qualities and attributes implied by these terms; Wherefore men should give their 'ibadah to Him and Him alone; and one's deen should be exclusively for Him with no share of it for any other.

1.2. Importance

It should however be obvious even from the quotations given that it is essential for proper comprehension of the teachings of the Qur'ān fully to understand the implications of these four terms. The Qur'ān will in fact lose its whole meaning for anyone who does not

know what is meant by ilaah or rabb, what constitutes 'ibadah, and what the Qur'ān means when it uses the word deen. He will fail to learn what Tawhid (belief in the One-ness of Allah in the fullest sense) is, or what constitutes its anti-thesis, that is, shirk (the attribution to others, either wholly or partially, of any of Allah's exclusive qualities or attributes).

It will not be possible for him to make his 'ibadah, or his deen, exclusive for Allah alone. And little better than such a completely ignorant man would be the one who has only a vague idea of what the terms imply, because in that case the whole teaching of the Qur'an will remain vague and incomplete for him, and both his belief and his conduct will fatally leave much to be desired. He will no doubt keep on reciting the words of the kalimah, and even explain that it means that there is no ilaah but Allah, and yet, in practice, he will keep treating many another to be an ilaah too. He will go through life proclaiming that there is no rabb but Allah, and yet for all that there will be many whom he will be treating as rabbs. He will protest, and affirm, with all seriousness and sincerity, that he does not give his 'ibadah to any but Allah, and will yet keep giving to others unknowingly. If anyone even so much as hints that he has any other deen, he would feel offended enough to come to blows with the accuser, and yet in practice, he will unwittingly be giving his allegiance to many another deen. No one will ever hear him actually use the words Allah or rabb in respect of any but in the specific sense in which the words have been employed in the Qur'an, but he will be conducting himself as if he had many an ilaah and many a rabb though without realising this, just like the person who never realised until he was specifically told that he had been uttering prose all his life. If someone were to tell him in so many words that he was giving his 'ibadah to others, and thus committing shirk, he might resent this strongly and even quarrel violently, but according to the criteria applicable he will unconsciously have been living as a worshipper of others as an adherent of the deens of others, without ever suspecting that in fact was the case.

1.3. Why the Misapprehensions

The reason why the misapprehensions hinted at above have come into existence is a historical one. When the Qur'ān was first presented to the Arabs they all knew what was meant by ilaah or rabb as both the words were already current in their language. They were not new terms, nor were any new meanings put upon them. They knew fully well what the connotations were and so, when it was said that Allah alone is the Ilaah, and the Rabb and that no one has the least share in the qualities and attributes which the words denote, they at once comprehended the full import, understood completely without any doubt or uncertainty as to what specifically was being declared to Pertain to Allah exclusively and what

was being hence denied to others. Those who opposed the precept were very clear in their minds as to the implications of denying others than Allāh to be ilaahs or rabbs, in any sense, while those who accepted it knew equally well what they would have to give up by their acceptance and what they would forgo.

Similarly, the words 'ibadah and deen were in common use, and the people knew what was meant by 'abd, what state was implied by 'uboodiyyah (the state of being an 'abd) what kind of conduct was referred to when the word 'ibadah was used, and what was the sense of the term deen. So, when they were told to give up the 'ibadah of all others and reserve it exclusively for Allah, and give up all other deens and enter into the Deen of Allah only, they felt no difficulty in concluding what the Qur'ānic da'wah (message) implied and the drastic revolution in their way of life it sought to bring about.

But as centuries passed, the real meanings of these terms gradually underwent subtle changes so that, in course of time, instead of the full connotations, they came to stand for only very limited meanings or restricted and rather vague concepts. One reason was the gradual decline of interest in the Arabic language and the other that the words ceased to have the same meanings for the later generations of Muslims that they had for the original Arabs to whom the Qur'ān had been revealed. It is for these two reasons that in the more recent lexicons and commentaries many of the Qur'ānic words began to be explained not by their original sense but by what they had by then come to stand for, e.g.,

- The word 'ilaah', as used in respect of others than God, came to be synonymous with idols or gods.
- The word 'rabb' came to mean only someone who brings up or rears or feeds another or provides for his worldly needs.
- 'Ibadah' began to be understood as the performance of a set of rituals of worship.
- 'Deen' began to mean a religion, or belief in some precepts.
- And the word 'Taghoot' began to be translated to mean an idol or the Devil.

The result obviously was that it became difficult for people to get at the real message of the Qur'ān. The Qur'ān asks people not to regard any other than Allah as an ilaah. People thought that since they had actually given up the worship of idols or of others regarded as gods, they had fulfilled the requirements, although in practice they have in fact gone on treating others as gods, but without the least suspicion crossing their minds that they were actually doing so. The Qur'ān had asked that men should not acknowledge any other than

God as rabb. The people thought that since they did not profess anyone else to be a rabb, they had complied with the full requirements of the concept of Tawhid.

True enough, their oral professions or even their own understanding of their beliefs and actions, denoted that for them Allah was the one and only Rabb, but they little realised that by their actions they were instead according to many another too the status of rabb. They protested that they no longer worshipped the idols, that they uttered curses on the Devil, and prostrated themselves before Allah only, and so here too they were doing all that the Qur'ān required of them. And yet, how far they were from that!

All they did was to give up the idols shaped by the hands of men, but not any of the other taghoots. And as for 'ibadah, here too, except for the formalities generally associated with worship, they continued giving it to many others besides Allah. The same has been the case with deen. To reserve it exclusively for Allah came to mean to profess only the 'religion of Islam,' and not any of the other religions known as such, and this was all that was required and whosoever did this had satisfied the criterion of exclusiveness, although when looked at from the wider connotation of the word 'deen', the majority fall far, far short of the criterion.

1.4. The Consequences

This being the case, is it any wonder that, through the mist that has come to surround the precise sense of the four terms in question, more than three-fourths of the teachings of the Qur'ān, or rather, the real spirit thereof, have become obscured, and this is the main cause of the shortcomings that are to be seen in peoples' beliefs and acts despite the fact that they have not formally given up the faith of Islam but are still in its fold.

It is therefore of utmost importance that in order to have a full and complete understanding of the Qur'ānic teachings and of their central idea, one should know, as a fundamental to being a good Muslim, what these terms really mean. Although I have given explanations of these terms in many earlier writings, they are not enough to remove all the misconceptions in peoples' minds, nor are they likely to satisfy everybody because, in the absence of full semantic explanations based on recognized Arabic usage, and quotations from the Qur'ān itself, I might be taken as expressing my own opinion only - an opinion which in any case will not appeal to those who differ with me on other issues. I shall therefore endeavour, in the forthcoming discussions, to extensively quote the dictionary sense of the words, and not say anything which I cannot base either on recognized usage, or the Qur'ān.

The order I shall follow will be Ilaah, Rabb, Ibadah, and Deen.

2. ILAH

2.1. Dictionary Meanings

The root of this word consists of the three letters, *alif*, *laam*, and *haa* and the connotations of various derivations, as one finds in lexicons are as follows:

- Became confused or perplexed.
- Achieved peace and mental calm by seeking refuge with someone or establishing relations with him.
- Became frightened of some impending mishap or disaster, and someone gave him the necessary shelter.
- Turned to another eagerly, due to the intensity of his feelings for him.
- The lost offspring of the she-camel rushed to snuggle up to its mother on finding it.
- Became hidden, or concealed.
- Got elevated.
- Adored.
- Offered worship to.

If we reflect upon these original meanings, we can gain the necessary idea of how the verb came to mean the act of worship and the noun to denote the object of worship. There are four considerations to bear in mind in this connection:

Foremost among the factors which engender a sentiment of some degree of adoration for some one is a person's own state of being in distress or need. He cannot even conceive of worshipping someone unless he has reason to believe that someone to be in a position to remove his distress, to fulfil his needs, to give him shelter and protect him in time of danger, and soothe his troubled heart. It goes without saying that the above belief is accompanied by a belief also in the superiority of the other in status, power, and strength. It is also a matter of fact that where any of the needs of a human being are met under the ordinary process of give and take, which takes place perceptibly before one's own eyes, it leads to no sense of reverence, much less of adoration, for the other. For example, if I should be in need of money and, having applied for, and been given a job, am paid for it, since the whole transaction would take place within the full ken of my senses, and I would be fully aware of the circumstances or the reason for giving me the money, I would experience not the slightest desire to offer my employer any adoration. That sentiment arises only when there is some element of mystery surrounding the personality, the power, or the ability of the other to fulfil

peoples' needs or to influence events. That is why the word chosen to denote an object of worship includes in its meanings the senses of mystery, perplexity, and superiority in status, etc. Lastly, it is only natural that if one believes another to be in a position to fulfil one's needs, to provide shelter and protection, to soothe a disturbed heart and fill it with peace and calm, one turns eagerly to that person as a matter of course.

We may therefore safely conclude from the above that the connotation of the word ilaah includes the capacities to fulfil the needs of others, to give them shelter and protection, to relieve their minds of distress and agitation, superiority, and the requisite authority and power to do all these, to be mysterious in some way or hidden from men's eyes, and the turning of men eagerly to him.

2.2. The Pre-Islamic Concept

Having discussed the various literal senses of the word, let us now see what the pre-Islamic concepts of ilaah were, and which of these the Qur'an strove to reject:

 \bigcirc وَٱتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ ءَالِهَةً لِّيَكُونُواْ لَهُمْ عِزَّا \bigcirc And they have taken for their ilaahs others than Allah, that they may according to their reckoning be a source of strength to them (or that coming under their protection may confer security). (al-Maryam 19:81)

And they have taken others than Allah as their ilaahs hoping that they might be helped when needed. (al-Yaseen 36:74)

From these two verses we learn that the Arabs of the Jahiliyyah (the pre-Islamic period of Ignorance) believed that those whom they regarded as ilaahs were their patrons, would come to their rescue in time of danger or difficulty, and that by placing themselves under their protection they rendered themselves safe from fear, molestation or harm.

...And when the Decree of your Lord had gone forth (and the time came for its execution), the ilaahs they used to invoke instead of Allah proved of no avail to them and contributed only to their doom.... (al-Hud 11:101)

And those whom the people call to instead of Allah have not created aught, but are themselves creatures. Dead they are, and not alive, and they know not when they would be raised from their state, the real ilaah is the One and Only Ilaah....

(an-Nahl 18:20-21)

Invoke not; or pray to, any ilaah along with Allah. There is no ilaah but He....

[It should be borne in mind that the word Ilaah is used in the Qur'an in two different senses, namely, the object or being, etc., to whom worship is actually being given, irrespective of whether rightly or wrongly, and the Being who is really worthy of worship. In this verse, the word is used in the first sense on the first occasion and in the other sense on the second. -. Maududi] (al-Yunus 28:88)

....And those who, instead of praying to Allah, pray to His supposed associates do not but follow suppositions and idle guesses. (al-Qasas 10:66)

These verses point to three aspects.

The first is that the Arabs used to address their prayers to those whom they regarded as their ilaahs and invoke them in times of distress or for fulfilment of any of their needs.

The second is that these ilaahs included not only Jinns, angels, and gods, but dead humans too, as one can see from the second of the above verses.

The third is that they believed that these ilaahs could hear their prayers and could come to their rescue.

It seems desirable to clear up one point, at this stage, about the nature of the prayer made to the ilaah or ilaahs and the help or succour sought of them. If I feel thirsty, and call to my servant to give me some water, or am unwell and call for a doctor for treatment, my summons to them does not constitute du'a, that is, it has no similarity to a prayer sent up to a deity, nor does this make either the servant or the doctor into an ilaah. Both these are common, in everyday happenings, with nothing of the supernatural about them. However, if I should, while feeling thirsty or unwell, call to some saint or god instead of the servant or a doctor, that obviously would amount to treating the saint or god as an ilaah and to my addressing a du'a to him.

Addressing a prayer to a saint confined to his grave hundreds or even thousands of miles away [In point of principle, it makes no difference if the distance were of a few feet only, the significant point being the act of addressing a prayer to someone who is dead and is believed to possess, even in, or perhaps because of that state, some extraordinary powers not only of hearing the prayer but also of granting it if he so chooses. It is also believed that the saint may, if he cannot himself grant the prayer, pass it up to God with a recommendation] clearly indicates that I believe him – though dead – to be possessed of the power to listen to a prayer at such a distance or to otherwise being aware of things so far off or, if one may use the appropriate Arabic words, to be both samee' and baseer' [Literally, these words, which are actually two of Allah's personal attributes, mean, the All-Hearing the All-Seeing, respectively. God's knowledge transcends everything, and He is aware of everything that is happening anywhere. This is not the case with His creatures, whose capacities in these respects are severely limited. To believe someone other than God to have power to physically hear prayer offered out of his hearing or to see things happening out of his sight amounts to attributing to him powers which are God's only, and which He has never given to any of His creatures]

My action would clearly imply belief in their exercising such a way over the realm of creation as to be able to have water reach me or to make me recover from my illness. In the case of a god, my prayer would mean that I believe him to possess power over water and over health and sickness, and to therefore arrange, by supernatural means, to fulfil my needs. Thus, the basis on which a prayer is addressed to someone includes necessarily a concept of his being possessed of some supernatural authority and power.

And, verily, We did destroy the places of which you see ruins about you, and We showed them Our signs in diverse ways that they might turn (away from their wrong ways to Us). So why did not those whom they had made their ilaahs, and presumed to have access to Us, help them in their hour of doom? Far from helping, they abandoned them and made themselves scarce, exposing the hollowness of their falsehoods and fabrications. [The reference here obviously is not to mythological or inanimate gods, but to priests and others who exacted peoples' worship and thus set themselves up as Ilaahs in opposition to the True Ilaah]

(al-Ahqaf 46:27-28)

وَمَا لِيَ لَآ أَعْبُدُ ٱلَّذِي فَطَرَنِي وَ إِلَيْهِ تُرْجَعُونَ ۞ ءَأَتَّخِذُ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ ءَالِهَةً إِن يُرِدْنِ ٱلرَّحْمَانُ بِضُرُّ لَا تُغْنِ عَنِّي شَفَاعَتُهُمْ شَيْبًا وَلَا يُنقِذُونِ ۞

And wherefore should I not give my worship to Him who created me and to Whom all of you will return? Should I take for myself ilaah other than Allah Who, should He Who is also Ar-Rahman wish me any harm, will avail me naught by their intercession, nor will they be able to come to my rescue? (al-Yaseen 36:22-23)

اَلَا لِلَهِ اَلدِّينُ الْخَالِصُ ۚ وَالَّذِينَ اتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ أَوْلِيَآ ءَ مَا نَعْبُدُهُمْ إِلَّا لِيُقَرِّبُونَاۤ إِلَى اللّهِ لَا لِللّهَ الدِّينُ الْخَالِصُ ۚ وَالَّذِينَ اتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ أَوْلِيَآ ءَ مَا نَعْبُدُهُمْ إِلّا لِيُقرِّبُونَاۤ إِلَى اللّهَ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُوَ كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ كَفَّارٌ كَاللّهَ يَاللّهَ يَحْكُمُ يَيْنَهُمْ فِي مَا هُمْ فِيهِ يَخْتَلِفُونَ ۗ إِنَّ اللّهَ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُوَ كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ كَاللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُوَ كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ كَاللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مِن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مَن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مَن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مَا كَاللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مِن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مُن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ مِن اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَانَ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُونَ اللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ كَاللّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ لَهُ إِلَيْ اللّهُ لَا يَعْدِى مَنْ هُو كَاذِبٌ مُنَا اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُولُونَ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُهُمْ إِلّهُ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُونَ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُ هُو كَاذِبٌ مُنْ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُونَ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُ مُنْ عُلْمُ لَا يَعْبُولُهُ مِنْ يَلْفُونَ أَوْلِيَا إِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُ هُو كَالِكُ مُنْ اللّهُ عَلَى اللّهُ عَلَى اللّهُ عَلَيْكُولُ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُ لَا يَعْبُدُ لِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُولُونَ اللّهُ لِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُ عُلْكُولُ لَا لِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُولُونَ اللّهُ لَا يَعْبُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُ إِلَا لِللّهُ لِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُدُولُ لَا لِللّهُ لَا يَعْلَى لَا لِللّهُ لَا يَعْبُولُولُ لَا لِللّهُ لِللّهُ لَا يَعْلَمُ لَا يَعْلُولُولُولُولُ لِللّ

وَيَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللّهِ مَا لَا يَضُرُّهُمْ وَلَا يَنفَعُهُمْ وَيَقُولُونَ هَآوُلَاءِ شُفَعَآوُنَا عِندَ ٱللّهِ ۚ قُلْ وَيَعْبُدُونَ صَلْحُ اللّهِ مَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱللّهَ مِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱللّهَ مِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ صَلَا اللّهَ بِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ مَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ مَا كُونَ مَا اللّهَ بِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ مَا كُونَ مَا اللّهَ بِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱللّهُ رَضِ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهَ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُلّمُ اللّهُ مُنْ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ اللّه

What we learn from these verses is, firstly, that it was not that the Arabs believed their ilaahs to account for the whole of divinity among themselves or that there was no Supreme Being over and above them. They quite clearly believed in the existence of such a Being for whom they employed the special Proper name of 'Allah.'

As for their ilaahs, their belief consisted essentially of the concept that they enjoyed some share in the divinity of the Supreme God, that their word carried some weight with Him, and that their intercession could result in some gains or ward off some harm or loss. It was on these grounds that they regarded them as ilaahs besides Allah and, considering their precept and practice, we may say that it was the belief about someone to have power to intercede with God, the act of addressing of prayers to him for help, the performing of certain devotions indicative of respect and reverence and adoration, and the making of offerings, that constituted in their terminology, the treating of Him as ilaah. And God said:

...And (Ibrahim said to them): I fear not those you associate with God. Any harm can come to me only if He should will it, and not otherwise (through any or all of your supposed gods).... (al-An'aam 6:80)

(And said Hud's people to him:) All we think of you is that you are under the curse of someone or other of our ilaahs. (al-Hud 11:54)

According to these verses, the Arab belief about their ilaahs was that if they should give them any cause for offence or should otherwise be deprived of their favours and attentions, they would suffer epidemics, famine, lose of life and property, or other calamities.

They made their religious scholars and rabbis their rabbs instead of Allah, and Jesus son of Mary too into one, although they had been told to worship but one ilaah only, besides Whom there is no ilaah at all.... (at-Tawbah 9:31)

Have you noticed the men who has made his selfish desires his ilaah? Can you assume any responsibility about such a one? (al-Furqan 25:43)

And in this wise did the supposed gods of pagans make infanticide appear an approved act in their eyes.... (al-An'aam 6:137)

What! Have they partners in godhood who have established for them some religion without sanction from God?.... (ash-Shuraa 42:21)

Here we have yet another concept of ilaah very different from those dealt with above. Here there is no element of the supernatural. The ilaah here is some human being, or man's own selfish ego or selfish desires. No prayers are offered to it, nor is it regarded as being in a position to will any harm or benefit to someone nor is it looked to for help or succour. It is an ilaah in the sense that its dictates are accepted and obeyed to such extent that which it declares to be permitted or prohibited is treated as such, and it is deemed to have an inherent right to make us do or not do certain things, with no higher or superior authority whose approval might be necessary for its orders or which might be appealed to against them.

The first verse we have quoted here (at-Tawbah 9:31) speaks of religious scholars and rabbis having been made into ilaahs. We get a very lucid explanation of this in Hadith. Hazrat 'Adi bin Hatim once asked the Holy Prophet about the verse, and in reply the Prophet told him that what was characterised as taking as ilaahs was the practice of accepting as permitted or prohibited anything pronounced as such by the scholars or rabbis, without caring to ascertain what God had actually said about it.

As for the second verse, (al-Furqaan 25:43) the meaning is clear enough. He who obeys only the dictates of his selfish desires or inclinations or, rather regards his personal views as the only law, in effect makes his self his ilaah instead of God.

The last two verses use the word *shurakaa*' which we have translated as supposed gods or partners, in godhood, but although the word ilaah has not been used, the implication clearly is that to treat any beings, etc., as shurakaa' amounts, in effect, to believing them to have a share in divinity. The import of these verses is that those who regard any custom or rule or practice as permissible although it has no divine sanction, are guilty of treating the originators of the custom, etc., as having a share in divinity, i. e., of treating them as ilaahs.

2.3. The Criterion for Godhood

There is a clear logical inter-connection between all the different concepts of ilaah set out above. Whosoever regards any other person or being to be his helper or patron in the supernatural sense, or capable of solving his problems or fulfilling his needs, of hearing and granting his prayers, or of doing him harm or good, does so only because he believes that 'person' or 'being' to enjoy some measure of authority in the management of the universe.

Similarly, if a person's avoidance of certain actions or performance of others is governed by the hope or fear that they would win him the pleasure or displeasure of some other person or being, he does so obviously because of belief that that person or being possesses some kind of supernatural authority in shaping the affairs of men. As for him who believes in God and yet turns to others for the fulfilment of his needs, he too can do so only because he believes them to have some share in God's authority.

And, lastly, no different is the case of the person who accords the status of law to the commandments of someone other than God, and binds himself to obey the injunctions or prohibitions of that someone, for he in effect thereby accords him supreme authority.

We can therefore safely conclude that the essence of godhood is 'authority', whether it is conceived as sovereignty of a supernatural kind over the whole universe, or on the basis that

man is bound by God's law in his worldly life and that all of His injunctions are to be complied with because they emanate from Him.

2.4. The Qur'anic Approach

It is this very concept of authority on the basis of which the Qur'ān expends the whole force of its argument in rejecting the claims to godhood of all others than God, and affirming it to vest exclusively in Him. It categorically asserts that there is only One Being in the heavens and the earth Who possesses and exercises all the powers and all the authority. All Creation is His, and subservient to Him, all grace and blessings flow from Him alone, His alone is the Word, and in Him alone vest all power and authority. Everything that exists, whether animate or inanimate, is bound by the laws made by Him and is, to that extent, subservient and submissive to Him, willingly or unwillingly. No one besides Him is possessed of any such authority, nor does anyone else dispose of the affairs of the universe. No one else knows the secrets of the Creation or its organisation or the manner of its proper management. Nor, lastly, does anyone have the least share in His Sovereignty and Authority.

Therefore, the only reality is that there is no ilaah but He and, this being so, anything that men do on the supposition of anyone else being an ilaah in any sense whatsoever is by its very nature utterly wrong, whether it be the act of praying to someone, seeking refuge with him, turning to him with hope or fear, seeking his intercession with God, or treating him as the final authority. All such relationships which people establish with others ought to exist solely and exclusively with Allah Almighty, because He alone is the Sovereign of the Universe.

Let us now see the Qur'anic treatment of the matter in some detail:

And He alone is the Ilaah in the heavens and the Ilaah in the earth; and He alone is the all-Wise, the All-Knowing (that is, He alone possesses the wisdom and the knowledge required for governing such a Domain). (az-Zukhruf 43:84)

Can He Who creates, and he who does not, be alike? Have you not sense to realize this simple fact? ... And those whom the people pray to other than Allah, do not create anything and are themselves creatures... your ilaah is only one Ilaah....

(an-Nahl 16:17-22)

O mankind: Call unto mind the grace of God unto you; is there any Creator besides Allah, to give you sustenance from heaven or earth; there is no ilaah but He; how, then, are you deluded from Truth? (al-Fatir 35:3)

قُلْ أَرَءَيْتُمْ إِنْ أَخَذَ ٱللَّهُ سَمْعَكُمْ وَأَبْصَارَكُمْ وَخَتَمَ عَلَىٰ قُلُوبِكُم مَّنْ إِلَاهٌ غَيْرُ ٱللَّهِ يَأْتِيكُم بِهِ ۖ ٱنظُرْ كَيْفَ نُصَرِّفُ ٱلْاَيَاتِ ثُمَّ هُمْ يَصْدِفُونَ ۞

Say (O Prophet): "Think you, if God took away your hearing and your sight, and sealed up your hearts (that is, hardened them to the acceptance of any sensible precept), which ilaah is there, besides Allah, who could restore them to you?...."

(al-An'aam 6:46)

وَهُوَ ٱللَّهُ لَآ إِلَهَ إِلَّا هُوَ ۖ لَهُ ٱلْحَمْدُ فِي ٱلْأُولَىٰ وَٱلْتَاخِرَةِ ۖ وَلَهُ ٱلْحُكْمُ وَ إِلَيْهِ تُرْجَعُونَ ۞ قُلْ أَرَءَيْتُمْ إِلَهُ كَا إِلَهُ عَلَيْكُمُ اللَّهِ عَلَيْكُم بِضِيَآءٍ ۖ أَفَلَا تَسْمَعُونَ إِلَهُ غَيْرُ ٱللَّهِ يَأْتِيكُم بِضِيَآءٍ ۖ أَفَلَا تَسْمَعُونَ وَ وَقُلْ أَلَيْهُ عَلَيْكُمُ ٱلنَّهَارَ سَرْمَدًا إِلَىٰ يَوْمِ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ مَنْ إِلَهُ غَيْرُ ٱللَّهِ يَأْتِيكُم بِلَيْلٍ ٥ قُلْ أَرَءَيْتُمْ إِن جَعَلَ ٱللَّهُ عَلَيْكُمُ ٱلنَّهَارَ سَرْمَدًا إِلَىٰ يَوْمِ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ مَنْ إِلَهُ غَيْرُ ٱللَّهِ يَأْتِيكُم بِلَيْلٍ ٥ قُلْ أَرَءَيْتُمْ إِلَهُ غَيْرُ ٱللَّهِ يَأْتِيكُم بِلَيْلٍ تَسْكُنُونَ فِيهِ ۖ أَفَلَا تُبْصِرُونَ ۞

And He is Allah—the God: no god there is but He; To Him alone is due all praise, in this world and the next; His alone is the Command and Sovereignty, and to Him alone will you be returned. Say (O Prophet): "Have you ever thought that, if Allah should make the night continue till Doomsday, which ilaah is there besides Him who could bring you any light? Do you not hearken?" Say (to them, O Prophet): "Has it ever occurred to you that if Allah should make the day perpetuate over you till Doomsday, who is the ilaah other than He who can give you back the night that you may rest in it? Do you not see?" (al-Qasas 28:70-72)

قُلِ ٱدْعُواْ ٱلَّذِينَ زَعَمْتُم مِّن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ لَا يَمْلِكُونَ مِثْقَالَ ذَرَّةٍ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوَٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ وَمَا لَهُمْ فِيهِمَا مِن شِرْكٍ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِنَ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِنَ لَكُمْ لَا لَهُمْ فِيهِمَا مِن شِرْكٍ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِنَ لَكَبِيرُ ۞ كَا لَهُ وَمَا لَهُ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِنَ اللَّهُ لَكَبِيرُ ۞ كَا لَا لَهُ وَمَا لَهُ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِن اللَّهُ وَمَا لَهُ مِنْهُم مِّن ظَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِن اللَّهُ مِنْ طَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِن اللَّهُ مِنْ طَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِن اللَّهُ عَلَى اللَّهُ إِلَّهُ مِنْ طَهِيرٍ ۞ وَلَا تَنفَعُ ٱلشَّفَاعَةُ عِندَهُۥ إلَّا لِمَنْ أَذِن أَنْكَ مَلَا لَا مَنْ أَلَا لَهُ مِنْ طَهِيرٍ وَمَا لَهُ مِن شَوْلِهِمْ قَالُواْ مَاذَا قَالَ رَبُّكُمْ ۖ قَالُواْ ٱلْحَقَّ ۖ وَهُو ٱلْعَلِي الْكَالِمُ لَهُ مِنْهُم مِن شَوْلِهِمْ قَالُوا مُعَلِقُومُ اللّهُ عَلَى مَا إِلَّا لِمَنْ أَلَا اللّهُ مِنْ عَلَى اللّهُ مِنْ طَلِي اللّهُ مِنْ طَلَقَالُهُ مِنْ طُولِهِمْ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ طُلِقَالِ مَا إِلَيْكُولُ اللّهُ مِنْ طُلِقُولُ اللّهُ مِنْ طُلِقُولُ اللّهُ مِنْ طُلِقُلُولِ اللّهُ مِلْكُولُ اللّهُ مُلْقُلُولُ اللّهُ مِنْ طُلِمُ لَا إِلَيْكُولِ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ لَا عَلَى مَاللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ مِنْ اللّهُ الللهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللللهُ اللّهُ الللهُ اللهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللهُ اللّهُ الللهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللهُ الللهُ اللّهُ الللهُ اللّهُ الللللهُ الللهُ اللّهُ الللللهُ اللللللّهُ اللللللللللللهُ الللللّهُ اللللللللللللللللّه

He (God) created the heavens and the earth with Truth; He makes the night overlap the day, and the day overlap the night; He has subjected the sun and the moon (to His law); each one follows a course for a time appointed... He created you all from a single person (that is, brought human life into existence); then created out of him his mates; and sent down for you eight heads of cattle in pairs; He makes you, in the wombs of your mothers, in stages, one after another, in three veils of darkness; such is God, your Lord and Creator; to Him belongs all dominion; there is no god but He; how then, do you get turned another way?"

(az-Zumar 39:5-6)

أُمَّنْ خَلَقَ ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ وَأَنزَلَ لَكُم مِّنَ ٱلسَّمَآءِ مَآءً فَأَنْبَتْنَا بِهِ عَدَآئِقَ ذَاتَ بَهْجَةً مَّا كَانَ لَكُمْ أَن تُنْبِتُواْ شَجَرَهَآ أَءِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ آبَلْ هُمْ قَوْمٌ يَعْدِلُونَ ۞ أَمَّن جَعَلَ ٱلْأَرْضَ قَرَارًا كَانَ لَكُمْ أَن تُنْبِتُواْ شَجَرَهَآ أَءِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ آبَلْ هُمْ قَوْمٌ يَعْدِلُونَ ۞ أَمَّن جَعَلَ ٱلْأَرْضَ قَرَارًا وَجَعَلَ لَهَا رَوْسِي وَجَعَلَ بَيْنَ ٱلْبَحْرَيْنِ حَاجِزًا أَءِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ آبَلُ أَكْثُرُهُمْ لَا وَجَعَلَ لَهَا رَوْسِي وَجَعَلَ بَيْنَ ٱلْبَحْرَيْنِ حَاجِزًا أَءِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ آبَعُ ٱللَّهِ آبَا أَكُمُ اللَّهُ آبَا أَوْلَهُ مَعَ اللَّهُ أَوْلَكُمْ خُلَفَآءَ ٱلْأَرْضِ أَءًا وَلَهُ مَعَ اللَّهُ مَّعَ اللَّهُ وَيَكْشِفُ ٱلسُّوءَ وَيَجْعَلُكُمْ خُلَفَآءَ ٱلْأَرْضِ أَأَءِلَةٌ مَّعَ اللَّهُ مَّعَ اللَّهُ مَّ عَلَيْهِ مَا تَذَكَّرُونَ ۞ أَمَّن يَهْدِيكُمْ فِي ظُلُمَاتِ ٱلْبَرِّ وَٱلْبَحْرِ وَمَن يُرْسِلُ ٱلرِّيلَاحَ بُشُرًا بَيْنَ اللَّهِ قَلِيلًا مَّا تَذَكَّرُونَ ۞ أَمَّن يَهْدِيكُمْ فِي ظُلُمَاتِ ٱلْبَرِّ وَٱلْبَحْرِ وَمَن يُرْسِلُ ٱلرِّيلَاحَ بُشُرًا بَيْنَ اللَّهَ قَلِيلًا مَّا تَذَكَّرُونَ ۞ أَمَّن يَهْدِيكُمْ فِي ظُلُمَاتِ ٱلْبَرِّ وَٱلْبَحْرِ وَمَن يُرْسِلُ ٱلرِّيلَاحَ بُشُرًا بَيْنَ

يَدَىْ رَحْمَتِهِ عَلَّا أَعِلَةٌ مَّعَ اللَّهِ تَعَلَى اللَّهُ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ ۞ أَمَّن يَبْدَؤُا ٱلْخَلْقَ ثُمَّ يُعِيدُهُ وَمَن يَدُنُ وَحَمَتِهِ عَلَّا أَعِلَةٌ مَّعَ اللَّهِ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ ۞ أَمَّن يَبْدَؤُا ٱلْخَلْقَ ثُمَّ يُعِيدُهُ وَمَن يَرْزُقُكُم مِّنَ ٱلسَّمَآءِ وَٱلْأَرْضُ ۗ أَعِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ ۚ قُلْ هَاتُواْ بُرْهَانَكُمْ إِن كُنتُمْ صَلدِقِينَ ۞ يَرْزُقُكُم مِّنَ ٱلسَّمَآءِ وَٱلْأَرْضُ ۗ أَعِلَةٌ مَّعَ ٱللَّهِ ۚ قُلْ هَاتُواْ بُرْهَانَكُمْ إِن كُنتُمْ صَلدِقِينَ ۞

Who is it who has created the heavens and the earth, and who sends down rain from the sky? Yea, with it We cause to Brow well-planted orchards full of beauty and delight; it is not in your power to cause the growth of the trees in them. Can there be another ilaah besides Allah? Nay, they are a people who swerve from reality. Who has made the earth firm to live upon, made rivers in its midst, act thereon mountains immovable, and made a separating bar between the two bodies of flowing water? Can there be another ilaah besides Allah? Nay, most of them know not. Who listens to the (soul) distressed when it calls to Him, and who relieves its suffering, and make you (mankind) inheritors of the earth-that is, gives you authority to utilise your purposes? Can there be another ilaah besides Allah? Little it is that you heed. Who guides you through the depths of darkness on land and sea, and who sends the winds as heralds of glad tidings, of His Mercy in the form of rain? Can there be another ilaah besides Allah?—High is God above what they associate with Him! Who originates Creation, then repeats it, and who gives you sustenance from heaven and earth? Can there be another ilaah besides Allah? Say, "Bring forth your arguments, if you be in the right" (an-Naml 27:60-64)

ٱلَّذِى لَهُ مُلْكُ ٱلسَّمَاوِٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ وَلَمْ يَتَّخِذْ وَلَمَّا وَلَمْ يَكُن لَّهُ شَرِيكُ فِي ٱلْمُلْكِ وَخَلَقَ كُلَّ شَيْءٍ فَقَدَّرَهُ وَتَقْدِيرًا ۞ وَٱتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِهِ ٤ عَالِهَةً لَّا يَخْلُقُونَ شَيْرًا وَهُمْ يُخْلَقُونَ وَلَا يَمْلِكُونَ لِأَنفُسِهِمْ ضَرَّا وَلَا نَفْعًا وَلَا يَمْلِكُونَ مَوْمًا وَلَا حَيَوةً وَلَا نُشُورًا ۞

He (is the One) to Whom belongs the dominion of the heavens and the earth; no son has He begotten, nor has He a partner in His dominion; it is He Who created all things, and ordered them in due proportion. Yet have people taken, besides Him, gods that can create nothing but are themselves created, that have no control over harm or good to themselves; nor can they control Death nor Life nor Resurrection.

(al-Furqan 25:2-3)

بَدِيعُ ٱلسَّمَاوَٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ أَنَّىٰ يَكُونُ لَهُ وَلَمْ وَلَمْ وَلَمْ تَكُن لَّهُ صَاحِبَةٌ ۗ وَخَلَقَ كُلَّ شَيْءٍ وَهُوَ بِكُلِّ شَيْءٍ عَلِيمٌ ۞ ذَٰلِكُمُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ ۖ لَآ إِلَهَ إِلَّا هُوَ ۖ خَلِقُ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ فَاعْبُدُوهُ ۚ وَهُوَ عَلَىٰ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ شَيْءٍ عَلِيمٌ ۞ وَكِيلٌ ۞ وَكِيلٌ ۞ وَكِيلٌ ۞

To Him is due the primal origin of the heavens and the earth. How can He have a son when He had no consort? He it is Who created all things, and He alone has full knowledge of all things; That is God, your Lord! No god there is but He, the Creator of all things; Then give your worship to Him; And He it is Who looks after the safety and well-being of all. (al-An'aam 6:102-103)

وَمِنَ ٱلنَّاسِ مَن يَتَّخِذُ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ أَندَادًا يُحِبُّونَهُمْ كَحُبِّ ٱللَّهِ ۖ وَٱلَّذِينَ ءَامَنُواْ أَشَدُّ حُبُّا لِلَّهِ اللَّهِ عَمِيعًا وَٱنَّ ٱللَّهَ شَدِيدُ ٱلْعَذَابِ ()

Yet are there men who take (for worship) others besides God as equals (with Him). They feel the love for them which they should for God. If only the unrighteous could but see. Behold, they would see the penalty: (they then will see)

that to God belongs all power, and God will strongly enforce the Penalty.

(al-Baqarah 2:165)

قُلْ أَرَءَيْتُم مَّا تَدْعُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ أَرُونِى مَاذَا خَلَقُواْ مِنَ ٱلْأَرْضِ أَمْ لَهُمْ شِرْكُ فِى السَّمَاوُلِتِ الْمُنْ عِلْمِ إِن كُنتُمْ صَلَاقِينَ ۞ وَمَنْ أَصَلُّ السَّمَاوُلِتِ الْمُنْتُونِى بِكِتَابٍ مِّن قَبْلِ هَاذَا أَوْ أَثَارَةٍ مِّنْ عِلْمٍ إِن كُنتُمْ صَلَاقِينَ ۞ وَمَنْ أَصَلُّ صَلَاقِينَ مَن لَّا يَسْتَجِيبُ لَهُ وَإِلَىٰ يَوْمِ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ وَهُمْ عَن دُعَآئِهِمْ غَلْفِلُونَ ۞ Say (O Prophet): "Do you see what it is you invoke besides God? Show me what it is they have created on earth, or have they a share in the heavens?... And who is more astray than one who invokes besides God such as will answer him not (though he call to him till) the Day of Judgement...." (al-Ahqaf 46:4-5)

لَوْ كَانَ فِيهِمَا ٓ ءَالِهَةُ إِلَّا ٱللَّهُ لَفَسَدَتَا ۚ فَسُبْحَانَ ٱللَّهِ رَبِّ ٱلْعَرْشِ عَمَّا يَصِفُونَ ۞ لَا يُسْئَلُ عَمَّا يَفْعَلُ وَهُمْ يُسْئُلُونَ ۞

If there were, in the heaven and the earth, other gods besides God, there would have been confusion in both! But glory to Allah, the Lord of the Mighty Throne: High is He above that they attribute to Him. None there is who can question Him for His acts, but they (certainly) yet will be questioned for theirs.

(al-Anbiya 21:22-23)

No son did God beget, nor is there any god alone; with Him: (if there were many gods), behold, each god would have taken away what he had created and some would have lorded it over others!.... (al-Mu'minoon 23:91)

Say (O Prophet): "If there had been other gods with Him as they say-behold, they would certainly have sought ways for capturing His Throne. Glory to Him! He is High above all that they say! —Exalted and Great (beyond measure).

(al-Israa 17:42-43)

It will be seen that there is one central idea running through all these verses, and that is that godhood and authority are inextricably interconnected and are, in essence and significance, one and the same thing. He who has no authority can be no god, and it is but fitting that he should not be so. And He Who has all due authority, He alone can be, and ought to be, God, because all the needs which one might refer to a god, or the experiencing of which might turn one's thoughts to someone supposedly gifted with divinity can only be fulfilled if the person or being involved has in fact the power and the authority to be able to meet them.

Hence, we must conclude that it is meaningless to regard anyone without the necessary power and authority to have any part of godhood: it is absolutely contrary to reason and reality, and it is quite absurd as well as useless to turn to these for help.

The full argument of the Holy Qur'ān, based on this central idea will be clear from the following premises and the deductions which it sets forth:

The fulfilment of the needs of human beings, the removal of their distress, the grant to them of refuge or protection, the extension of any needed help or assistance, their bringing up or preservation, and the acceptance of their prayers - none of these matters are so simple as people seem to assume them to be and hence mistakenly regard them as within the competence of human beings. All are dependent, inextricably and ultimately, upon the creative power and the controlling and managing authority being exercised over the entire

universe by its One and only Lord and Master. Even the smallest need depends, for its fulfilment, on the combined results of a vest multitude of factors.

Take for example the provision of just one glass of drinking water, or even just one grain of wheat used by men for food. Neither would come about but for incalculable and multifarious and, in many cases, get hidden activity on the part of the sun and the earth and the oceans and the winds. Therefore, the authority or power which is actually required for listening to our prayers is no ordinary authority but, rather, super-extraordinary and unique authority or power, not less than that required for creating the heavens and earth and for ordering the movement of the heavenly bodies and of the winds and of causing rain, and so on – in short, that needed for governing the entire universe itself. This authority is indivisible.

It is not possible that, while the control over creation should rest with one authority, that of providing for its food and drink should be with someone else; or that the sun should be under the control of one authority and the earth that of another; or that while one has the power to create, that of preserving health or causing illness should be possessed by another and that of ending life rest with still another. Had there been such division of authority and power, there would certainly have been utter confusion and chaos in the universe and it could never have ordered the way it has been operating all along.

Hence, it is essential that all authority and power should and does vest in one, central authority, in One Sovereign. Since all authority and power vests in one Sovereign only, with no one else having the least share in it, it must equally logically follow that godhood is special and exclusive to Him alone, and in this too there is absolutely no share. Nobody other than He has the power to listen to men's plaints or grant any of their prayers, grant them refuge and protection, be their helper and patron, or do them good or harm.

Therefore, whatever be anyone's conception of ilaah, there is no ilaah but He, so much so that there is no ilaah even in the apparently less important sense of someone being close enough to God to be able to intercede with Him. No one has the least power or authority to interfere with His rule over His universe or His ways, and it is entirely up to Him whether to accede to, or reject, any intercession because no one – unlike the viziers or ministers of earthly monarchs – occupies any position or status which would lend weight enough to his word. It is also of the essence of the Unity of the Supreme Authority that all the various manifestations of sovereignty or overlordship should, ultimately, be centred in one and only one Supreme Sovereign, and not even the tiniest factor of such authority should vest in anyone else.

Since God is the Creator, and no one else has had a share in the act of Creation, and since He alone is the Provider and no one else shares this attribute with Him, and since He alone is the Controller and Administrator of the entire system of the Universe, and there is none to share these capacities with Him, it follows that He alone should also be the one to lay down the law, and that His word, and no one else's should prevail, for there is no reason at all why anyone else should have a share here either.

Just as if also is wrong, in principle and in fact, for anyone else to listen to others' prayers and expect to deliver them from distress and be their protector, in just the same way is it wrong for anyone else to be the absolute authority and the sovereign and to have any intrinsic authority to legislate for mankind. Whether it be creation, or providing of sustenance, the giving or taking away of life, the ordering of the sun and the moon and the heavenly bodies, the bringing of the night to overlap the day and of the day to overlap the night, the ordaining of peoples' destinies and the apportionment of their lots, or being ruler or monarch, or laying down the law or indicating the right and the wrong, all are different facets of a single, autocratic authority and sovereignty which is absolutely indivisible. If anyone regards the word of someone else to be deserving of obedience without any sanction from God, he is as much guilty of the offence of shirk as the one who prays to or worships someone other than God. And if someone regards himself as the lord and master and absolute monarch of any part of the earth in the political sense, his act too amounts as much to a claim to godhood as it would if he were to tell people that he was their helper and patron and guardian in the supernatural sense. [The Translator feels tempted, at this stage, to point to the fact that all those who indulge in such pretensions turn out invariably to be the worst oppressor, and exploiters of human beings, and the farther they are from belief in God, the more this happens to be the case. On the other hand, the more a ruler is God-fearing the greater is his beneficence towards not only his own people but even towards his enemies Abu Asad]

That is why the Qur'ān emphasises, wherever it speaks of creation or of the destinies of creatures or the management of the universe, that: – *To Him belongs the ultimate dispensation of men's affairs (and of other things in creation too) His is the Kingdom, there is no sharer in His Suzerainty.* All of which clearly shows that godhood includes monarchy and rulership. And it is also that Tawheed necessarily requires that in this sense too no one should be believed to have any share with God:

قُلِ ٱللَّهُمَّ مَلِكَ ٱلْمُلْكِ تُؤْتِى ٱلْمُلْكَ مَن تَشَاّءُ وَتَنزِعُ ٱلْمُلْكَ مِمَّن تَشَاّءُ وَتُعِزُّ مَن تَشَاّءُ وَتَعَزِعُ الْمُلْكَ مِمَّن تَشَاّءُ وَتُعِزُّ مَن تَشَاّءُ وَتُعَزِعُ الْمُلْكَ مِمَّن تَشَاّءُ وَتُعِزُّ مَن تَشَاّءُ الْخَيْرُ الْإِنَّكَ عَلَىٰ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ قَدِيرٌ ۞ وَتُذِلُ مَن تَشَاّءُ الْخَيْرُ الْإِنَّكَ عَلَىٰ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ قَدِيرٌ ۞

Say (O Prophet): O God! You are the Lord of all the Domains; It is You who grant kingdom to whom you please; and take it away from whomsoever You will; It is You who confer honour on whomsoever You please, and take it away from whomsoever You will... (aal-Imran 3:26)

Right and Mighty is Allah, the True Sovereign; then, is no ilaah but He, the Lord of the Sublime Throne. (al-Mu'minoon 23:116)

Say (O Prophet): I seek refuge with Him who is Rabb of all mankind, the Sovereign of all mankind, and the Ilaah of all mankind. (an-Naas 114:1-3)

And then there is another verse which makes the point even clearer:

The Day when the secrets of everyone of them will be laid bare; when it will become manifest to men that none of their actions is hidden from God, the call will go out: To whom belongs the Dominion this Day? And the answer will invariably be: To none but Allah alone, Allah Whose power and authority transcend that of all others. (al-Ghaafir 40:16)

This verse is excellently explained in a Hadith narrated by Imam Ahmed (ra) on the authority of Hazrat 'Abdullah ibn 'Umar (may Allah be pleased with both) that, on one occasion the Holy Prophet stated, in the course of a sermon, that: God will take both the heavens and the earth in His hand, and will proclaim to all before Him: I am the King; I am the Mighty one: I am the Self-exalted one; Where are the people who used to style themselves kings upon the earth, those who called themselves mighty, and who were their 'Majesties'?

Hazrat Abdullah (with whom Allah be pleased) narrates that while the Holy Prophet was repeating these words, his body trembled so much in awe of Allah Almighty that we were really afraid that he might fall from the pulpit.

3. RABB

3.1. The General Meanings

[We have omitted the numerous examples of usage, as one finds them in the lexicon, and which Maulana Maududi gave in the original in great detail because they may not interest the English reader end in any case do not matter except for some crass doubter someone bent on finding fault simply because it is Maulana Maududi who is saying something. Abu Asad]

The three radicals of this word are the letters (r, b, b) and the basic meaning is to bring up. If we take into account the wider meaning of the root word and its various derivatives, we find that it has following connotations:

- One who brings up, rear, fosters or nourishes, or is responsible for doing all or one or more than one of these.
- Guardian, patron
- One who supervises or is responsible for carrying out improvements.
- One who occupies a central or focal position, who himself gathers people round himself of his own or round whom people gather out themselves.
- Leader, head, chief, or lord
- One whose word is obeyed, and whose supremacy or over lordship acknowledged, and who has authority to dispose of men or things.
- Owner.
- Master.

The Qur'anic Uses of the Word

In the Qur'an the word is used in all of the above meanings, sometimes in only one sense, sometimes is in two, and sometimes in more, or even all the five, as the following examples will show:

(i) And Yousuf (Joseph) said (to Potiphar's wife, when she tried to seduce him): 'May God forbid! He is my Rabb [Many commentators have taken this word, as used here, to mean 'master; v and to refer to Potiphar. I, however, hold differently. According to my thinking, the pronoun "who" is related to its immediate

antecedent, "Allah" (God) and I think it is unnecessary straining of the sense to seek to relate it to a person who is not mentioned at all. A. A. Maududi] **Who has** provided handsomely for me' (and I shall not behave as an ingrate sinner. (al-Yusuf 12:23)

(ii) (And Ibrahim said to his people:)

"(These gods whom you worship) they are enemies to me; not so Allah, the Rabb of all the worlds, Who created me, Who gives me guidance, Who gives me food and drink, and Who, when I am ill, restores me to health. (ash-Shu'araa 26:77-80)

(iii) And there is not any good thing except that it comes from Allah, and whenever any mishap befalls yen, it is to Him you turn in your distress; but when He has removed it, there are those among you who associate others with their Rabb (as having also contributed to your provision or health). (an-Nahl 16:53-54)

(iv) Ask them (O' Prophet): Should I seek any rabb other than Allah and He the Rabb of all creation?.... (al-An'aam 6:165)

(v) He is the Rabb of the East and the West; there is no deity but He, and so take Him as the ultimate Disposer and Arbiter of all your affairs. (al-Muzzammil 73:9)

وَلَا يَنفَعُكُمْ نُصْحِى إِنْ أَرَدتُّ أَنْ أَنصَحَ لَكُمْ إِن كَانَ ٱللَّهُ يُرِيدُ أَن يُغْوِيَكُمْ **هُوَ رَبُّكُمْ وَإِلَيْهِ** تُرْجَعُونَ

(vi) ...He is the Rabb of all of you, and it is unto Him that you shall return.

(al-Hud 11:34)

إِن تَكْفُرُواْ فَإِنَّ ٱللَّهَ غَنِيٌّ عَنكُمْ ۖ وَلَا يَرْضَىٰ لِعِبَادِهِ ٱلْكُفْرِ ۖ وَإِن تَشْكُرُواْ يَرْضَهُ لَكُمْ ۖ وَلَا تَرِرُ وَالْحَفْرُ وَالْمَا لَكُمْ أَلُونَ عَلِيمٌ لِكُمْ فَيُنَبِّئُكُم بِمَا كُنتُمْ تَعْمَلُونَ ۚ إِنَّهُۥ عَلِيمٌ بِذَاتِ وَازِرَةٌ وِزْرَ أُخْرَىٰ ۖ فَيُ اللَّهُ عَلَيمٌ فَيُنَبِّئُكُم بِمَا كُنتُمْ تَعْمَلُونَ ۚ إِنَّهُۥ عَلِيمٌ بِذَاتِ الصَّدُورِ ۞ الصَّدُورِ ۞

(vii) ... And then shall your return be to your Rabb.... (az-Zumar 39:7)

قُلْ يَجْمَعُ بَيْنَنَا رَبُّنَا ثُمَّ يَفْتَحُ بَيْنَنَا بِٱلْحَقِّ وَهُوَ ٱلْفَتَّاحُ ٱلْعَلِيمُ

(viii) Say (O' Prophet) Our Rabb will gather and then decide between us, your group, and ours together.... (as-Saba 34:26)

(ix) And there is not an animal in the world, or a bird which flies on two wings but all form parts of communities like you; We have not omitted any detail about them in the Book of destiny; and they too will all be gathered unto their Rabb.

(al-An'aam 6:38).

(x) And the Trumpet shall be sounded when, behold, they will all rush out from their graves (or wherever their "Last Remains" be) towards their Rabb.

(al-Yaaseen 36:51)

اَتَّخَذُوٓاْ أَحْبَارَهُمْ وَرُهْبَانَهُمْ أَرْبَابًا مِّن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ وَٱلْمَسِيحَ ٱبْنَ مَرْيَمَ وَمَآ أُمِرُوٓاْ إِلَّا لِيَعْبُدُوۤاْ إِلَّا إِلَا لِيَعْبُدُوۤاْ إِلَّا إِلَا هُوَ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُۥ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ ۞

(xi) They (the Jews and the Christians) made their scribes and their monks their rabbs instead of Allah (at-Tawbah 9:31)

(xii) ...And (let us also agree that) let not either of us (that is either you the people of the Book, or we, the Muslims) take anyone other than Allah to be our rabb.... (aal-'Imraan 3:64)

In the last two verses, the actual word used in the original is *arbaab*, which is the plural of rabb, and which is employed in respect of those religious leaders, etc., whom different people had raised to the position of final authority, whose word was unquestioningly accepted as law, and who were regarded as having, so to say, a sovereign, inherent right to lay down what might, or might not, be done.

(xiii) (And Yousuf said to his two fellow prisoners): As to one of you he (will be freed and reinstated and) will (again) serve his rabb (lord, master) as wine bearer ... and to the one whom he thought to be likely to be freed, he said: 'Speak of me to your rabb (Pharaoh), your master' but Satan made the man forget to mention him (Yousuf) to his rabb (Pharaoh, his master)... (al-Yusuf 12:41-42)

(xiv) And when (Pharaoh's) messenger came to Yousuf, he said: Go back to your rabb (lord, Pharaoh), and ask him what transpired in the case of the women who

cut their hands; verily (He who is) my Rabb (God) is fully aware of their wives.

(al-Yusuf 12:50)

In the verses quoted at (xiii) and (xiv) Hazrat Yousuf employed the word rabb in respect of the Pharaoh because, since the Egyptians did in fact believe him to possess absolute sovereignty and the right to lay down the law and his word could not be questioned, this in effect amounted to their treating him as their rabb in the full sense of the word, that is, a god. As against this, however, Hazrat Yousuf regarded Allah alone as the Rabb, and made this clear by saying 'My Rabb.'

(xv) So (the Meccans) ought to worship the Rabb (lord, master) of this House (The Ka'bah) (that is,) He Who has provided for their sustenance and relieved them of their fear and ensured their peace and safety. (al-Quraysh 106:3-4)

(xvi) Glorified be your Rabb (O' Prophet), the (Rabb, i.e.,) Fountainhead of all honour and authority, Who is free of the taint of all the faults and shortcomings they attribute to Him. (as-Saffat 37:180)

(xvii) ...so glory be to Allah, the Rabb (Master) of the Mighty Throne, Who is free of all that they attribute to Him. (al-Anbiyaa' 21:22)

(xviii) Ask them (O Prophet): Who is the rabb (master) of the seven heavens and the rabb (master) of the Mighty Throne? (al-Mu'minoon 23:86)

(xix) He, Who is the Rabb (Master) of the heavens and the earth, and what is between them, and the Rabb (Master) of all that the sun shines upon.

(as-Saffaat 37:5)

والمه هو رب الشعرى (xx) And verily He is the Rabb (Lord, Master) of Sirius also. (an-Najm 53:49)

3.2. False Notions about Rububiyyah

The above examples clearly bring out the meanings of the word *rabb*, and we may now proceed to look at those false notions which existed among the misguided tribes and people about *rubūbiyyab* (that is, the qualities and attributes of one who is a *rabb*) which the Qur'ān sought to refute, and what are the beliefs that the Qur'ān advocates. This can perhaps best be done by taking up, one by one, the cases of those particular nations or people who find mention in the Qur'ān, and thus get a clearer idea of the wrong notions which they entertained.

3.2.1. Hazrat Nuh's People

The earliest of such people dealt with in the Qur'ān were those among whom Hazrat Nuh (Noah, peace be upon him) was raised as Prophet. It is clear from the Qur'ān that these people did not deny the existence of God, cf. the following comment about him by their leaders:

...He is but a man like any of you, who only wants to establish his own hold over you. If God had really wanted (to send any messenger) He would surely have chosen angels instead.... (al-Mu'minoon 23:24)

Nor did they deny that Allah was the Creator of the universe and the Rabb in the first and second senses of the word. Among the exhortations to them by Hazrat Nuh were:

...He is your Rabb, and unto Him shall you be returned. (al-Hud 11:34)

Seek the forgiveness of your Rabb, (for) verily He is Oft-Forgiving.

(an-Nuh 71:10)

Do you not see how Allah has made the seven heavens one above the other, and made the moon a light in their midst, and the sun a (glorious) lamp? And (it was) Allah (Who) created you from the earth. (an-Nuh 71:15-17)

It is to be noted that no one says in reply that they do not believe Allah to be their Rabb or that He did not create the earth and the heavens and themselves, or that He was not managing the affairs of the universe. Nor, may it be added, did they deny Allah's being their Ilaah either. That is why Hazrat Nuh, in asking them to return to the ways of God, said, "You have no Ilaah but He" (7:58), whereas if they had believed otherwise, what he would have said would have been: "Make Allah your ilaah." This therefore naturally raises the question as to what in fact was the basic dispute between Hazrat Nuh and his people, and it seems from the Qur'ān that there were two main points of difference, as follows:

(i) What Hazrat Nuh wanted was that they should give their worship, in the full sense of the word, wholly to Allah, the Creator and Cherisher of the universe (*Rabb-al'aalameen*), because He alone was the Provider and the only *Ilaah*. There was no other being who could grant their prayers and give them aid and comfort, and therefore He alone deserved their full and entire submission and supplication:

...O' my people, give your 'ibadah to Allah, (for) you have no ilaah but He...And I am a messenger unto you from the Rabb of all the worlds, and convey to you the messages of my Rabb.... (al-A'raaf 7:59-60).

The people, however, were adamant that, notwithstanding Allah being the *Rabb* of all the worlds, there were other gods too who had a share in the affairs of the world, who too could answer some of the prayers, and whom too therefore they could and would continue to regard as *ilaahs*: And they said:

َوَقَالُواْ لَا تَذَرُنَّ ءَالِهَتَكُمْ وَلَا تَذَرُنَّ وَدَّا وَلَا سُوَاعًا وَلَا يَغُوثَ وَيَعُوقَ وَنَسْرًا ...abandon not your gods; abandon neither Wadd nor Suwa, neither Yaguth Ya'uq, nor Nasr. (an-Nuh 71:23)

(ii) The other was that they regarded Allah as the Rabb only to the extent of believing in Him as the Creator, the Lord of the earth and the heavens, and the Supreme regulator of the affairs of the universe, but did not agree that His Sovereignty extended also to such matters as morality and moral principles, social relations, culture, politics, and other worldly affairs. They did not acknowledge Him as the only rightful and ultimate source of law in such matters, in which they actually behaved as commanded by their chiefs and priests. Thus according to them the status of rabbs is that, in such matters, it was their word, which was the law. Hazrat Nuh protested that rubūbiyyah was not a thing which could be split apart and distributed, and that they must regard Allah as the Rabb in all the different meanings of the word, and follow all of His laws and commandments, conveyed through himself as His accredited representative:

I am to you an apostle worthy of all trust. So fear God, and obey me. (ash-Shu'araa 26:107-108)

3.2.2. The 'Aad People

The next in line were the 'Aad. They too did not deny the existence of God, or His being the Ilah but at the same time they too believed in Him as the Rabb to the same extent and in the same sense as had Hazrat Nuh's people. And so the points of disagreement between them, and the Prophet sent to them, Hazrat Hud, were the same too:

And to the Aad (We sent) their brother (that Is kinsman) Hud, who said to them: 'O' my people, give your 'ibadah to Allah (because) there is no ilaah but He; will you not fear Him?"

(And) they said: 'Have you come to us to make us give all of our 'ibadah to Allah alone, exclusively, and give up those to whom our ancestors used to give theirs?'

(al-A'raaf 7:65-70)

... They said: 'If our Rabb had wanted, He would have sent down angels (instead of you, a human like us).... (al-Fussilat 41:14)

These then were the 'Aad, who refused to obey the commands of their Rabb, who did not obey His messengers, and who (instead) obeyed every despotic transgressor (against Truth) (al-Hud 11:59)

3.2.3. The Thamūd

Then there were the Thamūd, the worst transgressors after the 'Aad. Basically, their deviation was the same as that of the people of Hazrat Nuh and the 'Aad. They also believed in the existence of Allah and His being the Ilaah and the Rabb but they did not agree that He was the only ilaah, that He alone was worthy of all 'ibadah, and that He was Rabb in all the

senses of the word. They insisted that there were others, besides Allah, who too could accept prayers, grant favours, and remove distress, and in moral and cultural matters they took their law from their chiefs and priests instead of following Divine guidance. It was this which made them into a tragically misled people and brought down on them Allah's punishment:

فَإِنْ أَعْرَضُواْ فَقُلْ أَنذَرْتُكُمْ صَلِعِقَةً مِّثْلَ صَلِعِقَةِ عَادٍ وَثَمُودَ ۞ إِذْ جَآءَتْهُمُ ٱلرُّسُلُ مِنْ بَيْنِ أَيْدِيهِمْ وَمِنْ خَلْفِهِمْ أَلَّا تَعْبُدُوٓاْ إِلَّا ٱللَّهُ ۖ قَالُواْ لَوْ شَآءَ رَبُّنَا لَأَنزَلَ مَلَئِكَةً فَإِنَّا بِمَآ أُرْسِلْتُم بِهِ عَلَيْكِيهِمْ وَمِنْ خَلْفِهِمْ أَلَّا تَعْبُدُوٓاْ إِلَّا ٱللَّهُ ۖ قَالُواْ لَوْ شَآءَ رَبُّنَا لَأَنزَلَ مَلَئِكَةً فَإِنَّا بِمَآ أُرْسِلْتُم بِهِ عَلَيْكِيهِمْ وَمِنْ خَلْفِهِمْ أَلَّا تَعْبُدُوٓاْ إِلَّا ٱللَّهُ ۖ كَلْفِرُونَ ۞ كَلْفِرُونَ ۞ كَلْفِرُونَ ۞

And (O' Muhammad) if they turn away (and do not listen to what you say) then say to them: I am warning you of a punishment the like of that which visited the 'Aad and the Thamud, to whom Prophets came repeatedly telling them not to give their 'ibadah to any but Allah, and whose only reply was: 'If our Rabb had wanted, He would surely have sent down angels, (but since He did not), we reject the message which you bring'. (al-Fussilat 41:13-14)

﴿ وَإِلَىٰ ثَمُودَ أَخَاهُمْ صَالِحًا ۚ قَالَ يَلْقَوْمِ ٱعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ مَا لَكُم مِّنْ إِلَاهٍ غَيْرُهُو ۖ هُوَ أَنشَأَكُم مِّنَ اللَّهِ وَإِلَىٰ ثَمُودَ أَخَاهُمْ صَالِحًا قَالَ يَلْقَوْمِ ٱعْبُدُواْ اللَّهِ وَإِنَّ رَبِّى قَرِيبٌ مُّجِيبٌ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلصَالِحُ قَدْ الْأَرْضِ وَٱسْتَعْمَرَكُمْ فِيهَا فَٱسْتَغْفِرُوهُ ثُمَّ تُوبُواْ إِلَيْهِ ۚ إِنَّ رَبِّى قَرِيبٌ مُّجِيبٌ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلصَالِحُ قَدْ كُنتَ فِينَا مَرْجُورًا قَبُلَ هَاذَا اللَّهُ مِنْ اللَّهُ مَا يَعْبُدُ عَا يَعْبُدُ عَا بَالَوْنَا وَإِنَّنَا لَفِي شَكً مِّمَا تَدْعُونَا إِلَيْهِ كُنتَ فِينَا مَرْجُورًا قَبُلَ هَاذَا اللَّهُ مَنْ اللَّهُ مَا يَعْبُدُ عَا يَعْبُدُ عَالِمَا أَن اللَّهِ مَا يَعْبُدُ وَاللَّهُ مَا يَعْبُدُ وَالِنَّنَا لَفِي شَكً مِّمَا تَدْعُونَا إِلَيْهِ مُرْيِبُ ۞ مُرِيبُ ۞ مُرِيبُ ۞

And to the Thamud (we sent) their kinsman Saleh, who said to them, "O' my People: 'give your 'ibadah to Allah; you have no ilaah but He."...They replied, "O' Saleh, we had great hopes of you (and now you spear strangely); Do you mean to forbid us to give our 'ibadah to those to whom our ancestors used to give their?".... (al-Hud 11:61-62)

إِذْ قَالَ لَهُمْ أَخُوهُمْ صَالِحٌ أَلَا تَتَّقُونَ ۞ إِنِّى لَكُمْ رَسُولٌ أَمِينٌ ۞ فَٱتَّقُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَأَطِيعُونِ ۞ وَلَا تُطِيعُونِ ۞ وَلَا تُطِيعُونُ ۞ وَلَا تُطِيعُواْ أَمْرَ ٱلْمُسْرِفِينَ ۞ ٱلَّذِينَ يُفْسِدُونَ فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ وَلَا يُصْلِحُونَ ۞ فَاتَّقُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَأَطِيعُونِ ۞ وَلَا تُطِيعُونَ ۞ يُصْلِحُونَ ۞

When their kinsman Saleh said to them: 'Do you not fear (God)? I am verily an apostle worthy of trust wherefore fear God, and obey me...obey me and not obey all the words of transgressors who cause strife in the land and who do not mend their ways.' (ash-Shu'araa 26:142-143, 150-152).

3.2.4. The People of Hazrat Ibrahim and Namrud

Next in importance are the people of Hazrat Ibrahim (Abraham, may peace be upon him), and the significance of their case is that it is commonly thought that their King, Namrud (Nimrod), did not believe in God but claimed himself to be God instead. The fact, however, is that he did believe in God, and also believed Him to be the Creator and the Regulator of the affairs of the universe, and his own claim to be a rabb was only in the third, fourth, and fifth senses of the term.

Another common misconception is that these people had no belief in God nor in his being the Ilaah and the Rabb, although in fact their beliefs on these points were little different from those of the people of Hazrat Nuh and the Thamūd. They did believe in the existence of God, and also knew Him as the Rabb, the Creator of the heavens and the earth, and the Supreme Ruler of the universe. Nor, for that matter, did they deny His right to man's worship. Where they were mistaken was in regarding the heavenly bodies as partners with him in rubūbiyyah in the first and second senses of the term and hence in associating them with God to that extent. As for the third, fourth, and fifth meanings of the term, here it was their kings whom they treated as the rabbs.

The Holy Qur'ān is so clear on these points that it is surprising how the misconceptions just mentioned originated and came to be so widely accepted. Take for example the story of Hazrat Ibrahim's search for the truth as told in the Qur'ān:

فَلَمَّا جَنَّ عَلَيْهِ ٱلَّيْلُ رَءَا كَوْكَبَا قَالَ هَاذَا رَبِّي فَلَمَّا أَفَلَ قَالَ لَا أَفِل قَالَ لَا أَفُل قَالَ اللَّهُ مِنَ ٱلْقُوْمِ الضَّالِينَ وَالْقَوْمِ الضَّالِينَ مِنَ ٱلْقُوْمِ الضَّالَيْنَ وَلَمَّا اللَّهُ مُسَ بَازِغَةً قَالَ هَاذَا رَبِّي هَاذَا أَكْبَرُ فَلَمَّا أَفَلَتْ قَالَ يَلقَوْمِ إِنِّي بَرِيَّ مُّ مَّمَّا تُشْرِكُونَ فَلَمَّا رَءًا ٱلشَّمْسَ بَازِغَةً قَالَ هَاذَا رَبِّي هَاذَا أَكْبَرُ فَلَمَّا أَفَلَتْ قَالَ يَلقَوْمِ إِنِّي بَرِيَّ مُّ مِّمَّا تُشْرِكُونَ وَالْمَثْرِكِينَ وَإِنِّي وَجَهْتُ وَجْهِيَ لِلَّذِي فَطَرَ ٱلسَّمَاوِتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَناْ مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ إِنِّي وَجَهْتُ وَجْهِيَ لِلَّذِي فَطَرَ ٱلسَّمَاوِتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَناْ مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ إِنِّي وَجَهْتُ وَجْهِيَ لِلَّذِي فَطَرَ ٱلسَّمَاوِتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَناْ مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ اللَّهُ مُنَا تُسْرَكِينَ وَ إِنِّي وَجَهْتُ وَجْهِيَ لِلَّذِي فَطَرَ ٱلسَّمَاوِتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَنا مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ اللَّهُ مُنَا وَمُ الللَّهُ مُنَا عُلُوتِ وَالْأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَنا مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ اللَّالْمُ مِنَ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ وَ اللَّهُ مُا لَا اللَّهُ مَا اللَّهُ مُا اللَّهُ مُنَا لَا اللَّهُ مُنْ اللَّهُ مُا اللَّهُ مُنْ اللْمُشْرِكِينَ وَاللَّهُ مُنَا لَا اللَّهُ مُنْ اللَّهُ مُلْكَالًا مِنَ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُا لَا اللّهُ مُنَا لَا اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنَا لَا مُلْكُولُولُ مُلْكُولُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُعْمِى اللّهُ مُلْكُولُ مُلْمُ الللّهُ مُنْ مُنَالِيقُولُ مُلْمُ اللّهُ مُنْ مُنْ اللللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُلْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللللْمُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُلْكُولُ مُلْكُولُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُلْأَوْلُ مُنَا لَا مُعْمَالُولُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ مُلْمُ اللّهُ مُنْ اللّهُ م

shining moon he said, 'This is my rabb,' but when the moon also set, he said 'If my Rabb does not guide me, I am afraid I too will become one of those who have gone astray.' Then, when he saw the sun he said, 'This is my rabb; this is the biggest (of them all);' but when the son also set, he cried out, 'O my people, I disown all those whom you associate with God; I turn away from them all and towards Him who created the heavens and the earth, and I shall not be of those who associate others with Him' (Quran 6:77-79)

The portions highlighted clearly show that the people among whom Hazrat Ibrahim (on whom be peace) had been born did have a conception of a Being Who had created the heavens and the earth and of His being a Rabb as distinct from the heavenly bodies. And how could it be otherwise, considering the message of Hazrat Nuh, and that other Prophets had continued to be raised after him, in particular among related or neighbouring people, the 'Aad and the Thamūd. One can therefore safely presume that Hazrat Ibrahim owed his belief in God as the Creator to his own people. What puzzled him, however, even at the tender age at which the above incident occurred, was the validity of the belief in the heavenly bodies as being partners in divinity and hence worthy of men's 'Ibadah along with God. [It might be mentioned in this connection, that according to architectural excavations in Ur which was Hazrat Ibrahim's home, it seems that the people of that area worshipped the moon whom they called "Nannar." In the land next to theirs, it was the sun which was worshipped, and was called "Shammash." Hazrat Ibrahim's country had been founded by a King called Uranmuw, a word which was arabicised into Namrud, and this word later came to be the title of the Kings in just the same way as, for example, much later, the successors or Nazamul-Mulk, who founded the state of Hyderabad India, came to be called Nizams. - A. A. Maududi]

And it was his own search for the truth and His observation of the stars and the moon and the sun and of the phenomenon of their rising and setting, which, helped of course or strengthened by Divinely inspired intuition, provided the answer, and led him rightly to conclude that there is no Rabb at all other than the Creator of the universe. [Maulana Maududi has, to his Tafhim-ul-Qur'ān also dealt with the point which puzzled some as to why, since the rising and the setting of the heavenly bodies is a daily phenomenon, the Qur'ān says, "When night came upon him..." and why did not Hazrat Ibrahim notice the phenomenon earlier; and, in older to get over the point, the story was made out that he had been born and brought up in a cave and that is why he had not seen the stars and the moon and the sun until the event described occurred. The fact, however, is that there are many daily occurrences which one sees but whose significance escapes one until, at some moment chosen by God, it suddenly strikes one, and then, afterwards, the whole world also accepts the same explanation. After all,

the apple is not the only fruit which falls from a tree, and all the various fruits had surely been falling from trees as also all other objects thrown up-for God alone knows how long, and yet it was left to Newton to infer the law of gravity. And surely no one can say that Newton had not himself before that seen any apple or other fruit to fall from a tree. - Abu Asad]

That is the reason why, when he had seen the moon to set, he had said he was very much afraid that if his Rabb, that is, Allah Almighty, did not give him His own guidance, he to too might fail to get at reality and be deceived by the heavenly phenomenon as had been hundreds of thousands of others around him. When, later, he was ordained prophet, and began his mission of calling men to God, he ended one of his discourses to them with the words:

And why should I have any fear of those, whom you associate with God while you yourselves feel none at making them His associates even though He has given no sanction for making them sharers in His Divinity.... (al-An'aam 6:81)

On other occasions, he said:

$$\bigcirc$$
 وَأَعْتَرِلُكُمْ وَمَا تَدْعُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ وَأَدْعُواْ رَبِّى عَسَىٓ أَلَّا أَكُونَ بِدُعَآءِ رَبِّى شَقِيًّا \bigcirc I repudiate and reject all whom you pray to others than God.... (al-Maryam 19:48)

قَالَ أَفَتَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ مَا لَا يَنفَعُكُمْ شَيًّا وَلَا يَضُرُّكُمْ ۞

The only rabb there is He, Who is the Rabb of the heavens and the earth, He Who creased them...Do you then give your 'ibadah to others than Him, who have not the slightest authority or power to do you any good or harm? (al-Anbiya 21:56-66)

إِذْ قَالَ لِأَبِيهِ وَقَوْمِهِ عَاذَا تَعْبُدُونَ ۞ أَئِفْكًا ءَالِهَةً دُونَ ٱللَّهِ تُرِيدُونَ ۞ فَمَا ظَنُّكُم بِرَبِّ الْذِ قَالَ لِأَبِيهِ وَقَوْمِهِ عَاذَا تَعْبُدُونَ ۞ ٱلْعَالَمِينَ ۞

..who are these you are giving your 'ibadah to? Would you rather give it to ilaahs whom you fancy as such? If that be so, what think you of God, the Rabb of all creation? (as-Saffat 37:85-87)

قَدْ كَانَتْ لَكُمْ أُسْوَةٌ حَسَنَةٌ فِى إِبْرُهِيمَ وَٱلَّذِينَ مَعَهُ وَذِ قَالُواْ لِقَوْمِهِمْ إِنَّا بُرَءَوُّ مِنكُمْ وَمِمَّا تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ كَفَرْنَا بِكُمْ وَبَدَا بَيْنَنَا وَبَيْنَكُمُ ٱلْعَدُوةُ وَٱلْبَغْضَآءُ أَبَدًا حَتَّىٰ تُؤْمِنُواْ بِٱللَّهِ وَحُدَهُ وَالْبَغْضَآءُ أَبَدًا حَتَّىٰ تُؤْمِنُواْ بِٱللَّهِ وَحُدَهُ إِلَّا قَوْلَ إِبْرُهِيمَ لِأَبِيهِ لَأَسْتَغْفِرَنَّ لَكَ وَمَآ أَمْلِكُ لَكَ مِنَ ٱللَّهِ مِن شَيْءٍ وَرَبَّنَا عَلَيْكَ وَمَآ أَمْلِكُ لَكَ مِنَ ٱللَّهِ مِن شَيْءٍ وَرَبَّنَا عَلَيْكَ وَمَآ أَمْلِكُ لَكَ مِنَ ٱللَّهِ مِن شَيْءٍ وَرَبَّنَا عَلَيْكَ وَمَآ أَمْلِكُ لَكَ مِنَ ٱللَّهِ مِن شَيْءٍ وَكَالْنَا وَإِلَيْكَ أَنْبُنَا وَإِلَيْكَ ٱلْمَصِيرُ ۞

...(as for me and my fellow Muslims), we have nothing at all to do with you and all those others than Allah to whom you give your 'ibadah. We reject your ways as false, and there will henceforth ever be only hatred and hostility between you and us unless and until you change your creed and come to believe in Allah alone (as the 'Ilaah and the Rabb).... (al-Mumtahanah 60:4)

Consider, for example, the argument between him and Namrud, the king, which is described in the Qur'ān as follows:

أَكُمْ تَرَ إِلَى ٱلَّذِى حَآجَّ إِبْرُهِمَ فِى رَبِّهِ اللهُ ٱللهُ ٱلْمُلْكَ إِذْ قَالَ إِبْرُهِمَ رَبِّى ٱلَّذِى يُحْيِ وَيُمِيتُ قَالَ إِبْرُهِمَ فَإِنَّ ٱللَّهَ يَأْتِى بِٱلشَّمْسِ مِنَ ٱلْمَشْرِقِ يُحْيِ وَيُمِيتُ قَالَ أَنَا أُحْيِ وَأُمِيتُ قَالَ إِبْرُهِمَ فَإِنَّ ٱللَّهَ يَأْتِي بِٱلشَّمْسِ مِنَ ٱلْمَشْرِقِ يُحْيِ وَيُعِيتُ اللهُ عَلَيْ اللهَ يَهْدِى ٱلْقَوْمَ ٱلظَّلِمِينَ نَ فَجُهتَ ٱلَّذِى كَفَرَ أُو ٱللهُ لَا يَهْدِى ٱلْقَوْمَ ٱلظَّلِمِينَ نَ

Do you (O' Muhammad,) know the story of the one who argued with Ibrahim regarding Him Whom Ibrahim believed to be his Rabb, (argued) because His kingship, a gift from Allah to him, had given him pretensions! When Ibrahim said, 'My Rabb is He, Whose power are life and death,' he replied 'I too have power over life and death.' Then Ibrahim said to him '(Granted that that be so; but) Allah makes the sun rise in the East, so, (if you are a rabb) cause it to rise in the West,' which completely nonplussed the disbeliever.... (al-Baqarah 2:258)

The polemic here also appears, from the way it is described, to have been not as to whether God existed or not, but as to who it was whom Ibrahim regarded as his Rabb. The reason was, firstly, that the king came of a people who believed in the existence of God.

Secondly, unless his senses had left him entirely, he could obviously not make so foolish a claim as to be the creator of the heavens and the earth or the one who made the sun and the moon to move in their orbits. All he claimed was that within his own domain he was the rabb. And this claim, be it added, was not in the first and second senses of the term, because rubūbiyyah in those senses was attributed to the heavenly bodies; the senses in which he claimed to be rabb were the third, fourth, and fifth, and that too within the confines of his own realm only. In other words, what his claim amounted to was: "I am the lord of this land. All its people are my bondsmen. I am the sovereign because they all acknowledge me as such, and my word is therefore law for them. There is no higher authority than mine."

It is clear from the verses last quoted above that his claim rested solely on the pretensions he had given himself for being the king. When, therefore, he learnt that a youth by the name of Ibrahim (may peace be upon him) believed neither in the rubūbiyyah of the heavenly bodies in the supernatural sense nor in the king's in the temporal and social sense, he naturally felt surprised, and sent for him and asked as to who, after all, was the one whom he acknowledged as his Rabb. Hazrat Ibrahim's first answer was: "He who has power of life and death." But the significance of this was lost upon the king, who countered with the claim that he too had the same power: he could cause anybody to be put to death, and could spare the life of anybody he chose.

Then Hazrat Ibrahim gave the second reply which, in effect, meant: "I acknowledge only God as my Rabb. For me He alone is the rabb in all the senses of the term. How can there be any rubūbiyyah for anyone else when no one else can alter in the least the way the sun rises or sets?" This argument opened the king's eyes, and he at once realised that Allah being the Sovereign of the universe, his own claim to be a rabb was nothing but a false pretension. However, his selfishness and vested family interests overcame his better sense and, despite the dawning of Truth on him, he could not bring himself to climb down from the high status of being fully his own master and to follow the path he had been shown by God's Prophet. It is on this account that, after recounting the event, the Qur'ān add: "And Allah does not show the right path to transgressors," that is, after having seen the Truth the king ought to have bowed to it but since he did not, and chose instead to continue his autocratic rule and proclaimed his word be the ultimate law, against his own real interests, God too did not show him further light, because He does not thrust His guidance on any who does not sincerely seek after the truth.

3.2.5. Lot's People

The next in historical order are the people of Sodom, the task of whose reformation was entrusted to Hazrat Ibrahim's nephew, Lot (may peace be upon both). From the Qur'ān we know about these people too that while they neither denied the existence of God nor His being the Creator and the Rabb in the first and the second senses of the word, they refused to acknowledge Him as such in the third, fourth, and fifth senses, and also repudiated the authority of the Prophet Lot as His trusted representative to lay down the law for their conduct. What they wanted was to be left to do as they pleased, and this was their real crime and the reason for their bringing God's wrath upon their heads. This is what the Qur'ān says about them:

When their kinsman Lot said to them, 'Will you not fear God? Look! I am a trusted messenger to you (from God). Therefore (believe what I say and) try to save yourselves from Divine wrath, and do as 1 tell you, I ask no regard for myself, because my reward lies with God. Do you, unlike the whole of the rest of humanity, turn to boys (for your Sexual satisfaction) and leave aside the wives your Rabb has created for you for this purpose? Surely, you are the worst of wrongdoers.' (Ash-Shu'araa' 26:161-166)

Obviously these words can have only been addressed to a people who did not deny the existence of God or His being the Creator and the Provider. And that is why they did not counter by asking who was God, or how could He claim to be the Creator, or how did He become their Rabb. What they did say instead was,

'Listen, Lot, if you do not stop your preachings, you will surely find yourself turned out from the land.' (ash-Shu'araa' 26:167)

In another place, the matter is put in the following words:

وَلُوطًا إِذْ قَالَ لِقَوْمِهِ عِ إِنَّكُمْ لَتَأْتُونَ ٱلْفَاحِشَةَ مَا سَبَقَكُم بِهَا مِنْ أَحَدٍ مِّنَ ٱلْعَلَمِينَ ۞ أَيْنَكُمْ لَتَأْتُونَ الرِّجَالَ وَتَقْطَعُونَ ٱلسَّبِيلَ وَتَأْتُونَ فِي نَادِيكُمُ ٱلْمُنكَرُ ۖ فَمَا كَانَ جَوَابَ قَوْمِهِ عَ إِلَّا أَن قَالُواْ لَتَأْتُونَ ٱلرِّجَالَ وَتَقْطَعُونَ ٱلسَّبِيلَ وَتَأْتُونَ فِي نَادِيكُمُ ٱلْمُنكَرُ ۖ فَمَا كَانَ جَوَابَ قَوْمِهِ عَ إِلَّا أَن قَالُواْ لَتَأْتُونَ ٱلرِّجَالَ وَتَقْطَعُونَ ٱلسَّبِيلَ وَتَأْتُونَ فِي نَادِيكُمُ ٱلْمُنكَرُ ۗ فَمَا كَانَ جَوَابَ قَوْمِهِ عَ إِلَّا أَن قَالُواْ لَتَا أَتُونَ الرَّجَالَ وَتَقْطَعُونَ ٱلسَّبِيلَ وَتَأْتُونَ فِي نَادِيكُمُ ٱلْمُنكَرَ ۗ فَمَا كَانَ جَوَابَ قَوْمِهِ عَ إِلَّا أَن قَالُواْ لَا لَهُ فَاللَّهُ إِن كُنتَ مِنَ ٱلصَّادِقِينَ ۞

And (we sent) Lot (to his people as Our messenger and) when he said to them: 'You commit an obscenity which no one in the world has ever committed before. You satisfy your sexual urge with boys, commit highway robberies, and openly indulge in obscenities in your gatherings.' Their only answer was: 'If you are so right in what you say, then bring down the wrath of Allah upon our heads.' (al-'Ankabut 29:28-29)

Can these words have been uttered by a people who did not believe in the existence of God? Clearly, their real crime was not the denial of His being the Ilaah and the Rabb but that, while believing in Him to be both in the supernatural sense, they refused to follow His law and to accept the guidance of His messenger in the moral, social, and cultural spheres.

3.2.6. Shu'aib's People

Next come the people of Madyan and of Aikah (the ancient name of Tabuk), to whom Hazrat Shu'aib was sent as prophet. We know that these people were descendants of Hazrat Ibrahim (on whom be peace) and so there can be no question of their not knowing God or not believing in him to be the Ilaah and the Rabb. They were in fact a people who had originally been Muslims but whose beliefs as also conduct had become corrupted through the passage of time. It would even appear from the Qur'ān, that they claimed to be believers, because Hazrat Shu'aib repeatedly says to them; "If you truly believe"; "If you truly are believers."

An examination of his discourses and of their answers clearly shows that they both believed in Allah and acknowledged Him as the Ilaah and the Rabb, but went wrong on two points. Firstly, in the supernatural sense they associated others with Him as also being ilaahs and rabbs and so did not give Him their 'ibadah exclusively and, secondly, they held that His being the Rabb did not extend to His having authority to lay down the law for regulating moral, social, economic and cultural behaviour, or they claimed freedom of action for themselves so far as these spheres were concerned:

وَإِلَىٰ مَدْيَنَ أَخَاهُمْ شُعَيْبًا قَالَ يَلقَوْمِ ٱعْبُدُواْ ٱللّهَ مَا لَكُم مِّنْ إِلَهٍ غَيْرُهُ وَ قَدْ جَآءَتْكُم يَيّنَةٌ مِّن رَبِّكُم اللّهَ فَأَوْفُواْ ٱلْكَيْلَ وَٱلْمِيزَانَ وَلَا تَبْخَسُواْ ٱلنَّاسَ أَشْيَآءَهُمْ وَلَا تُفْسِدُواْ فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ بَعْدَ إِصْلَاحِهَا ۚ ذَٰ لِكُمْ خَيْرٌ لَكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۞ وَلَا تَقْعُدُواْ بِكُلِّ صِرَاطٍ تُوعِدُونَ وَتَصُدُّونَ إِصْلَاحِهَا ۚ ذَٰ لِكُمْ خَيْرٌ لَكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۞ وَلَا تَقْعُدُواْ بِكُلِّ صِرَاطٍ تُوعِدُونَ وَتَصُدُّونَ وَصَلَّونَ عَن سَبِيلِ ٱللّهِ مَنْ ءَامَنَ بِهِ ۗ وَتَبْغُونَهَا عِوَجًا ۚ وَٱذْكُرُواْ إِذْ كُنتُمْ قَلِيلًا فَكَثَّرَكُم اللّهُ وَانظُرُواْ كَيْفَ كَانَ طَآئِفَةٌ مِّن عَلَيْهِ اللّهُ عَنْ عَلَيْهِ فَاللّهِ مَنْ عَامَنَ فِي وَتَبْغُونَهَا عِوَجًا ۚ وَٱذْكُرُواْ إِذْ كُنتُمْ قَلِيلًا فَكَثَّرَكُم اللّهُ وَانظُرُواْ كَيْفَ كَانَ طَآئِفَةٌ مِّنكُمْ ءَامَنُواْ بِٱلّذِى أُرْسِلْتُ بِهِ وَطَآئِفَةٌ لَمْ كَانَ طَآئِفَةٌ مِّنكُمْ ءَامَنُواْ بِٱلّذِى أُرْسِلْتُ بِهِ وَطَآئِفَةٌ لَمْ كَانَ طَآئِفَةٌ مِنْكُمْ ءَامَنُواْ بِٱلّذِى أُرْسِلْتُ بِهِ وَطَآئِفَةٌ لَمْ عَلَيْكُمْ وَاللّهُ يَيْنَنَا ۖ وَهُو خَيْرُ ٱلْحَاكِمِينَ ۞ يُؤْمِنُواْ فَآصْبِرُواْ حَتَى يَحْكُمُ ٱللّهُ يَيْنَنَا ۖ وَهُو خَيْرُ ٱلْحَاكِمِينَ ۞ يُعْمَالُوا فَآصْبِرُواْ حَتَى يَحْكُمُ ٱللّهُ يَيْنَنَا ۖ وَهُو خَيْرُ ٱلْحَاكِمِينَ ۞

And to (the people of) Madyan We sent their kinsman Shu'aib (who said to them): 'O my people, give your 'ibadah to Allah (alone), for there is no ilaah but He; verily, there has come to you clear guidance from your Rabb, so give people just measure and weight and do not deprive them of their rightful due, nor (by these means) cause mischief in the land after it has been purged of corruption; this is the better course for you if you be true believers... And if a group among you believe in the guidance with which I have been sent, and another one not, then wait till God decides between us, and He alone is the best of all judges.' (al-A'raaf 7:85-87)

وَيَاقَوْمِ أَوْفُواْ ٱلْمِكْيَالَ وَٱلْمِيزَانَ بِٱلْقِسْطِ وَلَا تَبْخَسُواْ ٱلنَّاسَ أَشْيَآءَهُمْ وَلَا تَعْفَوْاْ فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ مُفْسِدِينَ ۞ بَقِيَّتُ ٱللَّهِ خَيْرٌ لَّكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۚ وَمَا أَنَا عَلَيْكُم بِحَفِيظٍ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلشُعَيْبُ مُفْسِدِينَ ۞ بَقِيَّتُ ٱللَّهِ خَيْرٌ لَّكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۚ وَمَا أَنَا عَلَيْكُم بِحَفِيظٍ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلشُعَيْبُ مُفْسِدِينَ ۞ بَقِيَّتُ ٱللَّهِ خَيْرٌ لَكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۚ وَمَا أَنَا عَلَيْكُم بِحَفِيظٍ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلشُعَيْبُ مُفْسِدِينَ ۞ بَقِيَّتُ ٱللَّهِ خَيْرٌ لَكُمْ إِن كُنتُم مُّؤْمِنِينَ ۚ وَمَا أَنَا عَلَيْكُم بِحَفِيظٍ ۞ قَالُواْ يَلشُعَيْبُ أَلُوا لَيْكُم لِللَّهُ عَلَى فِي اللَّهُ لِللَّهُ إِن كُنتُ الْحَلِيمُ الْحَلِيمُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلَى فِي اللَّهُ لِللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ عَلَى فِي اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلَى فَي اللَّهُ عَلَى اللَّهُ الللللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللَّهُ الللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللللَّهُ اللللَّهُ الللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللللَّهُ اللَّ

(And Shu'aib said to them): O my people, give full measure and weigh justly, and do not cause loss to people, nor go about creating mischief in the land; the profit left to you through God's grace is more beneficial for you, if you (really) believe; and (of course) I am no guardian of your morals.

All they could say was:

'Does your praying to God (in your own special way) give you O Shu'aib the right to tell us to give up those whose worship has come down from our ancestors, or that we do not conduct our business transaction, as we please? You are indeed the forbearing and right-minded one!' (al-Hud 11:85-87)

The words highlighted bring out clearly that the error of these people lay in misunderstanding the scope of God's rubūbiyyah, which they thought had limited scope

3.2.7. The Pharaoh and his People

Next, we come to the Pharaoh and his people, regarding whom there are even greater misconceptions than in the case of Namrud and his people. The view generally held is that the Pharaoh not only denied the existence of God but himself claimed to be God, that is, that he had become so misled as to presume to be the creator of the heavens and the earth, and that his people too were so bereft of reason as to unquestioningly subscribe to such claim. The Holy Qur'ān and history both show, on the contrary, that there was little difference between his people and those of Namrud in regard to their beliefs about God as both the Ilaah and the Rabb. The only difference was the existence of a racial bias against the Bani-Israel which prompted the Egyptians to refuse, to openly acknowledge God as the Ilaah and the Rabb, although they knew that He existed, as do also many a professing atheist in our own day.

The facts are that, after being vested by the king with high authority, Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace) had striven to the utmost to bring the people to the path of Islam, and the impact of his efforts had lasted right down to the time of Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace). Even though everybody had not come to embrace the true faith, there was nobody after Hazrat Yousuf's time entirely ignorant of God's existence or of His being the sole Creator of the heavens and the earth. Not only that, but Hazrat Yousuf's teachings had also inculcated in everybody the notion of His being both the Ilaah and the Rabb in the supernatural sense, so that there was none who denied His existence. As to those who had stuck to their beliefs, even their error consisted in associating others with Him. And the impact of these teachings had not quite died out even till the time of Hazrat Musa (Moses, on whom be peace) [If one were to believe in what is slated in the Old Testament, it would appear that about one-fifth of the population of Egypt had come to accept, over the course of time, the faith of Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace). The total number of the Israelites who left Egypt with Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) is stated to have been about two million, while the total population of Egypt armour at that time have been more than a hundred million. Unfortunately all these two million are referred to, in the Old Testament as the children of Israel, which seems impossible because, surely, the descendants or the twelve sons of Hazrat Yaqoob (Jacob, on whom be peace) cannot have risen to two million even in about four centuries. The only plausible inference one can draw from this is that a large number of non-Israelis too had accepted the religion of the Israelis - which, of course was, essentially, the religion of Islām -

and had left the country along with the Israelis. (The number, incidentally, shows pointedly the extent of the tabligh work done by Hazrat Yousuf and his successors) - A. A. Maududi].

This fact is clearly proved by the speech made by a Coptic noble at the court of the Pharaoh, who had become a Muslim but had not declared his faith openly and who, on learning of the Pharaoh's determination to have Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) put to death, protested boldly in the following words:

وَقَالَ رَجُلٌ مُّوْمِنٌ مِّنْ ءَالِ فِرْعَوْنَ يَكْتُمُ إِيمَانَهُ وَأَتَفْتُلُونَ رَجُلًا أَن يَقُولَ رَبِّى ٱللَّهُ وَقَدْ جَآءَكُم بِالْبَيِّنَاتِ مِن رَّبِّكُم اللَّهِ وَإِن يَكُ كَاذِبًا فَعَلَيْهِ كَذِبُهُ الْوَالِي يَكُ صَادِقًا يُصِبْكُم بَعْضُ ٱلَّذِى بِالْبَيِّنَاتِ مِن رَّبِّكُم اللَّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُوَ مُسْرِفٌ كَذَّابٌ وَيَقَوْمِ لَكُمُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ٱلْيُومَ ظَلَهِ بِينَ فِي يَعِدُكُمْ اللَّهُ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُو مُسْرِفٌ كَذَّابٌ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ الللللللِّهُ الللللَّه

...would you people kill a person for the reason only that he says that his Rabb is Allah alone, and despite the fact that he comes to you with manifest signs from your Rabb? If he lies, then upon him be his lies. And if he should be telling the truth, then surely some of what he warns you against is bound to smite you. Verily, Allah does not guide aright any who exceeds all limits in lying. True, my people, the land is yours, but who will save us if Allah's chastisement should come down upon us?...I fear grievously that you may suffer a fate the like of that which overtook, mighty nations before, like the people of Nuh, the Aad and the Thamud, and others after them (who wont wrong)....

وَلَقَدْ جَآءَكُمْ يُوسُفُ مِن قَبْلُ بِٱلْبَيِّنَاتِ فَمَا زِلْتُمْ فِي شَكَّ مِّمَّا جَآءَكُم بِهِ لَ حَتَّى إِذَا هَلَكَ قُلْتُمْ لَن يَبْعَثَ ٱللَّهُ مِنْ بَعْدِهِ ع رَسُولًا ۚ كَذَٰلِكَ يُضِلُّ ٱللَّهُ مَنْ هُوَ مُسْرِفٍ مُّرْتَابُ ۞

... and there was also the time that Yousuf came to you with clear signs (from God) but you continued to harbour doubts, but when he died you said that Allah would not send another prophet after him. ..

﴿ وَيَلْقَوْمِ مَا لِيَ أَدْعُوكُمْ إِلَى ٱلنَّجَوٰةِ وَتَدْعُونَنِي إِلَى ٱلنَّارِ ۞ تَدْعُونَنِي لِأَكْفُرَ بِٱللَّهِ وَأُشْرِكَ بِهِ عَلَمٌ وَأَنَا أَدْعُوكُمْ إِلَى ٱلْغَزِيزِ ٱلْغَفَّرِ ۞ مَا لَيْسَ لِي بِهِ عِلْمٌ وَأَنَا أَدْعُوكُمْ إِلَى ٱلْغَزِيزِ ٱلْغَفَّرِ ۞

...and, is it not strange, my people, that while I call you to the path of salvation you call me to the one which leads to (the) fire (of Hell)? What you would have me do is to commit kufr in regard to Allah, and to associate those with him regarding whom I know not for sure that they are His associates; My call to you is that you turn to the One (God) Who is the Mighty and the Oft Forgiving!

(al-Ghafir 40: 28-31, 34, 41-42)

This whole speech bears witness that despite the passing of several centuries, the impact of the great personality of Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace) had persisted and, due to his teachings, the Egyptians had not yet sunk so low in ignorance as to be entirely unacquainted with the existence of God or to not know Him as being the Rabb and the Ilaah, or that He is the Lord and master of all Nature and that His wrath is something to be feared. The last sentence in fact clearly shows that they did not deny God's being the Ilaah and the Rabb totally but that they erred in associating others with him.

The only thing which might tend to cast doubt on the above explanation is that, when Hazrat Musa use (on whom be peace) had announced to the Pharaoh that he and his brother Hazrat Haroon (Aaron, peace be upon him) had been sent to him as the messengers of the Rabb-al-'aalameen (the Lord of the worlds), He had countered with the question, "And who might this Rabb-al-'aalameen be?" He had also ordered his minister, Haman, to build him a skyscraper that he might look at Hazrat Musa's Ilaah from its heights, had threatened to put Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) in jail if he took anyone other than him (the Pharaoh) as his Ilaah had caused it to be proclaimed to all the people throughout the land that he was their supreme rabb (obviously lest their beliefs be affected by Hazrat Musa's teachings), had told his nobles that he knew of no one but himself to be their ilaah, and so on. Utterances like these might no doubt give the impression that he denied the existence of God altogether, had no conception of Rabb-al-aalameen, and regarded himself as the only ilaah (in the world).

The fact, however, seems to be that his whole attitude was inspired by his racial prejudices. Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace) had not only been the cause of the spread of Islam, but the prestige of his high office had also been instrumental in the Israelites coming to occupy a dominant position in the land which they had held for three or four hundred years. Then germs of Egyptian nationalism had begun to sprout, until at last the Israelites were dethroned from their position and a nationalist Egyptian dynasty became the ruler. The new rulers did not stop at merely downgrading the Israelites. They also took deliberate steps to

wipe out all vestiges of the times of Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace) and to revive the civilization and culture of their own former Age of Ignorance.

Therefore, when against this background Hazrat Musa, an Israeli, presented himself as messenger from God, they naturally apprehended that the Israelis might recover their former prestige and dominance and they themselves lose their newly retrieved authority. It was because of these fears and the Egyptians' nationalist and racial prejudices and the consequent natural hostility between the two peoples that the Pharaoh attempted repeatedly to confuse and perplex Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) so as to abort his mission. When, for example, he asked, "And who might this Rabb-al-'aalameen be?" It was not that he did not know what the words meant or Who was referred to. He certainly did know, as his own words on other occasions show.

For example, once, in trying to reassure his own people that Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) was not a Divine messenger, he raised the objection:

َ فَلَوْلاَ أُلْقِىَ عَلَيْهِ أَسْوِرَةٌ مِّن ذَهَبٍ أَوْ جَآءَ مَعَهُ ٱلْمَلَائِكَةُ مُقْتَرِنِينَ (And if he be a prophet), why have not golden bracelets been sent down for him, or why did not angels follow him in procession? (az-Zukhruf 43:53)

Can such words have been uttered by a person devoid of any notion of God or the angels? On yet another occasion, the following words passed between him and Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace):

...then said (the Pharaoh) to him: 'I can only think that you have lost your reason.' (To which) Musa replied; 'You know very well that it is none other than the Lord of the Worlds Who has sent down these manifest signs, and I (on my part,) believe that you, O Pharaoh, are doomed. '(al-Israa' 17:101-102)

In another place in the Qur'an God describes the mental state of the Pharaoh's people in the following words:

فَلَمَّا جَآءَتْهُمْ ءَايَلتُنَا مُبْصِرَةً قَالُواْ هَاذَا سِحْرٌ مُّبِينٌ ۞ وَجَحَدُواْ بِهَا وَٱسْتَيْقَنَتْهَآ أَنفُسُهُمْ فَلَمَّا جَآءَتْهُمْ ءَايَلتُنَا مُبْصِرَةً قَالُواْ هَاذَا سِحْرٌ مُّبِينٌ ۞ ظُلْمًا وَعُلُوًّا ۚ فَٱنظُرْ كَيْفَ كَانَ عَاقِبَةُ ٱلْمُفْسِدِينَ ۞

And when our signs became absolutely manifest to them, they said: 'This surely is magic.' Inwardly, their hearts had become convinced (that it was not magic but the Truth), but they refused to acknowledge this out of sheer mischief and willful rebellion.... (an-Naml 27:13-14)

Also, then

Musa (a) said to them: 'Woe unto you; Forge not a lie against God; for (if you do) He will destroy you by chastisement; and whoever has committed forgery has only suffered frustration.' On hearing which they began to dispute among themselves and held secret counsels, wherein it was said: 'This surely is a pair of magicians aiming at driving you away from your land and doing away with your cherished traditions and way of life.' (at-Taha 20:61-63)

They could only have begun to dispute, on being warned of Divine chastisement and of the punishment for forging lies, because they still endured in their hearts some remnants of the notion of God's greatness and might and some fear of Him. But when the ruling racist nationalists spoke of a possible political revolution in case they adopted the faith of Musa (on whom be peace) and raised the spectre of fresh Israelite domination over Egypt, their hearts became hardened once again, and they unanimously decided to defy both the Prophets.

This point having been settled, we can now easily get at the real basis of the dispute between Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) and the Pharaoh, see wherein lay the latter's error and of his people, and in what sense did he claim to be ilaah and rabb. In this connection, the verses in the Qur'ān which appear to be relevant, are set out below:

1. On one occasion the war-mongers among the courtiers asked the Pharaoh:

... Would you give Musa and his people free rein to spread disruption in the land to give up your ilaah?.... (al-A'raaf 7:127)

[Some commentators have read the word aalihatika in verse 7:127 as ilaahatika on the supposition only that the Pharaoh himself claimed to be the Lord of the world, and have interpreted the word ilaaha to mean worship. In other words, they translate the verse to mean "to give up yourself and your worship". However, in the first place, this reading of the word is rare and contrary to the general reading. In the second, the very supposition on which it is based is wrong ab initio. In the third, ilaaha can, besides worship, mean goddess also, and this word was in fact used in Arabia in the Age of Ignorance for the sun. We know that to the Egyptians it was the sun which was the supreme god, whom they called Ra, and the word Pharaoh actually meant descendant, or incarnation, of Ra, so that the Pharaoh claimed to be incarnations of the Sun god Ra. - A. A. Maududi]

As against this, the one who had affirmed belief in Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace), said to the others:

What you want is that I deny God, and associate those with Him regarding whom I have no valid proof (of any divine status)....

(al-Ghafir 40:42)

When we study these verses against the background of what we know from archaeological research, we can only conclude that both the Pharaoh himself and his people associated some of their gods with the One God who is the only Rabb, in the first and second senses of rubūbiyyah, and gave their worship to them on that basis. Obviously, if the Pharaoh had claimed to be god in the supernatural sense, that is, if he had presumed to be the ruler of the entire universe and believed in none other than himself to be the ilaah and the rabb of the earth and the heavens, he would not have needed to worship any god at all.

2. The Qur'an also reports the Pharaoh to have said:

َ قَالَ لَئِنِ ٱتَّخَذْتَ إِلَهًا غَيْرِى لَأَجْعَلَنَّكَ مِنَ ٱلْمَسْجُونِينَ (ii) To Hazrat Musa : "...if you take anyone other than me to be your ilaah I shall surely throw you in prison.' (ash-Shu'araa' 26:29)

These words do not mean that the Pharaoh denied the existence of any ilaah but himself. He meant only to reject the call of Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace). This call was to God not only as the Ilaah in the supernatural sense but also as the Supreme Sovereign and the ultimate Law-giver in all matters whether political, cultural, or social. The Pharaoh on the other hand held that there was no ilaah but himself in political and cultural and social matters, and at the same time threatened Hazrat Musa that if he took anyone else as his ilaah in this sense he would find himself in prison.

These verses also show, and this again is borne out both by history and archaeological discoveries, that the Pharaohs of Egypt did not stop at claiming absolute sovereignty but, by claiming kinship with gods, had also pretensions to a special sanctity, so as to further strengthen their holdover men's minds and hearts. In this, of course, they were not exceptional, because there have been many dynasties which too have, besides assuming absolute sovereignty, laid claim to a measure of divinity, and made it incumbent on their subjects to perform various acts of worship before them. However, this was actually something of secondary importance only, because the real purpose was always to consolidate their own authority and the claim to possess a degree of divinity was only a means towards that end. And that is why the godhood of all these dynasties came forthwith to an end, in Egypt and elsewhere, the moment their temporal rule ended. If at all, the spiritual over lordship was transferred to the new occupants of the throne.

3. The Pharaoh's real claim was not to godhood in the spiritual, but in the political sense. It was in the third, and fifth senses of rubūbiyyah that he claimed to be the overlord of Egypt and its people, to be master of the country and all that there was in it, to the exclusion of all others and to have the absolute right to rule as he pleased. His alone was the supreme authority, and he alone the fountain-head of all cultural and social life in Egypt. None else had the right to speak in these matters, and to say what people might do, and what they might not. The basis for the claim, according to the Qur'ān, was as follows:

And the Pharaoh proclaimed throughout Egypt: 'Am I not the lord of this land? And do not the rivers in this country flow under me? Do you not all see this (and believe in what I say!) (az-Zukhruf 43:51)

This was the same basis on which Namrud had rested his claim to be a rabb "(He having pretensions of his own) disputed with Ibrahim as to He Whom the latter regarded as his Rabb and on the basis only that Allah had bestowed him with kingship" and on the same basis too had the king who ruled Egypt during the time of Hazrat Yousuf (on whom be peace) held himself out as the rabb of his people.

4. The real dispute which lay between Hazrat Musa, (on whom be peace) and the Pharaoh and his nobles, etc., was that the former called the people to believe in no one as being in any degree an ilaah or a rabb, in any sense of these terms, except Allah, the Lord of the Worlds (Rabbal-'aalameen), Who alone was the Ilaah and the Rabb in the supernatural sense and in political social and cultural matters too. He alone was worthy of worship, and His Word alone was the Law. Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) also announced that it was none other than Allah Who had sent him to the Pharaoh and his people as His representative, to make known His Commandments through him. The reins of authority should therefore be in his hands and not in those of the Pharaoh (who, be it remembered, was a rebel against God). And this led the Pharaoh and his nobles, naturally, to claim that the two brothers (Hazrat Musa, and Hazrat Haroon, may peace be upon both) wanted to dispossess them of their authority and to rule over the land themselves, to root out the existing creed and culture, and install their own:

And We indeed sent Musa with our Signs, and clear tokens of authority to the Pharaoh and his nobles but the people obeyed the word of the Pharaoh, though he (certainly) was not in the right. (al-Hud 11:96-97)

And We had previously put Pharaoh's people through a test; a noble prophet had come to them, and said to them: 'Make over authority over Allah's creatures to me; 1 am to you a Divine Messenger and worthy of all trust, and so be not arrogant against God, for I come to you with authority (which is) manifest.'

(ad-Dukhan 44:17-19)

(And, O people of Makkah:) Verily We have sent to you a messenger, who will bear witness over you, in just the same way that We sent a messenger to the Pharaoh; then the Pharaoh disobeyed the messenger, and (for this) We seized hold of him most woefully. (al-Muzzammil 73:15-16)

The Pharaoh asked: '(And, if you do not acknowledge either our gods or the Royal family to be your rabbs, then who, after all, is your Rabb?') 'The same,' replied, Musa, 'Who gave everything in creation its own peculiar structure, shape, and qualities, and then taught man how to put them to his use.' (Taha 20:49-50)

قَالَ فِرْعَوْنُ وَمَا رَبُّ ٱلْعَلَمِينَ ۞ قَالَ رَبُّ ٱلسَّمَاوَٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ وَمَا بَيْنَهُمَا ۖ إِن كُنتُم شُوقِنِينَ ۞ قَالَ لِمَنْ حَوْلَهُۥ أَلَا تَسْتَمِعُونَ ۞ قَالَ رَبُّكُمْ وَرَبُ ءَابَآئِكُمُ ٱلْأَوَّلِينَ ۞ قَالَ إِنَّ رَسُولَكُمُ ٱلَّذِي

The Pharaoh asked, 'And who might this Rabb-al-'aalameen (Lord of the Worlds) be?' And Musa, replied: 'The Lord of the heavens and the earth, and whatever is between them if you were only to believe.' 'Do you hear?' the Pharaoh asked those around him. 'The Lord of all of you,' added Musa, 'and of all your predecessors too.' 'This (self-styled Divine) messenger,' remarked the Pharaoh, 'is verily a mad person.' 'The Lord of the East and of the West,' retorted Musa, 'and of all that is between them if you only had the true understanding'. To which the Pharaoh could only reply, 'Take heed, O Musa. If you dare take anyone other than me as your ilaah, you certainly shall find yourself in prison.'

(ash-Shu'araa' 26:23-29)

The Pharaoh asked. 'Have you come to us that you should drive us out of our land, with (the help, or the threat of the use of) your magic, O Musa?' (at-Taha 20:57)

And the Pharaoh said 'Let me do with Musa as I wish to have him put to death, and then let him call to his Rabb to save him, for I very much fear that he will change your creed or disturb the peace of the land.' (al-Ghafir 40:26)

They (the Pharaoh's nobles) said: 'They (Musa and Haroon) are both (nothing but) magicians, who wish to drive you out of your land by the force of their magic, and to do away with your most excellent way of life.' (at-Taha 20:63)

The above verses bring out clearly the fact that in the land of the Nile too there prevailed the very same misconception with regard to rubūbiyyah as had existed among other

peoples of old, and that the message of Hazrat Musa and Hazrat Haroon (on whom both be peace) to the Egyptians was also the same as of the prophets before them to their own respective people.

3.2.8. The Jews and Christians

After Pharaoh's people, the next in historical order are the Israelites and those people who adopted the Jewish religion or Christianity. In their case, there can obviously be no question about their either not acknowledging the existence of God or not believing in His being the Ilaah and the Rabb. The Qur'an itself affirms their belief in Him on the point and the question which therefore arises is of the particular error for which they were characterised in the Qur'an as "those who went astray". (al-Fatihah 1:7)

A brief answer is:

Say (O Muhammed): 'O people of the Book: Do not exaggerate concerning your faith, and adopt not the wrong notions of those who have gone astray before you, who misled many others, and themselves too strayed from the straight path. '(al-Ma'idah 5:77)

From this, one may conclude that, in essence, the Jews and Christians too were guilty of the same error into which others had fallen earlier, and that in their case this arose out of exaggerated piety. Let us go into the matter in some detail, with the help of the Qur'an:

'Isa (Jesus) is the son of God.' (at-Tawbah 9:30)

لَقَدْ كَفَرَ ٱلَّذِينَ قَالُوٓا إِنَّ ٱللَّهَ هُوَ ٱلْمَسِيحُ ٱبْنُ مَرْيَمُ ۖ وَقَالَ ٱلْمَسِيحُ يَابَنِي إِسْرَءِيلَ ٱعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ رَبِّى وَرَبَّكُم ۗ إِنَّهُ مَن يُشْرِكُ بِٱللَّهِ فَقَدْ حَرَّمَ ٱللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ ٱلْجَنَّةَ وَمَأْوَلَهُ ٱلنَّارُ ۖ وَمَا لِلظَّلِمِينَ مِنْ ٱللَّهَ رَبِّى وَرَبَّكُم ۗ إِنَّهُ مَن يُشْرِكُ بِٱللَّهِ فَقَدْ حَرَّمَ ٱللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ ٱلْجَنَّةَ وَمَأْوَلَهُ ٱلنَّارُ ۖ وَمَا لِلظَّلِمِينَ مِنْ أَنصَارُ ۞

(ii) It was kufr on the part of Christians, to say that God was the same as Jesus son of Mary; though Jesus had himself said, for a fact, 'O sons of Israel, give your 'ibadah to Allah. Who is also your Rabb and my Rabb....' (al-Ma'idah 5:72)

لَّقَدْ كَفَرَ ٱلَّذِينَ قَالُوٓاْ إِنَّ ٱللَّهَ ثَالِثُ ثَلَاَةٍ أَوَمَا مِنْ إِلَهٍ إِلَّا إِلَهٌ وَحِدٌ ۚ وَإِن لَّمْ يَنتَهُواْ عَمَّا يَقُولُونَ لَقَدْ كَفَرَ ٱلَّذِينَ كَفَرُواْ مِنْهُمْ عَذَابٌ أَلِيمٌ ۞

(iii) Verily those who said that God is one of three, committed kufr, for there is but one Ilaah and there is no ilaah but He... (al-Ma'idah 5:73)

وَإِذْ قَالَ ٱللَّهُ يَاعِيسَى ٱبْنَ مَرْيَمَ ءَأَنتَ قُلْتَ لِلنَّاسِ ٱتَّخِذُونِى وَأُمِّى إِلَاهَيْنِ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ قَالَ سُبْحَانَكَ مَا يَكُونُ لِى أَنْ أَقُولَ مَا لَيْسَ لِى بِحَقِّ إِن كُنتُ قُلْتُهُۥ فَقَدْ عَلِمْتَهُۥ ۚتَعْلَمُ مَا فِي سُبْحَانَكَ مَا يَكُونُ لِى وَلَا أَعْلَمُ مَا فِي نَفْسِكَ ۚ إِنَّكَ أَنتَ عَلَّمُ ٱلْغُيُوبِ ۞ نَفْسِى وَلَا أَعْلَمُ مَا فِي نَفْسِكَ ۚ إِنَّكَ أَنتَ عَلَّمُ ٱلْغُيُوبِ ۞

(iv) And there will come a time (the Day of Judgment) when God will ask 'O Jesus, son of Mary, did you tell people to take you and your mother as ilaahs besides Myself?' to which Jesus will reply, 'Glory be to you! How could I have dared say that which I had no right to utter!....' (al-Ma'idah 5:116)

مَا كَانَ لِبَشَرٍ أَن يُؤْتِيَهُ ٱللَّهُ ٱلْكِتَابَ وَٱلْحُكْمَ وَٱلنَّبُوَّةَ ثُمَّ يَقُولَ لِلنَّاسِ كُونُواْ عِبَادًا لِّي مِن دُونِ اللَّهِ وَلَا كِن كُونُواْ رَبَّانِيَّنَ بِمَا كُنتُمْ تُعَلِّمُونَ ٱلْكِتَابَ وَبِمَا كُنتُمْ تَدْرُسُونَ ۞ وَلَا يَأْمُرَكُمْ أَن اللَّهِ وَلَاكِن كُونُواْ رَبَّانِيَّنَ بِمَا كُنتُمْ تُعَلِّمُونَ الْكِتَابَ وَبِمَا كُنتُمْ تَدْرُسُونَ ۞ وَلَا يَأْمُرَكُمْ أَن اللَّهِ وَلَاكُفْرِ بَعْدَ إِذْ أَنتُم مُّسْلِمُونَ ۞ تَتَّخِذُواْ ٱلْمَلَئِكَةَ وَٱلنَّبِيِّنَ أَرْبَابًا أَيَّا مُرْكُم بِٱلْكُفْرِ بَعْدَ إِذْ أَنتُم مُّسْلِمُونَ ۞

(v) It is not for any person that, after being given the Book, and being endowed with hikmah [Literally, this word means wisdom; but when used in reference to a Prophet, it means that special wisdom which comes automatically after investment with the office of Prophethood, and which enables the Prophet to understand and expound the implications, and requirements of the Divine Injunctions. A. A.

Maududi] and invested with Prophethood, he should go about telling people to give up God and instead give their allegiance and 'ibadah to him. Far more fitting is that he should say: 'Believe firmly in Allah as the Rabb (in every sense of the word), as you find it written in His Book, and as you learn of yourselves and teach others.' Nor, again, is it for a prophet to tell the people to regard the angels and the prophets as rabbs. Would he enjoin kufr to you after you have become Muslims?

(aal-'Imran 3:79-80)

What we learn from the relevant verses is that the first error of the Jews and Christians was to raise their Prophets, and saints, and the angel, etc., to the status of divinity out of exaggerated regard for them, to believe them to have a say in the ordering of the universe and its affairs, to worship and address their prayers to them, treat them as partners in rubūbiyyah and in godhood in the supernatural sense, and to believe that they could remit their sins and come to their rescue and protect them from misfortune and disasters. Their second error lay in their making even their scribes and hermits into rabbs, besides God (cf.9:31).

In other words, the people whose real function was to expound God's law to others, and to reform the people morally and spiritually to make their conduct conform to Divine precepts were gradually assigned authority to determine, on their own, what was to be treated as forbidden and what as permitted, without reference to what was said in the Book. They could forbid any practices they did not approve, and institute any others they fancied. And in this way both Jews and Christians fell into the same two basic errors as those into which the people of Prophets Nuh and Ibrahim (on whom both be peace), the 'Aadites and the Thamūd and the people of Madyan and others had fallen earlier. Like them, they too made the angels and their religious leaders to be partners with God in Rububiyyah in the supernatural sense, and in moral, cultural and political spheres too. And so they began to take their cultural, economic, moral and political principles from human beings, disregarding the Divine injunctions, until they reached a stage about which the Qur'ān says:

Have you noticed the people who were given a portion of the Book of God, but who (instead of making it the basis for their conduct), believed in jibt and Taghoot?.... (An-Nisa 4:51)

Say (O Muhammad): 'Shall I tell you who are worse as to their ultimate fate with Allah than even the fasiqs (see previous ayah) [A fasiq, according to the Qur'ān is one who breaks his covenant with Allah, who severs the ties between Him and His creatures and between man and man, and who creates mischief upon earth (cf. note in Tafhim-ul-Qur'ān. Vol.1. p.61. relative to 2-27-2) - A. A. Maududi]. It is those who drew the curse of God upon them, those who invited His wrath, and of whom many were turned into apes and swine by His Command, and who gave their worship to taghoot; they are the lowest in degree, and the farthest astray from the straight path.' (al-Ma'idah 5:60)

The word 'Jibt' is a comprehensive term for all myths and superstitions, embracing such superstitious things as magic, the art of the occult, black magic, necromancy, witch-craft, soothsaying, divination, the belief in talismans or lucky stones or unlucky colours or numbers or natural phenomena, etc., or in the influence of the heavenly bodies on human affairs. As for taghoot, this term applies to every person, or group of persons, or organisation or institution which, instead of submitting to God and His Injunctions, rebels against them and virtually sets up himself or itself as god instead, or is so set up by people. So when the Jews and Christians committed the two errors indicated above, the result of the first was that different kinds of superstitious beliefs took hold of their minds and of the second that their scribes and hermits, etc., gradually came to assume the same right to tell people what to do and what not as had been presumed by those who were open rebels against God.

3.2.9. The Meccan Pagans

Last of all, we come to the Meccans, to whom Prophet Muhammad Last of all, we come to the Meccans, to whom Prophet Muhammad Rububiyyah? was sent as God's Messenger and to whom therefore the Qur'ān's message was immediately addressed. What was the nature of their error? Were they ignorant of God, or did they deny His existence, and was the Holy Prophet sent as God's Messenger to make them acknowledge His existence? Or did they deny His being the Ilaah and the Rabb, and was it therefore the purpose of the Holy Qur'ān to persuade them of His godhood and Rububiyyah? Did they hold that He was not worthy of worship and adoration, or did they disbelieve His being able to listen to their prayers and grant their supplications? Did they think that Lat, Manat, and Uzza and Hubal and their other supposed gods were the real creators, masters, planners and organisers and administrators of the universe and the

providers for all the creatures in it? Were their gods, according to them, the sources of all law and moral and social codes? When we study the Qur'ān, we find all such questions answered in the negative.

The pagans of Arabia not only acknowledged the existence of God but they also believed Him to be Creator and Master of the universe as well as of their own gods, and also the Ilaah and Rabb. It was to Him that they addressed all their prayers in the last resort, when all else failed, and they acknowledged His right to their worship and adoration. As for their gods, they believed them neither to be their own creators and masters nor of the universe nor able to provide guidance in the social and moral affairs of life, cf.

قُل لِّمَنِ ٱلْأَرْضُ وَمَن فِيهَآ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلَّهِ ۚ قُلْ أَفَلَا تَذَكَّرُونَ ۞ قُلْ مَن رَّبُ ٱلْعَرْشِ ٱلْعَظِيمِ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلَّهِ ۚ قُلْ أَفَلَا تَتَّقُونَ ۞ قُلْ مَنْ بِيدِهِ ٩ ٱلسَّمَا وَٰ تِ ٱلسَّبْعِ وَرَبُّ ٱلْعَرْشِ ٱلْعَظِيمِ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلَهِ ۚ قُلْ أَفَلَا تَتَّقُونَ ۞ قُلْ مَنْ بِيدِهِ ٩ مَلَكُوتُ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ وَهُوَ يُجِيرُ وَلَا يُجَارُ عَلَيْهِ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلَهِ ۚ قُلْ فَأَنَّىٰ مَلَكُوتُ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ وَهُو يُجِيرُ وَلَا يُجَارُ عَلَيْهِ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلّهِ ۚ قُلْ فَأَنَّىٰ مَلَكُوتُ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ وَهُو يُجِيرُ وَلَا يُجَارُ عَلَيْهِ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِللّهِ ۚ قُلْ فَأَنَّىٰ مَلَكُوتُ كُلِّ شَيْءٍ وَهُو يُجِيرُ وَلَا يُجَارُ عَلَيْهِ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِللّهِ ۚ قُلْ مَنْ اللّهِ عَلَيْهِ إِن كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلّهِ ۚ قُلْ مَنْ يَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِللّهِ ۚ قُلْ مَا لَيْهِ إِلَى كُنتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ سَيَقُولُونَ لِلّهِ ۚ قُلْ مَا اللّهُ عَلَيْهِ إِلَى كُنتُونَ هُ لَكَلَدِبُونَ ۞ تَلْ تَنْكُمُ وَلَ عَلَيْهِ إِلَى كُنتُمْ لَكَلْوِلُونَ لِللّهِ ۚ قُلْ مَنْ كُونَ لَى اللّهُ عَلَيْهِ إِلَى عَلَيْهِ إِلَى عُلَى لَيْمُ لِللّهِ لَيْعِ وَلَوْلُونَ لِللّهِ الْعَلَى اللّهُ عَلَى لَا لَهُ لَكُلُونَ اللّهُ عَلَى لَكُونَ اللّهُ عَلَيْهِ إِلَى عَلَيْهِ لِلللهِ فَقُولُونَ لِيلُونَ اللهُ عَلَى لَيْهِ لَلْكُونَ اللهُ عَلَيْهِ لَلْهَ لَوْلُونَ لِلّهِ عَلَى لَا لَكُولُونَ لِللهُ لَا لَعُونَ لَهُ لَكُولُونَ لِللْهِ لَا عَلَيْهِ لِلللْعُونَ لَكُمُونَ اللللّهُ لَولُونَ لِللْهُ لَا لَا لَيْلَا لَكُولُونَ لِلللهِ لَولَا لَيْمِ لَا لَا لَهُ لَا لَكُولُونَ لَكُنَا لَا لَمُولَ لَا لَيْفُولُونَ لِللْهُ لَلْكُولُولُونَ لِلللّهِ لَلّهُ لَكُولُولَ لَكُولُولُولَ لَكُولُولُولَ لَهُ لَا لَعُولُولُولَ لَهُ لَا لَيْفُولُولُكُولُولُولُ لَا لَهُ لِلللْهُ لِلْلَهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَمُولِ لَكُولُولُولُ لِلللللّهِ لَلْمُ لَلّهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَهُ لِلللللّهِ لَهُ لَلّهُ لَلْمُ لَلّهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَهُ لَلْكُولُ لَلْكُولُولُ لَا لَكُولُولُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَهُ لَا لَه

(i) Say to them O Prophet, 'Whose is the earth and all who are in it? Tell me, if you know.' Their reply will be: 'It all belongs to Allah,' Ask them then, 'And still you do not listen?' Ask, 'Who is the Rabb of the seven heavens and of the Mighty Throne,' and they will say, 'It is Allah.' Ask them then, 'And still you do not fear?' Ask, 'Whose is the Sovereignty over everything, and who is it who grants shelter but against whose displeasure there is no protector? Tell me, if you know.' And they will say, 'Allah alone has this attribute.' Ask them then, 'If that is all so, what makes you go astray?' The fact indeed is that We have given them the Truth, but they practise falsehood. (al-Mu'minun 23:84-90)

هُوَ ٱلَّذِى يُسَيِّرُكُمْ فِى ٱلْبَرِّ وَٱلْبَحْرِ ﴿ حَتَّى إِذَا كُنتُمْ فِى ٱلْفُلْكِ وَجَرَيْنَ بِهِم بِرِيحٍ طَيِّبَةٍ وَفَرِحُواْ بِهَا جَآءَتُهَا رِيحٌ عَاصِفٌ وَجَآءَهُمُ ٱلْمَوْجُ مِن كُلِّ مَكَانٍ وَظَنُّواْ أَنَّهُمْ أُحِيطَ بِهِمْ لَا وَفَرِحُواْ بِهَا جَآءَتُهَا رِيحٌ عَاصِفٌ وَجَآءَهُمُ ٱلْمَوْجُ مِن كُلِّ مَكَانٍ وَظَنُّواْ أَنَّهُمْ أُحِيطَ بِهِمْ لَا دَعُواْ ٱللَّهَ مُخْلِطِينَ لَهُ ٱلدِّينَ لَئِنْ أَنجَيْتَنَا مِنْ هَاذِهِ لَلْكُونَنَّ مِنَ ٱلشَّلْكِرِينَ ۞ فَلَمَّآ وَعَلَا اللَّهُ مُخْلِطِينَ لَهُ ٱلدِّينَ لَئِنْ أَنجَيْتِنَا مِنْ هَاذِهِ لَا لَنَاسُ إِنَّمَا بَغْيُكُمْ عَلَى ٓ أَنفُسِكُم ۗ مَّتَكَ أَنجَلُهُمْ إِذَا هُمْ يَبْغُونَ فِى ٱلْأَرْضِ بِغَيْرِ ٱلْحَقِّ ﴿ يَا اللّاسُ إِنَّمَا بَغْيُكُمْ عَلَى ٓ أَنفُسِكُم ۖ مَّتَكَ الْنَاسُ إِنَّمَا بَغْيُكُمْ عَلَى ٓ أَنفُسِكُم ۖ مَّتَكَ الْخَيَوٰ وَ ٱلدُّنْيَا ۖ ثُمَّ إِلَيْنَا مَرْجِعُكُمْ فَنُنبَّئُكُم بِمَا كُنتُمْ تَعْمَلُونَ ۞ ٱلْحَيَوٰ وَ ٱلدُّنْيَا ۖ ثُمَ إِلَيْنَا مَرْجِعُكُمْ فَنُنبَّئُكُم بِمَا كُنتُمْ تَعْمَلُونَ ۞

(ii) It is He, Allah, Who enables you to travel over the land and the seas; you board your ships and sail on them and rejoice at favourable winds and then, all of a sudden there comes a stormy gale, and the waves buffet the ship from all sides, and you find yourselves caught in a storm; you then pray to Allah, most devoutly, with hearts filled with faith in Him only and say, 'Deliver us from this storm, (O Lord,) and we shall be Your truly grateful creatures. But when He has delivered you from the storm, there you go again, turning your back upon the Truth and spreading rebellion in the land.... (al-Yunus 10:22-23)

(iii) And when disaster overtakes you while on the sea, all those you worship other than God fail you, (and it is certainly He alone who delivers you), but when you are safe again upon the land, you turn away from Him. Truly, man is a rank ingrate! (al-Israa' 17:67)

As to their beliefs about their gods, the Qur'ān brings these out in their own words, as follows:

That they had no pretensions about their gods being in any way capable of providing guidance in the affairs of life, is clear from the following verse:

Ask them, O Prophet: 'is there any among those you associate with God, who will guide you towards Truth?'

But when the question is asked it begets nothing but silence. None dares answer that Lat, or Manat, or Uzza, or any of the other gods provide guidance to right thinking and conduct, or teach the ways of justice, peace and harmony, or provide knowledge of basic realities of the universe. And so, receiving no reply, the Qur'ān makes the Prophet

(So much then, for you gods. As for) Allah, (He) indeed guides to Truth. And so, who is worthier of being obeyedHe who guides towards Truth, or he who does nothing of the kind? What is wrong with you? Why can't you be sensible, and how do you come to your baseless conclusion? (al-Yunus 10:35)

This being so, we again come up against the question as to what was their real error about rubūbiyyah which was sought to be removed through the Holy Prophet and for which purpose Allah revealed the Holy Qur'ān. When we look into the Qur'ān for an answer to this, we find that in their case too the basic errors were the same two which had occurred among those before them, viz.,

- (i) Insofar as godhood and rubūbiyyah in the supernatural sense are concerned, they associated others with God, and thought that in some way or other the angels, the men of piety, and the heavenly bodies, had also a share in the realm of cause and effect. And that is why, in matters of worship, and making supplications, and seeking help, etc., they turned not only to God but also to those others they supposed to be gods.
- (ii) As for mundane affairs like culture and politics, etc., they did not regard God as the Rabb with regard to such matters, but instead assigned the right to lay down the law to their priests, their chiefs, and the elders of their clans or tribes and followed their dictates.

As to the first error, here is what the Holy Qur'ān says:

وَمِنَ ٱلنَّاسِ مَن يَعْبُدُ ٱللَّهَ عَلَىٰ حَرْفَ ﴿ فَإِنْ أَصَابَهُ خَيْرٌ ٱطْمَأَنَّ بِهِ ﴾ وَإِنْ أَصَابَتْهُ فِتْنَةُ ٱنقَلَبَ عَلَىٰ وَجْهِهِ ﴿ خَسِرَ ٱلدُّنْيَا وَٱلْتَاخِرَةَ ۚ ذَٰلِكَ هُو ٱلْخُسْرَانُ ٱلْمُبِينُ ۞ يَدْعُواْ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ مَا لَا يَضُرُّهُ وَمَا لَا يَنفَعُهُ وَ ذَٰلِكَ هُو ٱلصَّلَالُ ٱلْبَعِيدُ ۞ يَدْعُواْ لَمَن ضَرُّهُ وَأَقْرَبُ مِن نَّفْعِهِ ﴾ لَيْسُ يَضُرُّهُ وَمَا لَا يَنفَعُهُ وَ ذَٰلِكَ هُو ٱلصَّلَالُ ٱلْبَعِيدُ ۞ يَدْعُواْ لَمَن ضَرُّه وَ أَقْرَبُ مِن نَفْعِهِ ﴾ لَبِمْسَ الْعَشِيرُ ۞ الْمَوْلَىٰ وَلَبِمْسَ ٱلْعَشِيرُ ۞

And there are among men some who give their 'ibadah to Allah, as it were, on the verge; if good befalls them they are well content; but if it is trying circumstances, they turn away-losers in this life and the next-a sheer and utter loss. Then, having turned away from Allah, they call to those who have no power to do them either harm or good-and this is straying far indeed, for they call those for help whose being thus sought brings more loss than gain. How useless is the (supposed) helper, and how evil a companion! (al-Hajj 22:11-13)

وَيَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ مَا لَا يَضُرُّهُمْ وَلَا يَنفَعُهُمْ وَيَقُولُونَ هَآؤُلَآءِ شُفَعَآؤُنَا عِندَ ٱللَّهِ ۚ قُلْ أَتُنَبُّونَ اللَّهَ بِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُۥ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ ۞ اللَّهَ بِمَا لَا يَعْلَمُ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوٰتِ وَلَا فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ سُبْحَانَهُۥ وَتَعَلَىٰ عَمَّا يُشْرِكُونَ ۞

And instead of Allah they give their 'ibadah, to those who cause them neither profit nor harm, and they claim they are their intercessors with Allah. Ask them, O Prophet, 'Do you presume to tell Allah of something of which you think He is not aware either in the heavens or in the earth? Glory be to Him, and He is free of what they associate with Him.' (al-Yunus 10:18)

َ قُلْ أَتَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ مَا لَا يَمْلِكُ لَكُمْ ضَرَّا وَلَا نَفْعًا ۚ وَٱللَّهُ هُوَ ٱلسَّمِيعُ ٱلْعَلِيمُ Say, (O Prophet:) 'Do you give your 'ibadah to those other than Allah who have power neither to do you aught of harm or of good, while Allah is the All-Hearing, the All-Knowing?' (al-Ma'idah 5:76)

And when in distress man calls to his Rabb whole heartedly, but when He has bestowed His favour upon him, he forgets that which had made him pray to Him, and begins to treat others as co-partners with Him, as if they too had a share in his change of fortune or as if their special powers or at least intercession alone brought it about, thus to mislead others from Allah's (True) Path.... (az-Zumar 39:8)

And any good thing of life you have is but the bounty of Allah and when any harm befalls you, it is to Him that you address your prayer, but when He has turned it away from you, there are some among you who begin to assign a share to others in your deliverance, to return ingratitude for Our favour. So be it, and do what you like, for soon will you know the outcome. These are the people who attribute to other, out of ignorance, a share in the granting of bounties which are Ours, wholly and solely. By God, (all) you (who do so) will (one day) certainly be taken to task for the falsehood you commit. (An-Nahl 16:53-56)

As for the second error, this is the charge which the Qur'an makes in proof of it:

And in this way was for many a pagan the slaying of their own children made to look a worthy act by those they associated with God, to lead them to their Doom and cause confusion in their religion. (al-An'aam 6:137)

Obviously, the 'associates' referred to here are not the idols or gods but those leaders and chiefs who had made the killing of one's own children seem like a noble act in the eyes of the pagans, and had thus contaminated this abominable act into the pure faith that had come down from Hazrat Ibrahim and Hazrat Isma'il (may peace be upon both). And, further, these leaders are not characterised here as 'associates' in the sense of their being regarded as having a say in the affairs of the universe, nor did the pagans worship or pray to them. Certainly, this was not so. But they are dubbed as associates in rubūbiyyah and godhood

because the pagans treated them as having the absolute right to lay down the law, as they pleased, in cultural and social and moral and religious matters:

Have they taken for themselves supposed associates with God who have given them laws in the way of Deen [The 'd' sounds like 'th' in 'the'. Abu Asad], having no sanction from Allāh *?.... (ash-Shooraa 42:21)

We shall discuss the full significance of the term 'Deen' later and comment also in detail on this verse, but what is clear here is that laying down of the law by the leaders and chiefs in those matters which formed part of Deen, and the pagans' acceptance thereof as binding codes did constitute, in effect, the leaders and chiefs being treated as associates with Allah both in godhood and in rubūbiyyah.

3.2.10. The Message of the Qur'an

The foregoing detailed exposition of the misguided conceptions of various pre-Islamic people make it patently clear that from earliest times to the revelation of the Qur'ān, none of those whom it mentions as the transgressors, the misguided, and the astray, actually denied the existence of God, or His being the Rabb and the Ilaah. All, however, went wrong in much the same ways in dividing the attributes of rubūbiyyah, in its five different senses, into two separate compartments.

Insofar as such attributes of Allah as His being the Cherisher, the Provider, and the Protector and Helper of the creatures in the transcendental sense were concerned, the people regarded them as something apart from the rest. And, although in this sphere they did regard Allah as the Supreme Rabb, they also believed that the angels and various gods, the genii, and invisible forces, the stars, and other heavenly bodies, the Prophets and saints and other holy men, also had different shares in this rubūbiyyah.

As for the remaining attributes, namely, Allah's being the Supreme Sovereign, the Fountainhead of authority, the Supreme Law-giver, and the Supreme Lord of all creation etc., the people either assigned these roles wholly to particular human beings or, while assigning them to God in theory, in practice treated the entire rubūbiyyah in moral, cultural, and political spheres as vesting in these beings.

It was for the task of removal of both these types of misconceptions that there were ordained all the different Prophets from time to time (may peace be upon them) and, finally, Allah sent Muhammad صلى as His last Prophet. All of the Prophets called to man to believe that there was but one Rabb, that is, Allah, in all of the various senses of the word, and that rubūbiyyah was not divisible nor was any portion of it available to any creature. The management and control of the universe, they emphasised, was centred is One Authority only, the Authority Who alone had created it, entirely to His own Grand Design and purpose, and Who exercised both de jure and de facto rule over all its affairs, and no one had any share either in the creation or the running of the universe. As the Center of all authority, God alone was and is the Rabb, in all the senses of the word, both in transcendental matters and the temporal affairs of men. He alone was and is worthy of all worship, of being made the focus of all adoration and prayer. He alone listens to all prayers and He alone is worthy of our reliance and capable of providing for the needs of all too. He alone is at the same time the King, the Lord of the Universe and the source of all law and authority, and He alone has therefore the right to lay down what is right and what is wrong and what ought or ought not to be done. It is in the very nature of things a misconceived notion to think of rubūbiyyah as something which could be split up into compartments. It is an essential, and exclusive attribute of Allah and; hence, obviously and necessarily indivisible.

This call of the various Prophets (on whom be peace), is brought out in the Qur'ān in many a place, e.g.:

Verily, your Rabb is Allah (alone) - He Who created the heavens and the earth in six days, and then established Himself on the Mighty Throne; He it is Who draws the night as a veil over the day, each seeking the other in rapid succession; the sun and the moon, and the stars are all subservient to His Law and Commands; Verily, it is patent that all creation is His, and authority too vests in Him, and Most Blessed is he, the Lord of all the Worlds. (al-A'raaf 7:54)

قُلْ مَن يَرْزُقُكُم مِّنَ ٱلسَّمَآءِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ أَمَّن يَمْلِكُ ٱلسَّمْعَ وَٱلْأَبْصَلَ وَمَن يُخْرِجُ ٱلْحَيَّ مِنَ ٱلْمَيِّتِ وَيُخْرِجُ ٱلْمَيِّتِ مِنَ ٱلْحَيِّ وَمَن يُدَبِّرُ ٱلْأَمْرَ ۚ فَسَيَقُولُونَ ٱللَّهُ ۚ فَقُلْ أَفَلَا تَتَّقُونَ ۞ فَذَٰلِكُمُ ٱلْمَيِّتِ وَيُخْرِجُ ٱلْمَيِّتِ مِنَ ٱلْحَيِّ وَمَن يُدَبِّرُ ٱلْأَمْرَ ۚ فَسَيَقُولُونَ ٱللَّهُ ۖ فَقُلْ أَفَلَا تَتَّقُونَ ۞ فَذَٰلِكُمُ الْحَقُّ لِلَّا الطَّلَالُ الطَّلَالُ الطَّلَالُ الطَّلَالُ الطَّالُ الطَّالُ الطَّلَالُ الطَّلِي اللَّهُ مَا وَلَا الطَّلَالُ الطَّلَالُ الطَّلَالُ الْمَلْمَ اللَّهُ مَا الْمَالِمُ الْمُلَالُونَ اللَّهُ مَا وَاللَّهُ مَا الْمَالِمُ اللَّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْمَالِمُ اللَّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْمَلْمِ اللّهُ اللَّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَالِمُ الللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْحَلَقُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْمَالِلُ اللّهُ مَا الْمَالِقُونَ اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْمَالِينَ اللّهُ اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَالِمُ اللّهُ مَا الْمُلِكُ مُ اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ مَا الْمَالِينَ اللّهُ مَالِمُ اللّهُ مَالِمُ اللّهُ مَا الْمَلْمُ لَالْمُ اللّهُ اللْمُ الْمَالِقُونَ اللّهُ الْمُلْكُونُ اللّهُ الْمُلْمُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الْمُنْ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللْمُلْمُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللّهُ الللللّهُ الللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللّهُ اللللللّهُ الللللللْمُلْمُ اللللللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللللللّهُ اللللللللّهُ الللللللللللللللللللللّهُ الللللللللللللللللللللل

Ask them (O Prophet), 'Who is it who provides sustenance for you from the heavens and the earth? Is it He in Whose power is hearing and sight, and Who brings forth the living from the dead and the dead from the living, and Who rules and regulates all affairs?' (If you ask) they will say, 'It is Allah (Who does all this).' Ask them, then, 'Wherefore, then, do you not fear Him (and change your ways)?' (Say): 'Such is Allah, your real Rabb and true, and, apart from Truth, what remains but error, and so wherefore do you get turned astray?' (al-Yunus 10:31-32)

خَلَقَ ٱلشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ ﴿ كُلُّ رَضَ بِٱلْحَقِ ۗ يُكُوِّرُ ٱلنَّهُ عَلَى ٱلنَّهَارِ وَيُكُوِّرُ ٱلنَّهَارَ عَلَى ٱلنَّهُ رَضَ كُلُّ مِّن نَّفْسٍ وَحِدَةً الشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ ﴿ كَلَقَكُمْ مِّن نَّفْسٍ وَحِدَةً الشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ ﴿ كَلَقَكُمْ مِّن نَّفْسٍ وَحِدَةً الشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ ﴿ كَلَّ مُّ اللَّهُ مَّنَ ٱلْأَنْعَلَمِ ثَمَانِيَةَ أَزْوَجٍ ۚ يَخْلُقُكُمْ فِى بُطُونِ أُمَّهَا تِكُمْ خَلْقًا مُ فَى اللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ اللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ لَهُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ۗ لَا اللَّهُ إِلَا هُوَ ۖ فَا أَنَّى تُصْرَفُونَ لَكُمُ اللَّهُ وَبُكُمُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ لَهُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ۖ لَا إِلَهَ إِلَّا هُوَ ۖ فَأَنَّى تُصْرَفُونَ لَكُمْ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَلَيْكُمْ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ الل

اللّهُ الّذِي جَعَلَ لَكُمُ اللّهُ اللّهُ لِتَسْكُنُواْ فِيهِ وَالنّهَارَ مُبْصِرًا ۚ إِنَّ اللّهَ لَذُو فَضْلِ عَلَى النّاسِ وَلَكِنَ اللّهُ اللّهُ رَبُّكُمْ خَلِقُ كُلّ شَيْءٍ لاّ إِلَهَ إِلّا هُوَ ۖ فَأَنّى تُؤْفَكُونَ النّاسِ لَا يَشْكُرُونَ ۞ ذَٰلِكُمُ اللّهُ رَبُّكُمْ خَلِقُ كُلّ شَيْءٍ لاّ إِلَهَ إِلّا هُوَ فَكُونَ وَكُولَ اللّهُ اللّهُ مَا اللّهُ وَلَا إِلَهُ اللّهِ يَجْحَدُونَ ۞ اللّهُ الّذِي جَعَلَ لَكُمُ اللّهُ رَبُّكُمْ فَرَارًا وَالسّمَاءَ بِنَامً وَصَوَّرَكُمْ فَأَحْسَنَ صُورَكُمْ وَرَزَقَكُم مِّنَ الطَّيِّبُاتِ فَلٰ اللّهُ رَبُّكُمْ فَتَبَارَكَ وَالسّمَاءَ بِنَامً وَصَوَّرَكُمْ فَأَحْسَنَ صُورَكُمْ وَرَزَقَكُم مِّنَ الطَّيِّبُاتِ فَلٰ اللّهُ رَبُّكُمْ اللّهُ وَبُكُمْ اللّهُ وَبَلّ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ وَاللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ اللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَاللّهُ وَلَا اللّهُ وَلَا الللّهُ اللّهُ اللللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللّهُ الللللّهُ اللللّهُ الللللللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللللللّهُ اللللللللللهُ اللللللّهُ اللللللللللهُ اللللللللهُ الللللهُ الللللللهُ الللهُ الللهُ الللهُ الللللهُ الللللللهُ اللللهُ الللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللهُ الللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللهُ الللهُ الللهُ اللهُ الللهُ الللهُ الللهُو

Allah it is Who made the night for you that you may find rest and peace in it, and the day in which you are enabled to see ... Such is Allah, your Rabb Creator of everything. There is no ilaah but He; so why are you deluded into straying? ... Allah it is Who made the earth a place for you to live and rest upon, and the sky a roof over you, and gave you shapes; and good shapes at that, and provided for your provision good and wholesome food; such is Allah, your Rabb, and, so, blessed be He, the Lord of all the Worlds. He alone is the Living (One); there is no ilaah, but He and to Him alone then address all your prayers. (al-Ghafir 40:61-65)

وَٱللَّهُ خَلَقَكُم مِّن تُرَاثٍ ثُمَّ مِن نُطْفَةٍ ثُمَّ جَعَلَكُمْ أَزْوَجًا ۚ وَمَا تَحْمِلُ مِنْ أَنشَىٰ وَلَا تَضَعُ إِلَّا بِعِلْمِهِ عَلَى مَا يُعَمَّرُ مِن مُّعَمَّرٍ وَلَا يُنقَصُ مِنْ عُمُرِهِ ۚ إِلَّا فِي كِتَابٍ ۚ إِنَّ ذَٰلِكَ عَلَى ٱللَّهِ يَسِيرٌ ۞ بِعِلْمِهِ عَوْمَا يُعَمَّرُ مِن مُّعَمَّرٍ وَلَا يُنقَصُ مِنْ عُمُرِهِ ۚ إِلَّا فِي كِتَابٍ ۚ إِنَّ ذَٰلِكَ عَلَى ٱللَّهِ يَسِيرٌ ۞

And Allah (it was Who) created you from clay...

يُولِجُ ٱلنَّيْلَ فِي ٱلنَّهَارِ وَيُولِجُ ٱلنَّهَارَ فِي ٱلَّيْلِ وَسَخَّرَ ٱلشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ كُلُّ يَجْرِى لِأَجَلُ مُّسَمَّى ۚ ذَٰ لِكُمُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ لَهُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ۚ وَٱلَّذِينَ تَدْعُونَ مِن دُونِهِ عَمَا يَمْلِكُونَ مِن قِطْمِيرٍ ۞ إِن تَدْعُوهُمْ لَا يَسْمَعُواْ دُعَآءَكُمْ وَلَوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكْفُرُونَ إِن تَدْعُوهُمْ لَا يَسْمَعُواْ دُعَآءَكُمْ وَلَوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكْفُرُونَ إِن تَدْعُوهُمْ لَا يَسْمَعُواْ دُعَآءَكُمْ وَلَوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكْفُرُونَ بِشَالِ عَلَى مِثْلُ خَبِيرٍ ۞

He merges night into day and day into night, and made the sun and the moon obey His Law, each following its course until an appointed timer Such is Allah, your Rabb; in Him vests all Sovereignty, while those; on call to besides him possess no such authority; and if you call upon them, they hear not your call and if they did they would not make any reply and, on the Day of Judgement, they will (to you discomfiture), (but) repudiate (and disown) your association of them with God....

(al-Fatir 35:11,13-14)

And to Him belongs all that is in the heavens and the earth, and all are abjectly obedient and subservient to Him...

ضَرَبَ لَكُم مَّثَلًا مِّنْ أَنفُسِكُمْ هُمَ هَلَ لَّكُم مِّن مَّا مَلَكَتْ أَيْمَانُكُم مِّن شُرَكَآءَ فِي مَا رَزَقْنَكُمْ فَيهِ سَوَآءٌ تَخَافُونَهُمْ كَخِيفَتِكُمْ أَنفُسَكُمْ كَذَٰلِكَ نُفصِّلُ ٱلْنَايَاتِ لِقَوْمُ يَعْقِلُونَ ۞ بَلِ فَأَنتُمْ فِيهِ سَوَآءٌ تَخَافُونَهُمْ كَخِيفَتِكُمْ أَنفُسَكُمْ كَذَٰلِكَ نُفصِّلُ ٱلنَّايَاتِ لِقَوْمُ يَعْقِلُونَ ۞ بَلِ التَّبَعَ ٱلَّذِينَ ظَلَمُواْ أَهْوَآءَهُم بِغَيْرِ عِلْمُ فَمَن يَهْدِي مَنْ أَضَلَّ ٱللَّهُ وَمَا لَهُم مِّن نَّاصِرِينَ ۞ فَأَقِمْ وَجْهَكَ لِلدِّينِ حَنِيفًا ۚ فِطْرَتَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلَّتِي فَطَرَ ٱلنَّاسَ عَلَيْهَا ۚ لَا تَبْدِيلَ لِخَلْقِ ٱللَّهِ ۚ ذَٰلِكَ فَا اللَّهِ اللَّهِ وَلَكِنَّ أَكْثَرَ ٱلنَّاسِ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ ۞ الدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ وَلَكِنَّ أَكْثَرَ ٱلنَّاسِ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ ۞

He propounds to you a similitude from your own (experience): Has any of your slaves a share in owning any of the things which We have bestowed upon you? Do they equal right, with you in the ownership and use of these things? Do you fear them as you fear your equals? Thus do we expound arguments to point the way to reality to those with wisdom and understanding, but wrong-doers merely follow their own baseless notions, Therefore (O' Prophet, and those of you who believe in him), set your face steadily and truly to the Faith; establish God's handiwork according to the pattern on which He has read, mankind; no change let there be in the work wrought by Him. This is the straight and correct road, but many among mankind know this not.

(ar-Rum 30:26,28-30)

And, (the wrongdoers) did not appreciate God (and His attributes) in proper measure, and (they will see that) on the Day of judgement He will hold the earth in his fist, and the heavens will be rolled-up in His right hand; blessed is He and far above the (supposed) partners they associate with Him. (az-Zumar 39:67).

And praise all is due to Allah alone, the Rabb of the heavens and the Rabb of the earth, and Rabb of all the Worlds; and to Him belongs all Greatness and Glory throughout the heavens and the earth; and He is exalted in Power, and the All-Wise. (Al-Jaathiyah 45:36-37)

He is the Rabb of the heavens and the earth and whatever is between them; so give your 'ibadah to Him (O Prophet) and remain steadfast in your worship of Him; (and) do you know of aught like Him? (al-Maryam 19:65)

And Allah (alone) knows the hidden realities of the heavens and the earth, and to Him are referred all matters, so give your 'ibadah to Him (alone), and rely not upon any but Him... (al-Hud 11:123)

He is the Rabb of the East and of the West; No ilaah there is but He, and so entrust all your affairs unto Him (alone). (al-Muzzammil 73:9)

Verily this brotherhood of yours (that is, of all the prophets) is a single brotherhood, and I am your Rabb, therefore give your 'ibadah to Me. Men have apportioned rububiyyah and the duty of 'ibadah on their own (without any sanction from Us), and all of them will, ultimately, return to Us. (al-Anbiyaa 21:92-93)

Obey that which has been sent down to you from your Rabb, and do not obey others besides Him (as supposed protectors or guardians).... (al-A'raaf 7:3)

قُلْ يَآأَهْلَ ٱلْكِتَابِ تَعَالَوْاْ إِلَىٰ كَلِمَةٍ سَوَآءٍ بَيْنَنَا وَبَيْنَكُمْ أَلَّا نَعْبُدَ إِلَّا ٱللَّهَ وَلَا نُشْرِكَ بِهِ عَشَيًا وَلَا نَعْبُدَ إِلَّا ٱللَّهَ وَلَا نُشْرِكَ بِهِ عَشَيًا وَلَا يَتَّخِذَ بَعْضُنَا بَعْضًا أَرْبَابًا مِّن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ ۚ فَإِن تَوَلَّوْاْ فَقُولُواْ ٱشْهَدُواْ بِأَنَّا مُسْلِمُونَ ۞

Say (O Prophet): 'O people of the Book: Pledge your creed to that which is common between us and you, that we do not give our 'ibadah to any but Allah and that we associate none with Him, and that we do not asks any human being a rabb besides Him... (aal-'Imran 3:64)

Say (O Prophet): 'I seek refuge with the (Sole) Rabb of all mankind, the (Sole) Monarch over all mankind, and the (Sole) Ilaah of all.' (an-Naas 114:1-3)

...So whosoever looks forth to meeting his Rabb let him do pious deeds, and associate not any with his worship of Him. (al-Kahf 18:110)

The foregoing verses bring out as clearly as possible that the Holy Qur'ān uses rubūbiyyah as exactly synonymous with sovereignty, and the concept of Rabb it presents is that Allah is the Absolute Monarch of all creation, and its sole Lord and Master, and, as such:

He is our Cherisher and Provider and Sustainer, and of all that constitutes creation; It is He Who looks after all our needs, governs all our affairs, and is alone worthy of our entrusting all our affairs to His discretion; It is by virtue of this very attribute that faith. in Him is the only right basis on which to build up the structure of human life in proper manner, and attachment only to His central Personage is capable of bringing together different individuals and groups and forming them into an Ummah.

He alone is worthy of the 'ibadah, and submission, and worship, of all humanity and other creatures; and He alone is the Lord, Master, and Ruler, of ourselves, and all else besides.

The pagans, whether Arabs or others, have always committed the error, which continues even today, of splitting up the comprehensive concept of rubūbiyyah into its five facets as if they could exist separately or be vested in different beings. The Qur'ān lives most cogent and irrefutable arguments that the Universe is one, and that there is no room in it at all for Supreme Authority and rubūbiyyah vesting in any but the same Being. The very fact that the universe is subject to one supreme law shows that rububiyyah is reserved solely for Allah, Who alone brought the universe into existence. Therefore, whoever attributes any

portion of rubūbiyyah to any but Him seeks but to depart from or ignore the ultimate fundamental Reality, to turn away from the Reality of the universe, to rebel against Truth, and, by thus going against what exists, only brings loss to himself and ultimate disaster.

4. IBADAH

Like the other two basic terms already dealt with, the term 'ibadah too has several different meanings, though all related to each other. The basic concept implied by the root word, 'abd, is that

- Of acknowledging someone other than oneself as holding supremacy or enjoying over lordship and of abdicating one's freedom and independence in big favour.
- Of relinquishing any resistance to or disobedience of him.
- Of surrendering oneself totally to his authority.

Since slavery or bondage too are tantamount to similar status, the first sense the word conveys to the mind of any Arab is of this very factor, namely, slavery or bondage.

Also, since the primary role of a slave is to obey his master and carry out his wishes, the word also carries the sense of submission and obedience.

Next, a slave not only submits himself to the will of his master physically, but mentally too he accepts his supremacy, and if he at the same time has feelings of gratitude for his kindnesses and favours, he is inclined spontaneously to go out of his way in extolling the master and in showing respect and regard for him. He expresses and demonstrates his obligation in many ways to show his deep attachment, in a manner amounting almost to worship although, obviously, this comes into play only when, in addition to physical bondage, there is mental attachment too.

There are two other senses also in which the word or its derivatives are employed, but they are secondary, and hence it is not necessary to go into them at this stage.

The Qur'anic Use of the Term

On studying the Qur'ān we find that, the word is used wholly in the three senses explained above, except that on occasion both the first and the second senses are implied, on others the second only, on still others the third only and, in yet other places, all the three. Here are examples of use in the first and second senses:

(i) Then We sent Musa and his brother Haroon, with clear proofs of their Prophethood to the Pharaoh and his nobles, but they treated them with disdain because of haughtiness born of power. 'Should we,' they said, 'believe in two mere humans like ourselves, and that too of a nation which is in bondage to us?'

(al-Mu'minoon 23:45-47)

The words 'aabidoon and 'abbadta employed respectively in the two verses imply bondage, submission, and obedience. When the Pharaoh used the first word in respect of Hazrat Musa and Hazrat Haroon's nation, what he meant was that the Bani Israel were in bondage to the Egyptians and fully subservient to them. And, when Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace), used the second word in reply to the Pharaoh, he meant that the latter had enslaved the Bani Israel and made them do his bidding.

The background of this verse is that, in the pre-Islamic period, the Arabs imposed various kinds of restrictions upon themselves in the matter of eating and drinking, in deference to the dictate, of their priests or due to superstitions, which had come down from their ancestors. When, however, they embraced Islam, the Qur'ān demanded that if they now really felt that they owed 'ibadah to Allah alone, they should forget all those restrictions, and eat without hesitation all that was permitted by Islam. The idea, clearly, is that if they had now really submitted their will to that of God, they should shed all the taboos imposed by their priests or ancestors, and instead observe only the Islamic injunctions in the matter of eating and drinking.

قُلْ هَلْ أُنَبِّئُكُم بِشَرُّ مِّن ذَٰلِكَ مَثُوبَةً عِندَ ٱللَّهِ مَن لَّعَنَهُ ٱللَّهُ وَغَضِبَ عَلَيْهِ وَجَعَلَ مِنْهُمُ اللَّهُ وَغَضِبَ عَلَيْهِ وَجَعَلَ مِنْهُمُ اللَّهُ وَغَضِبَ عَلَيْهِ وَجَعَلَ مِنْهُمُ اللَّهُ وَأَضَلُ عَن سَوَآءِ ٱلسَّبِيلِ ۞ الْقِرَدَةَ وَٱلْخَنَاذِيرَ وَعَبَدَ ٱلطَّلْغُوتَ ۚ أُوْلَئِكَ شَرُّ مَّكَانًا وَأَضَلُ عَن سَوَآءِ ٱلسَّبِيلِ ۞

(iv) Say (O' Prophet): Shall I tell you of a fate worse than this? It is the fate of those whom Allah placed under His curse, who drew His wrath upon themselves, and of whom many were turned into apes and swine, and who rendered 'ibadah to taghoot.... (al-Ma'idah 5:60)

وَلَقَدْ بَعَثْنَا فِي كُلِّ أُمَّةٍ رَّسُولًا أَنِ آعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَٱجْتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّغُوتَ فَمِنْهُم مَّنْ هَدَى ٱللَّهُ وَلَغَدْ بَعَثْنَا فِي كُلِّ أُمَّةٍ رَّسُولًا أَنِ آعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَٱجْتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّغُوتَ فَمِنْهُم مَّنْ عَلَيْهِ ٱلطَّكَذِينَ نَ اللَّأَرْضِ فَٱنظُرُواْ كَيْفَ كَانَ عَلَيْهِ ٱلْمُكَذِّبِينَ (v) And We sent Prophets unto all the peoples (to teach them) to give 'their

(v) And We sent Prophets unto all the peoples (to teach them) to give their 'ibadah to Allah and not to taghoot. ... (an-Nahl 16:36)

(vi) And there are good tidings for those who gave up the 'ibadah of taghoot and adopted that of Allah (instead). (az-Zumar 39:17)

In all these three verses, 'ibadah of Taghoot means bondage to any or all of what the latter term stands for, that is, every state or authority or leadership, etc., which, in transgression against God, makes its own word prevail in the land, whether by the use of force or intimidation or through temptation and so on. And according to the Qur'ān to submit to the dictates of all such authority and do its bidding amounts to no less than the 'ibadah of taghoot. [Nasser in Egypt and Bhutto in Pakistan, were glaring recent examples of Taghootdom. There have been others before elsewhere, and there are many another contemporaneously making their word prevail against Allah's and invoking personality or secular cults as the better alternatives forgetting that, that they will one day have to render account to Allah shorn of all earthly authority, actually a bounty from Him for their trial. Abu Asad]

Now we come to some of the verses in which the word is used in the second sense only, that of submission or obedience:

(i) O Sons of Adam, did I not enjoin on you that you do not give ibadah to Satan, for he is your avowed enemy? (al-Yaseen 36:60)

As everybody knows, no one really worships Satan in the formal sense, and in fact he is cursed by the whole world, and hence the above charge, which will be made upon mankind on the Day of Judgement, means that people who obeyed the commands of the Devil and allowed themselves to be misled to the path shown by him thereby in effect gave their 'ibadah to him.

(ii) (And when it will be the Day of Judgement, God will say): Gather together all the wrongdoers and their associates, as also the gods other than Allah to whom they gave their 'ibadah and show them to the door of Hell.

And they will turn to one another in dispute. The worshippers will say, 'It is you who used to come to us from the right hand (of power and authority)!' Those worshipped will reply, 'Nay, (now you are blaming us) but is it not that you yourselves had no Faith and were in obstinate rebellion (to God).'

(as-Saffaat 37:22-23, 27-30)

If we reflect on the accusation and cross-accusation between those who gave their 'ibadah and those to whom it was given, we find that the latter do not here comprise any gods or idols but those religious or other "popular" leaders who came to the people in the garb of well-wishers or saviours of the nation or liberators, etc., and led them along the wrong path. The reference is to people who put on sanctified airs, and, while claiming to be friends, caused mischief in the land. It is blind obedience to such people that is here characterised as 'ibadah.

(iii) They (Jews and Christians) made their learned men and priests their rabbs instead of Allah, and Jesus son of Mary too, though they were not bidden except to give their 'ibadah to Allah alone.... (at-Tawbah 9:31)

Here making of the learned men and priests into rabbs and the giving of 'ibadah to them does not mean believing them to be gods, but making them the sole authority for deciding what to do and what not to do, and obeying their behests without caring to look for any divine or prophetic sanction behind them. This is the explanation, which was given by the Holy Prophet himself when, on an occasion, the question was put to him by a convert who had previously been a Christian.

As to the third sense, of worship, this has two aspects:

The first is that of performing one or more of the various rites of worship, such as bowing before the person or thing, standing in his or its presence with hands folded across the breast, of offering sacrifices before it, etc., irrespective of whether the person, etc., involved is regarded as god in his own right or as someone able to intercede with a major god or having a share in the running of the universe under the control of that god.

The other is to believe in the person, etc., as having control over the realm of cause and effect, and praying to him, invoking him in times of distress or trial, and seeking his protection against danger or disaster. Both kinds of acts amount, according to the Qur'ān, to worship, e.g.,

(i) Say, (O prophet): 'I have been forbidden to worship those whom you people worship other than Allah now that I have clear guidance from my Rabb....'

(al-Ghaafir 40:66)

(ii) (And Ibrahim said to his people): 'And I part company with you and turn away from you (all) and from those whom you invoke other than Allah, and I shall

call on my Rabb instead' And when he had turned away from them and from those they worshipped other than Allah, We blessed him with a son Ishaq (Isaac) (al-Maryam 19:48-49)

(iii) And who is more astray than one who calls on those other than Allah who will not make him any answer till Doomsday and who are in fact unaware even of being invoked; and when the people shall be gathered on the Day of Judgement, those so invoked will turn hostile to them and will repudiate their acts of worship.

(al-Ahqaaf 46:5-6)

In all these three verses, the Qur'an itself clarifies that by 'ibadah here is meant calling on the supposed gods or invoking them for help.

This worship of Jinns (genii) is explained later as follows:

jinns. (al-Jinn 72:6)

In other words, to seek the protection of the jinn amounts to giving them worship and believing that they have the power to grant such protection.

(vi) On the Day when Allah will gather them and the gods they used to worship other than Him, He will ask the latter whether it was they who had misled the

people or it was the people who had themselves gone astray. And they will reply 'Glory be to you! How could it have been fitting for us to take for protectors others besides You?.... (al-Furqaan 25:17-18)

The persons referred to here as having been worshipped are, obviously, the saintly and the pious, while worship of them implies belief in their possessing some of the attributes which are actually divine and in their being capable of listening to and granting the prayers of someone far away, and the showing of respect for them in such manner amounts to worship.

(vii) And on the Day when Allah will gather them together, and will say to the angels: 'Are you those they worshipped?' and they will reply, 'Glory be to you what have we to do with them? It is You Whom we regard as our Protector.'

(as-Saba 34:40-41)

Here the 'ibadah of the angels means their worship, for which purpose their idols were kept in places of worship, and various acts of worship were gone through in the hope of pleasing them and winning their favours and enlisting their help in worldly affairs.

(viii) And they used to worship, other than Allah, those who had not the power to do them either harm or good, and used to say, 'These are our intercessors with God.... (al-Yunus 10:18)

Here too the particular acts of worship amount to ibadah, and the particular manner in which it is done is also indicated. All the above examples illustrate the use of the word 'ibadah (or one or more of its derivatives) in one or other of the three senses, and we have now to give some examples of the comprehensive use of the word, embracing all the three. But before we do so, it seems desirable to be clear about one point.

In all the verses cited above, there is reference to the worship of others than Allah. Where worship ('ibadah) implies bondage and submission, those worshipped are, either the Devil, or those rebels against God who have become Taghoots and who, instead of making people give their obedience to God, make it exclusive for themselves; or those leaders (whether political or religious) who ignore the injunctions of the Qur'ān and make the people follow the ways devised by themselves [e.g., the upholders of "Kemalism", and "Panchshila", two heretical secularist concepts, both preferred openly to Islam, the pure Muslims being persecuted and even maligned as enemies of the country. Abu Asad.].

Where the word does mean worship – that is, performance of various rituals of worship, etc. those worshipped happen to be either the saints or other pious people, or the prophets who were raised to the status of godhood in varying degrees contrary to their own teachings; or the angels or the jinns who, through a misconception, were believed to have a share in divinity; or idols or imaginary powers or other physical representations which became the objects of worship through the insinuations of Satan. The Holy Qur'ān pronounces all such gods or objects of worship to be false, and their 'worship' to be wrong, irrespective of whether it amounts to bondage, or obedience, or the actual observance of the ritual of worship. All, insists the Qur'ān, are God's creatures and his slaves. They have no right to be given any kind of worship, nor does this worship beget anything but frustration, and debasement. Allah alone is the Lord of all, whether it be these gods or the rest of creation, and He alone has all the power and the authority and, hence, He alone is deserving of worship in any of the senses of the word:

(i) Verily those you worship are God's creatures like you, so call them, and let them make reply to you (that is, grant your prayers), if you are in the right.

And those to whom you call besides Him, can neither help you nor (for the matter of that) even themselves.

(al-A'raaf 7:194,197)

وَقَالُواْ ٱتَّخَذَ ٱلرَّحْمَانُ وَلَدًا السَّبْحَانَهُ وَبَادٌ مُّكْرَمُونَ ۞ لَا يَسْبِقُونَهُ بِٱلْقَوْلِ وَهُم بِأَمْرِهِ ٥ وَقَالُواْ ٱتَّخَذَ ٱلرَّحْمَانُ وَلَا إِلَّا لِمَنِ ٱلْآلِكُ مَا بَيْنَ أَيْدِيهِمْ وَمَا خَلْفَهُمْ وَلَا يَشْفَعُونَ إِلَّا لِمَنِ ٱرْتَضَىٰ وَهُم مِّنْ خَشْيَتِهِ ٤ يَعْمَلُونَ ۞ يَعْلَمُ مَا بَيْنَ أَيْدِيهِمْ وَمَا خَلْفَهُمْ وَلَا يَشْفَعُونَ إِلَّا لِمَنِ ٱرْتَضَىٰ وَهُم مِّنْ خَشْيَتِهِ ٤ مُشْفِقُونَ ۞ مُشْفِقُونَ ۞

(ii) And they say that Rahman (the God of Mercy) has taken a son now Himself. Far above is He of such a thing! They (the supposed sons) are, actually, His creatures whom He has honoured. (And yet, despite this honour) they dare not open their mouth on their own to make any submission to Him. They only do as He bids. He knows what is visible to them, and also what is hidden from them. They cannot intercede with Him in behalf of anyone (at all) save where He Himself wishes to accede to any intercession. And they are constantly in awe of Him. (al-Anbiyaa' 21:26-28)

وَجَعَلُواْ ٱلْمَلَائِكَةَ ٱلَّذِينَ هُمْ عِبَادُ ٱلرَّحْمَانِ إِنَاثًا ۚ أَشَهِدُواْ خَلْقَهُمْ ۚ سَتُكْتَبُ شَهَادَتُهُمْ وَيُسْئُلُونَ ۞

(iii) And they have made goddesses of angels, who are actually creatures of Ar-Rahman, The Merciful God.... (az-Zukhruf 43:19)

(iv) And they have assumed some blood relationship between God and the jinns, though the jinn know for themselves that they will one day have to appear before Him to account for their conduct. (as-Saffat 37:158)

(v) Neither did Jesus consider it beneath his dignity to be a slave of Allah, nor do the angels; and whosoever considers it beneath him to give himself in bondage to Allah, (then where can he escape from Him, and) He will gather them all to Himself. (an-Nisaa' 4:172)

(vi) The Sun and the Moon both follow courses (exactly) computed; and the plants and the trees both (alike) bow in adoration and submission to Allah (their Creator). (ar-Rahmaan 55:5-6)

تُسَبِّحُ لَهُ ٱلسَّمَاوَٰتُ ٱلسَّبْعُ وَٱلْأَرْضُ وَمَن فِيهِنَ ۚ وَإِن مِّن شَيْءٍ إِلَّا يُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِهِ - وَلَاكِن لَيْسَبِّحُ لَهُ ٱلسَّمَاوَٰتُ ٱلسَّبْعُ وَٱلْأَرْضُ وَمَن فِيهِنَ ۚ وَإِن مِّن شَيْءٍ إِلَّا يُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِهِ - وَلَاكِن لَاللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلْمُ اللَّهُ عَلْمُ اللَّهُ عَلْمُ اللَّهُ عَلْمِ اللَّهُ عَلْمُ اللَّهُ عَلَيْمًا عَفُورًا ۞

(vii) The seven heavens and the earth, and all beings therein, proclaim His Glory; there is not a thing but celebrates His praises, except that you understand it not....

(al-Israa' 17:44)

(viii) And to Him belongs all beings in the heavens and the earth, and all are subservient to his commands. (ar-Rum 30:26)

(ix) ... and there is not a creature that moves but He has grasp of its forelock (that is, complete control over it).... (al-Hud 11:56)

(x) There is not a single being in the heavens and the earth but will come to (God) Most Gracious as a bonded slave; He does take account of them (all), and has numbered them (all) exactly. And everyone of them will come to Him singly on the Day of Judgement.

(al-Maryam 19:93-95)

(xi) Say (O Prophet): 'O God! Lord of Power (and Rule), You Grant power to whom You pleases, and shed Power from whom You please; You endue with honour whom You please, and You bring low whom You please. In Your hand is all Good [That is, no good can come to any being unless Allah wills it so. Abu Asad]. Verily, You have (all the) power over everything. (aal-'Imraan 3:26)

Having thus clarified categorically that all who are worshipped besides Allah in any form were or are no more than His creatures and slaves with no power or authority of their own at all, the Qur'an demands of all human beings and jinns that 'ibadah must, in whatever form it take, be reserved exclusively for Allah. All bondage, submission, and worship should be to or of Him alone, and there should not be even the slightest semblance of these for anyone else:

وَلَقَدْ بَعَثْنَا فِي كُلِّ أُمَّةٍ رَّسُولًا أَنِ ٱعْبُدُواْ ٱللَّهَ وَٱجْتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّاغُوتَ فَمِنْهُم مَّنْ هَدَى ٱللَّهُ وَلَجْتَنِبُواْ ٱلطَّاغُوتَ فَمِنْهُم مَّنْ هَدَى ٱللَّهُ وَمِنْهُم مَّنْ حَقَّتْ عَلَيْهِ ٱلضَّلَالَةُ فَسِيرُواْ فِي ٱلْأَرْضِ فَٱنظُرُواْ كَيْفَ كَانَ عَلَقِبَةُ ٱلْمُكَذِّبِينَ ۞

- (i) And We sent a messenger to every people with the message that they give their 'ibadah to Allah and forbear from giving it to taghoot.... (an-Nahl 16:36)

(ii) Good tidings are for those who turned away from the 'ibadah of taghoot, and turned to Allah instead.... (az-Zumar 39:17)

(iii) Did I not enjoin upon you, O' sons of Adam, not to give your 'ibadah to Satan, for he is an open enemy to you, but to give it to Me instead and that is the straight path? (al-Yaseen 36:60-61)

(iv) They made their learned men and praises into Rabbs, although they were not bidden except to give their 'ibadah to Allah alone.... (at-Tawbah 9:31)

(v) O you who believe! If you have really made your 'ibadah exclusive for Us, then eat without hesitation of the clean and good things We have bestowed upon you, and render gratitude to God.... (al-Baqarah 2:172)

In these verses the 'ibadah which is ordered to be reserved exclusively for God is that which amounts to bondage or slavery and submission and obedience, and the implication clearly is that men are being told to forbear giving their submission and obedience to taghoot, to Satan, to the priests and rabbis, and to fathers and forefathers, and to give it instead to Allah alone:

(i) Say (O Prophet): 'Forbidden it is for me to give my 'ibadah to those to whom you call instead of God. Clear signs have I received from my Lord, and I have eke been bidden to bow to the Will of the Lord of all the Worlds' (al-Ghaafir 40:66)

(ii) And your Rabb has said: 'Call to Me, and I shall hear your prayer [This does not mean that all the prayers will necessarily be granted the way one wishes. The Holy Prophet is reported to have stated on one occasion that no prayer ever goes waste. Either Allah Almighty grants it, or He bestows something better-may be after some times or He averts some harm or disaster instead. It must be understood, however, the point does not need any argument that the prayer must be for something good. It would be the height of depravity, for example, for some misguided fool to pray that

Allah enable him to seduce the wife of a friend or to make a huge profit in a black-marketing transaction, and so on. And he certainly can have no right to feel ungrateful to Allah for not granting his Prayer. Abu Asad.] and as for those who go against My Commands, they will surely be flung into (the fire) of hell.'

(al-Ghaafir 40:60)

يُولِجُ ٱلَّيْلَ فِي ٱلنَّهَارِ وَيُولِجُ ٱلنَّهَارَ فِي ٱلَّيْلِ وَسَخَّرَ ٱلشَّمْسَ وَٱلْقَمَرَ كُلُّ يَجْرِي لِأَجَلٍ مُّسَمَّى فَلِحُهُ ٱلنَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ لَهُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ۚ وَٱلَّذِينَ تَدْعُونَ مِن دُونِهِ عَمَا يَمْلِكُونَ مِن قِطْمِيرٍ ۞ إِن ذَلِكُمُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّكُمْ لَهُ ٱلْمُلْكُ ۚ وَٱلْوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكْفُرُونَ بِشِرْكِكُمْ ۚ تَدْعُوهُمْ لَا يَسْمَعُواْ دُعَآءَكُمْ وَلَوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكْفُرُونَ بِشِرْكِكُمْ ۚ تَدْعُوهُمْ لَا يَسْمَعُواْ دُعَآءَكُمْ وَلَوْ سَمِعُواْ مَا ٱسْتَجَابُواْ لَكُمْ ۖ وَيَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ يَكُفُرُونَ بِشِرْكِكُمْ ۚ وَلَا يُنَبِّئُكَ مِثْلُ خَبِيرٍ ۞

(iii) ...this is Allah, the Rabb of all of you. All Power is His alone, and as for those you call to others than Him, they do not own any power; if you call to them, they do not listen to your prayer, and if they could listen they would not be able to respond, and on the Day of Judgement they will simply repudiate your association of them with God!.... (al-Fatir 35:13-14)

َ قُلْ أَتَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ مَا لَا يَمْلِكُ لَكُمْ ضَرَّا وَلَا نَفْعًا ۖ وَٱللَّهُ هُوَ ٱلسَّمِيعُ ٱلْعَلِيمُ (iv) Say (O Prophet): 'Do you give 'ibadah to those, other than Allah who have power to do you neither harm nor good, (whereas) Allah alone is the All-Hearing, AllKnowing.' (al-Ma'idah 5:76)

In these verses the emphasis is on making 'ibadah exclusive for Allah, in the sense of worship, and there is also evidence that the sending up of prayers to someone is also an act of 'ibadah, while the verses that precede and follow those quoted above speak of these supposed gods who were treated as co-sharers with Allah in His rubūbiyyah in the supernatural sense.

It should not therefore be difficult for anyone with even the least sense to understand that wherever the Qur'ān speaks of the 'ibadah of Allah, and it does not appear from the context that it is used specifically in one or other of its three different senses, it encompasses all the three, namely, bondage, submission, and worship, e.g,

(i) Verily, I am Allah; there is no ilaah hot I; therefore give your 'ibadah to Me (alone).... (at-Taha 20:14)

(ii) This is Allah, your Rabb; there is no ilaah but Hethe Creator of all that exists; therefore give your 'ibadah to Him (alone), and He it is Who looks after every thing and its needs. (al-An'aam 6:102)

(iii) Say (O Prophet): 'O People, if you are in doubt as to what my deen is, then let it be clear to you that I do not give my 'ibadah to those other than Allah to whom you give yours instead, I give mine to Allah, Who causes you to die, and I have been commanded to be of believers (in Him).' (al-Yunus 10:104)

مَا تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ إِلَّا أَسْمَآعً سَمَّيْتُمُوهَآ أَنتُمْ وَءَابَآقُ كُم مَّاۤ أَنزَلَ ٱللَّهُ بِهَا مِن سُلْطَانٍ ۚ إِنِ الْحُكْمُ إِلَّا لِللَّهِ ۚ أَمَرَ أَلَّا تَعْبُدُوٓا إِلَّا إِيَّاهُ ۚ ذَٰ لِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ وَلَكِنَّ أَكْثَرَ ٱلنَّاسِ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ ۞ الْحُكْمُ إِلَّا لِللَّهِ ۚ أَمَرَ أَلَّا سَعِبُدُوٓا إِلَّا إِيَّاهُ ۚ ذَٰ لِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ وَلَكِنَّ أَكْثَرَ ٱلنَّاسِ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ ۞

(iv) Those to whom you give your 'ibadah to others than Allah, they are nothing but things or beings whom your forefathers and you yourselves have, under false notions, come to believe as invested with divinity. Allah Himself has not sent down any proof thereof. To Allah alone belongs all Power and the Realm. Clearly has He ordained that to none but Him may one give one's 'ibadah, and that (alone) is the straight path.... (al-Yusuf 12:40)

(v) And Allah alone knows the realities unseen by man; with Him alone rests ultimate dispensation; therefore give your 'ibadah to Him, and in Him alone place your reliance.... (al-Hud 11:123)

وَمَا نَتَنَزَّلُ إِلَّا بِأَمْرِ رَبِّكَ ۖ لَهُ مَا بَيْنَ أَيْدِينَا وَمَا خَلْفَنَا وَمَا بَيْنَ ذَٰلِكَ ۚ وَمَا كَانَ رَبُّكَ نَسِيًّا ۞ رَبُّكَ السَّمَاوٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ وَمَا بَيْنَهُمَا فَٱعْبُدْهُ وَٱصْطَبِرْ لِعِبَادَتِهِ عَ هَلْ تَعْلَمُ لَهُ سَمِيًّا ۞ رَبُّكَ السَّمَاوٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ وَمَا بَيْنَهُمَا فَٱعْبُدْهُ وَٱصْطَبِرْ لِعِبَادَتِهِ عَ هَلْ تَعْلَمُ لَهُ سَمِيًّا ۞

(vi) To Him (alone) belongs all that is on front of us or behind us or in between; nor is your Rabb given to lapses of memory; He is the Rabb of the heavens and the earth and whatever is in between; therefore give your ibadah to Him alone, and keep steadfast in such 'ibadah alone.... (al-Maryam 19:64-65)

(vii) ... So, whoso wishes to meet His Rabb, then let him do pious deeds, and not mix up the 'ibadah of his 'Rabb with that of any other. (al-Kahf 18:110)

There truly seems not the slightest reason for taking the word 'ibadah as used in these verses to have only one or other of the three senses, of worship, bondage, or submission. Actually, the Qur'ān puts its whole d'awah and its import in verses like these and, obviously, its whole d'awah is none other than that our bondage, our submission, and our worship should all be for Allah, wholly and solely. Therefore, the restriction of the meaning of the term, in the above verses, to just any one of the three senses amounts to placing a limitation on the d'awah of the Qur'ān and the logical result of this would be that those who embrace the Islamic faith with such a restricted understanding of the Qur'ānic d'awah will be able to achieve only a sub-standard compliance with its precepts and will remain defective in their Iman.

5. DEEN

5.1. Usage and Meaning

Like the three terms already dealt with, the fourth, and last of the basic Qur'ānic terms, namely, Deen, had different connotations among the Arabs, and their use of it and its various derivatives revolved round one or other of the following four basic concepts or relationships, etc., namely:

- Dominance, or sway, on the part of someone in authority.
- Obedience, servitude, or worship on the part of the one submitting to the authority.
- Laws, rules or regulations or code imposed, and required to be observed, in the context of the above relationship.
- Calling to account (for obedience or non-obedience to the Authority or for compliance or non-compliance with its dictates), passing judgement, and pronouncing reward or punishment.

The word had not, however, attained the status of a formal term as such before the revelation of the Qur'ān. The Arabs were not very clear in their minds as to the concepts involved nor were their ideas lofty in this context and that is the reason why the word had not found its way into the terminology of any systematic and recognized school of thought. It was in the Qur'ān in which, obviously because the word was particularly suited to its purpose, that it was given very clearcut and definite connotations, and it was this aspect which made the word one of the most important in the Qur'ānic terminology. In that terminology, it stands for the entire way of life, of which the composite factors are:

- Sovereignty and supreme authority.
- Obedience and submission to such authority.
- The system of thought and action established through the exercise of that authority.
- Retribution meted out by the authority, in consideration of loyalty and obedience to it, or rebellion and transgression against it.

And, as in other cases, the Qur'ān employs the term, on different occasions, in one or more of the above four senses, but where the intention is to imply the whole way of life, it uses the definite article 'al' before the word, to make it read 'al-Deen'. Examples of such different uses are as follows:

5.2 First and Second Sense

ٱللَّهُ ٱلَّذِى جَعَلَ لَكُمُ ٱلْأَرْضَ قَرَارًا وَٱلسَّمَآءَ بِنَآءً وَصَوَّرَكُمْ فَأَحْسَنَ صُورَكُمْ وَرَزَقَكُم مِّنَ اللَّهُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّ الْعَلَمِينَ ۞ هُوَ ٱلْحَيُّ لَآ إِلَهَ إِلَّا هُوَ فَٱدْعُوهُ الطَّيِّبَاتِ ۚ ذَٰلِكُمُ ٱللَّهُ رَبُّ ٱلْعَلَمِينَ ۞ هُوَ ٱلْحَيُّ لَآ إِلَهَ إِلَّا هُوَ فَٱدْعُوهُ مُنْ اللَّهُ رَبُّ ٱلْعَلَمِينَ ۞ مُخْلِصِينَ لَهُ ٱلدِّينَ ۖ ٱلْحَمْدُ لِلَّهِ رَبِّ ٱلْعَلَمِينَ ۞

It is Allah Who has made the earth as a resting place for you, and the sky a canopy, and has given you shape and what a piece of work it is! - and has provided for your sustenance things pure and wholesome; such is Allah, your Lord. So Glory be to Allah, the Lord of the Worlds. He is the Living (One); there is no god but He; so address your prayers to Him, making your deen exclusive for Him. Praise be to Allah, the Lord of the Worlds. (al-Ghaafir 40:65)

قُلْ إِنِّى أُمِرْتُ أَنْ أَعْبُدَ ٱللَّهَ مُخْلِطًا لَّهُ ٱلدِّينَ ۞ وَأُمِرْتُ لِأَنْ أَكُونَ أَوَّلَ ٱلْمُسْلِمِينَ ۞ قُلْ إِنِّى أَخَافُ إِنْ عَصَيْتُ رَبِّى عَذَابَ يَوْمٍ عَظِيمٍ ۞ قُلِ ٱللَّهَ أَعْبُدُ مُخْلِطًا لَهُ وِينِي ۞ فَأَعْبُدُواْ إِنِّ الْخَاصِرِينَ ٱلَّذِينَ خَسِرُوٓاْ أَنفُسَهُمْ وَأَهْلِيهِمْ يَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ اللَّا ذَٰلِكَ مَا شِئْتُم مِّن دُونِهِ عَالَىٰ إِنَّ ٱلْخَلْسِرِينَ ٱلَّذِينَ خَسِرُوٓاْ أَنفُسَهُمْ وَأَهْلِيهِمْ يَوْمَ ٱلْقِيَامَةِ اللَّهُ أَلَا ذَٰلِكَ هُوَ ٱلْخُسْرَانُ ٱلْمُبِينُ ۞ لَهُم مِّن فَوْقِهِمْ ظُلَلٌ مِّن ٱلنَّارِ وَمِن تَحْتِهِمْ ظُلَلٌ ذَٰلِكَ يُخَوِّفُ ٱللَّهُ هُو ٱلْخُوسَ أَن يَعْبُدُوهَا وَأَنَابُوٓاْ إِلَى ٱللّهِ لَهُمُ بِهِ ٤ عِبَادَهُ وَ يَعْبُدُوهَا وَأَنَابُوٓاْ إِلَى ٱللّهِ لَهُمُ اللهِ لَهُمُ اللهِ عَبَادِ ۞ وَٱلَّذِينَ ٱجْتَنَبُواْ ٱلطَّاغُوتَ أَن يَعْبُدُوهَا وَأَنَابُوٓاْ إِلَى ٱللّهِ لَهُمُ اللهِ لَهُمُ اللهِ لَهُمُ اللهِ لَهُمْ عَبَادِ ۞ وَٱلَّذِينَ ٱجْتَنَبُواْ ٱلطَّاغُوتَ أَن يَعْبُدُوهَا وَأَنَابُوٓاْ إِلَى ٱللّهِ لَهُمُ اللهُ لَهُمُ اللهُ لَهُمْ مَلَىٰ أَلَكُ مِنَا وَاللّهُ لَهُمُ اللّهُ لَهُمُ اللهُ لَهُمْ عَبَادِ ۞ اللّهُ لَهُمْ عَبَادٍ ۞

Say (O Mohammad): 'I have been bidden to give my 'ibadah to Allah, making my deen exclusive to Him, and bidden to be the first of His obedient-servants.'... say (O' Mohammed): 'It is Allah to Whom I give my 'ibadah, making my deen exclusive for Him; (and as for you,) give yours to whoever or whatsoever you may wish to give it to (if you will not listen to me but wish to continue in your wrong ways)'... and as for those who are careful and wise enough not to give their 'ibadah to taghoot, and who turn to Allah alone, there (surely) are glad tidings for them. (az-Zumar 39:11-17)

إِنَّا أَنْزَلْنَا إِلَيْكَ ٱلْكِتَابَ بِٱلْحَقِّ فَأَعْبُدِ ٱللَّهَ مُخْلِطًا لَّهُ ٱلدِّينَ ۞ أَلَا لِلَّهِ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْخَالِصُ ۚ وَٱلَّذِينَ ٱتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ أَوْلِيَآ ءَ مَا نَعْبُدُهُمْ إِلَّا لِيُقَرِّبُونَاۤ إِلَى ٱللَّهِ زُلْفَىۤ إِنَّ ٱللَّهَ يَحْكُمُ بَيْنَهُمْ فِي وَٱلَّذِينَ ٱتَّخَذُواْ مِن دُونِهِ ۚ أَوْلِيَآ ءَ مَا نَعْبُدُهُمْ إِلَّا لِيُقَرِّبُونَاۤ إِلَى ٱللَّهِ زُلْفَىٓ إِنَّ ٱللَّهَ يَحْكُمُ بَيْنَهُمْ فِي مَنْ هُوَ كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ ۞ مَا هُمْ فِيهِ يَخْتَلِفُونَ ۗ إِنَّ ٱللَّهَ لَا يَهْدِى مَنْ هُوَ كَاذِبٌ كَفَّارٌ ۞

Verily We have sent down to you (O Muhammad) Book, with Truth; therefore, make your deen exclusive for Allah, and give your ibadah to Him alone. Hark! Deen pertains exclusively to Him (and Him alone).... (az-Zumar 39:2-3)

وَلَهُ مَا فِي ٱلسَّمَاوٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ وَلَهُ ٱلدِّينُ وَاصِبًا ۚ أَفَعَيْرَ ٱللَّهِ تَتَّقُونَ ۞

And to Him belongs all, there is in the heavens and the earth, and Deen is (rightly) His alone. Why is it, then, that you fear others the way you should fear Him (alone)? (an-Nahl 16:52)

Do (the non-believers) want some deen other than Allah's, and this despite the fact that to Him are subservient, willingly or unwillingly, all the creatures and things that constitute the universe and to Him it is that they shall (all) return?

(aal-'Imran 3:83)

And they were not bidden except that they give their 'ibadah to Allah, making their deen exclusive for Him (and Him alone).... (al-Bayyinah 98:5)

In all the above examples the word has been employed to signify the vesting of the Supreme authority in Allah alone, tacit acknowledgement of that fact, and complete unquestioning obedience and submission to that authority. The making of one's Deen exclusive for Allah means that one should not treat anyone other than Allah as having the ultimate authority, domain, and rulership over the universe and should so make one's obedience and submission exclusive for Him that there is no association of anyone else with Him in this respect. What is required is that there should not be even the slightest element of

association and treatment of anyone else as having sovereignty or authority and being entitled to obedience and submission as of independent right. [The implication here is that any submission to anyone other than Allah should only be in pursuance of and in conformity with the obedience and submission due exclusively to Him, and with scrupulous regard for the limits prescribed by Him. Anything done by a son in obedience to the commands of his father, by a wife to those of her husband, by a slave or a servant to those of his master, and all other manifestations of obedience constitute, notwithstanding the nature of the relationship if in pursuance of Allah's Injunction and within the limits prescribed by Him, submission to Him in practice and, as such acts of 'ibadah. If, however, they do not satisfy this criterion, and obedience is rendered to someone as if it was dire to him as of independent right, they amount to sin, and rebellion against Allah's Commands. In a State founded and run in accordance with His Law, it is the religious duty of every Muslim to obey the state and all its commands. If it is not so founded and run, then it is sin to obey. - A. A. Maududi]

5.3. The Third Sense

قُلْ يَآئَيُّهَا ٱلنَّاسُ إِن كُنتُمْ فِي شَكُّ مِّن دِينِي فَلَآ أَعْبُدُ ٱلَّذِينَ تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ وَلَاكِنْ أَعْبُدُ ٱللَّذِينَ تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِ ٱللَّهِ وَلَاكِنْ أَعْبُدُ ٱللَّهَ ٱلَّذِي يَتَوَفَّلَكُمْ ﴿ وَأَمْ لِللِّينِ حَنِيفًا وَلَا اللَّهَ ٱللَّذِي يَتَوَفَّلَكُمْ ﴿ وَأَمْ لِللِّينِ حَنِيفًا وَلَا اللَّهَ ٱللَّهَ ٱللَّهَ ٱللَّهَ اللَّهَ اللَّهَ اللَّهَ اللَّهُ الللّهُ اللَّهُ اللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللّهُ اللللّهُ اللّهُ الللللّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ اللللّهُ الللللّهُ الللللّهُ اللللللّهُ اللللللّهُ الللللللللهُ اللللللللهُ اللللللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ اللللللهُ اللللهُ اللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللللهُ اللللهُ اللللهُ اللللهُ الللهُ الللللهُ الللللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ اللللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللللهُ اللللهُ الللهُ الللللهُ الللّهُ اللللللّهُ الللللهُ الللللللهُ الللللهُ الللهُ اللللهُ اللهُ الللهُ اللهُ الللهُ ال

Say (O Muhammad): 'If you suffer from any doubts as to the details, or validity or rationality of my deen, then let it be known to you that I do not give me 'ibadah to anyone other than Allah He Who (having alone the power in this regard) causes you to die, and I have been bidden to be of the believers (in Him), and to set my conduct and coarse wholly and solely according to the Deen and not to become one of those who associate others with Allah.' (al-Yunus 10:104-105)

مَا تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِهِ عَ إِلّآ أَسْمَاءً سَمَّيْتُمُوهَاۤ أَنتُمْ وَءَابَآ وُكُم مَّاۤ أَنزَلَ ٱللَّهُ بِهَا مِن سُلْطَانٍ ۚ إِن مِا تَعْبُدُونَ مِن دُونِهِ عَ إِلّآ أَسْمَاءً سَمَّيْتُمُوهَاۤ أَنتُمْ وَالْكِنَّ ٱلْقَيِّمُ وَلَلْكِنَّ ٱلْكَيْنُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ وَلَلْكِنَّ ٱكْثَرَ ٱلنَّاسِ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ \mathbf{n} ... authority vests in Allah alone. (And) He has Commanded that we do not give our 'ibadah to any accept Him; this is the Deen, right and proper. (al-Yusuf 12:40)

وَلَهُ مِن فِي ٱلسَّمَاوُٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ اللَّكُلُّ لَهُ وَالنَّوْنَ ۞ وَهُو ٱلَّذِي يَبْدَؤُا ٱلْخَلْقَ ثُمَّ يُعِيدُهُ وَهُو الْقَرِيرُ ٱلْحَكِيمُ ۞ ضَرَبَ لَكُم مَّنَ الْهُونُ عَلَيْهِ ۚ وَلَهُ ٱلْمَثَلُ ٱلْأَعْلَىٰ فِي ٱلسَّمَاوُٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضِ ۚ وَهُو ٱلْعَزِيرُ ٱلْحَكِيمُ ۞ ضَرَبَ لَكُم مَّنَ اللَّهُ مِنْ اللَّهُ مِنْ اللَّهُ مِنْ اللَّهُ عَلَىٰ فِي مَا رَزَقَنْكُمْ فَأَنتُمْ فِيهِ مَّنَ أَنفُسِكُم مِن اللَّهُ مِن اللَّهُ عَلَىٰ فَي مَا رَزَقْنُكُمْ فَأَنتُمْ فِيهِ سَوَآءٌ تَخَافُونَهُمْ كَخِيفَتِكُمْ أَنفُسَكُم ۚ كَذَٰلِكَ نُفصِّلُ ٱلنَّايَاتِ لِقَوْمٍ يَعْقِلُونَ ۞ بَلِ ٱتَّبَعَ ٱلَّذِينَ طَلَمُواْ أَهُوآءَهُم بِغَيْرِ عِلْمُ فَمَن يَهْدِي مَنْ أَضَلَّ ٱللَّهُ وَمَا لَهُم مِّن نَّاصِرِينَ ۞ فَأَقِمْ وَجْهَكَ طَلَمُواْ أَهُوآءَهُم بِغَيْرِ عِلْمُ أَنفُسَكُم أَنشَاسُ لَا يَعْلَمُونَ ۞ لَللَّ اللَّهِ أَلَّذِينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ لِللَّينِ حَنِيهُا ۚ فِطْرَتَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلَّتِي فَطَرَ ٱلنَّاسَ عَلَيْهَا ۖ لَا تَبْدِيلَ لِخَلْقِ ٱللَّهِ ذَٰلِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ لِلللَّينِ حَنِيهُا ۚ فِطْرَتَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلَّتِي فَطَرَ ٱلنَّاسَ عَلَيْهَا ۖ لَا تَبْدِيلَ لِخَلْقِ ٱللَّهِ ذَٰلِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ لِللَّذِينِ حَنِيهُا ۚ فِطْرَتَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلَّتِي فَطَرَ ٱلنَّاسَ عَلَيْهَا ۖ لَا تَبْدِيلَ لِخَلْقِ ٱللَّهِ ۚ ذَٰلِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ لِلللَّذِينِ حَنِيهُا ۚ فِطْرَتَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلْكُونَ اللَّهُ عَلَى اللَّهُ مَلَى اللَّهُ اللَّهُ عَلَى اللَّهُ اللَّذِينُ الْقَيْمُ وَلَا لَا لَكُونَ ۞

And to Him belong all who are in the heavens and the earth. All are subservient to Him

He has propounded to you a similitude from your own (experience). Is any of your slaves a partner with you in the bounty We have conferred upon you? Do you make them equal partners in your ownership of your possessions?...

... the truth is that these misguided people follow their own wrong and baseless notions, ideas and desires without proper knowledge...

So you (O Muhammad) set your face straight upon the Deen, and follow the natural course meant by Allah for men [What is meant is that it is Allah alone Who has created man, and provided for his sustenance and others of his needs, that there is no god but He, and that He alone is man's Master and the only authority rightfully deserving of his worship. Therefore, it would be fitly in accordance with this natural fact that man should believe, and behave, as only Allah's creature and servant and not anyone else's at all - Maududi]. It is not right that Allah's Design be interfered with. This is the right and proper Deen and yet many a people know this not. (ar-Rum 30:26-30)

ٱلزَّانِيَةُ وَٱلزَّانِي فَٱجْلِدُواْ كُلَّ وَحِدٍ مِّنْهُمَا مِائَةَ جَلْدَةٍ ۖ وَلَا تَأْخُذْكُم بِهِمَا رَأْفَةٌ فِي دِينِ ٱللَّهِ وَٱلْيَوْمِ ٱلْنَاخِرِ ﴿ وَلْيَشْهَدْ عَذَابَهُمَا طَآئِفَةٌ مِّنَ ٱلْمُؤْمِنِينَ ۞

The adulterer, and the adulteress, let them both be given a hundred stripes each, and let not pity overcome you in a matter of Allah's Deen....

[Adultery, in Islam, is the commission of the sexual act between a male and a female not married to each other. The fact that it has been committed through mutual consent is no mitigation of the offence. The punishment here prescribed is that in the case of persons who are unmarried. In the case of a married person (who would have less reason to commit adultery), the punishment is that he or she be stoned to death, and there are categorical orders that this be done in public and be witnessed by a crowd (so as to serve as a lesson to others). In fact all bodily punishments are required, by the Shari'ah to be inflicted in public. There is far more psychology in this than in all the writings of those who decry whipping or death sentences, in the name of humanness. Abu Asad]. (an-Nur 24:2)

إِنَّ عِدَّةَ ٱلشُّهُورِ عِندَ ٱللَّهِ ٱثْنَا عَشَرَ شَهْرًا فِي كِتَابِ ٱللَّهِ يَوْمَ خَلَقَ ٱلسَّمَا وَٰتِ وَٱلْأَرْضَ مِنْهَا أَرْبَعَةٌ حُرُمُ ۚ فَلِكَ ٱلدِّينُ ٱلْقَيِّمُ ۚ فَلَا تَظْلِمُواْ فِيهِنَّ أَنفُسَكُمْ ۚ وَقَاتِلُواْ ٱلْمُشْرِكِينَ كَآفَةً كَمَا أَرْبَعَةٌ حُرُمُ ۚ فَاللّهُ مَعَ ٱلْمُتَّقِينَ ۞ يُقَاتِلُونَكُمْ كَآفَةً ۚ وَٱعْلَمُواْ أَنَّ ٱللّهَ مَعَ ٱلْمُتَّقِينَ ۞

In Allah's Writ, the number of months has always been twelve to a year, from the day He erected the heavens and the earth; of which (twelve) four are sacred; this is the true and straight deen (usage).... (at-Tawbah 9:36)

And thus did those whom they associated with Allah make it appear a commendable act in the eyes of the mushrikeen [that is, the people guilty of shirk, the association of others with God - Maududi] to slay their children in order to lead them to their own destruction, and cause confusion in their deen....

(al-An'aam 6:137)

Have they taken some people to be partners (with Allah) who prescribe ways for them in the nature of deen, for which they have had no permission from Allāh (ash-Shooraa 42:21)

For you, your deen, and for me mine own. (al-Kaafirun 109:6)

In all these verses, the word deen has been used to mean the law, rules or regulations, shari'ah, or code of conduct, or that system of thought and action which a person subscribes to and lives by. If the ultimate authority for the law or code, etc., which is followed, is God Himself, then the person concerned in observing Allah's deen; if it owes us itself to the commandments of a monarch, then he is in the monarch's Deen; if it is prescribed by some priests or pundits or other religious leaders then he is observing their Deen; and if it has been laid down by the family, the clan or the tribe, or the national body-politic, then he is following their deen. In other words, the basic, critical factor as to the deen a person follows is the ultimate authority responsible for it.

5.4. The Fourth Sense

Verily, that which you are promised (that is, life after death) is true, and deep (the reckoning and the judgement and retribution) must indeed come to pass.

(adh-Dhaariyaat 51:5-6)

Have you noticed the person who denies Deen (the life after death)? He is one who spurns the orphan, and does not urge people to feed the needy and the indigent.

(al-Maa'oon 107:1-3)

And what do you know of the Day of Deen? Yea, what (little) do you know of the Day of deen. That is the Day when no human being shall be able to be of any service to another, the Day on which all authority and dispensation will tangibly be in the hands of Allah. (al-Infitaar 82:17-19)

Obviously, in these verses, the word has been used to imply both the final reckoning when men shall have been raised from the dead as well as the reward or punishment which will follow.

5.5. As a Comprehensive Term

In the examples given above, the word has been used more or less in the four different senses in which the Arabs employed it before the advent of Islam. It remains to give a few examples of its use to mean a whole way of life in which a person gives his submission and obedience to someone whom he regards as having the ultimate authority, shapes his conduct according to the bounds and laws and rules prescribed by that being, looks to him for recognition honour, and reward for loyal service, and fears the disgrace or punishment that could follow any lack on his part. There is perhaps no word in the terminology of any country or people - other than Muslims - which would comprehensively embrace all these factors. The word 'state' as employed in our own day does, to some extent, approximate to the sense, but even this word lacks the far wider connotation which would bring it on a par with the word Deen. Examples of the Qur'ānic use of deen in this comprehensive sense are as follows:

Fight those people who do not believe in Allah, nor in the Day of Judgement, nor do they treat as forbidden that which has been forbidden by Allah and His Prophet, and who do not make the true deen their deen; fight them until they decide to submit and agree to pay the Jizyah.... [This was a tax paid by all non-Muslim, who submitted to Islamic rule and were therefore entitled to its protection. Its incidence was light and was only paid by those who were capable of bearing arms and had the means to pay. In return, they were excused from military service; which is obligatory on the Muslims. Abu Asad] (at-Tawbah 9:29)

Here, the word deen obviously embraces belief in Allah, as the Supreme Authority, and submission and obedience to Him as a logical requirement following on from such recognition, the raising after death and calling to account, pronouncing judgement, and pronouncing and implementing reward or punishment, as also the code which prescribes what is permitted and what is forbidden. It is after having detailed these four factors that the Qur'ān accuses the people involved of not making the true deen their deen too.

And, said the Pharaoh: Leave me to slay Musa, and then let him call upon his Rabb (to save him). (I must slay him for) I am very much afraid that he might change your deen or disturb the peace of land. (al-Ghaafir 40:26)

In the light of all the details contained in the Qur'ān of what transpired between the Pharaoh and Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace), it is clear that the word deen as used here does not stand only for 'religion' but covers also the whole politico-social and cultural set-up. The Pharaoh's contention was that if Hazrat Musa (on whom be peace) succeeded in his mission, there would come about a revolutionary change in which the prevailing way of life with the Pharaoh as the ultimate authority, together with all the laws, rules, and customs etc., would be uprooted, and either a whole new way of life would take its place on completely new foundations, or no new way of life would establish itself at all and the land would fall a prey to anarchy.

إِنَّ ٱلدِّينَ عِندَ ٱللَّهِ ٱلْإِسْلَمُ ۗ وَمَا ٱخْتَلَفَ ٱلَّذِينَ أُوتُواْ ٱلْكِتَابَ إِلَّا مِنْ بَعْدِ مَا جَآءَهُمُ ٱلْعِلْمُ بَغْيًا ۞ كَنْنَهُمْ ۗ وَمَن يَكْفُرْ بِأَيَاتِ ٱللَّهِ فَإِنَّ ٱللَّهَ سَرِيعُ ٱلْحِسَابِ ۞ كَنْنَهُمْ ۗ وَمَن يَكْفُرْ بِأَيَاتِ ٱللَّهِ فَإِنَّ ٱللَّهَ سَرِيعُ ٱلْحِسَابِ ۞

Insofar as Allah's scheme for man goes, the only Deen for him is 'Islam' and none other.... (aal-'Imran 3:19)

And whosoever seeks any deen other than 'Islam', it shall never receive acceptance.... (aal-'Imran 3:85)

It is He - Allah - Who sent his Messenger with true Guidance, and with the True Deen to make it triumph over other deens, caring naught what annoyance this may cause to those who associate others with Him. (at-Tawbah 9:33)

وَقَاتِلُوهُمْ حَتَّىٰ لَا تَكُونَ فِتْنَةٌ وَيَكُونَ ٱلدِّينُ كُلُّهُ لِلَّهِ ﴿ وَقَاتِلُوهُمْ حَتَّىٰ لَا تَكُونَ فِتْنَةٌ وَيَكُونَ ٱلدِّينُ كُلُّهُ لِللهِ ﴿ وَاللَّهُ لِمَا يَعْمَلُونَ بَصِيرٌ ۞

And continue the fight against them until all mischief is effectively destroyed and the only deen holding away is Allah's deen and none other.

(al-Anfaal 8:39)

When Allah's help arrives, and victory results, and you see people joining in Allah's deen in crowd, then Glorify your Rabb, and beg forgiveness of Him, for He is the Oft-Forgiving?

[Perhaps the more correct translation than the one I have acutely chosen would be when Allah's special help arrived, and victory resulted, then it is your duty that you Glorify your Rabb (Who sent the help and gave you the victory) and that you seek forgiveness of Him (for any failing you may have unwittingly committed); Verily He is the Oft-Forgiving. Abu Asad]

(an-Nasr 110)

In all these verses, the word Deen stands for the complete way of life, including man's beliefs, his moral principles, and his behaviour in all walks of life.

In the first two verses it is said that the right and proper way of life intended by God for man is that founded on obedience to Him and conformity to His Laws. Any other way of life, based on someone else's supposed right to ultimate authority and submission to it, has not the slightest place in Allah's scheme for man and is hence wholly unacceptable to Him. And this is but natural. Man is God's creature and lives in His Domain and God is his Master and Sustainer. How then, can God be expected to consent that man may spend his life in obedience to someone else similarly His creature and dependant, and look to that someone for guidance? The third verse proclaims that Allah sent His Messenger with the true Deen, the way of life meant by Him for man, which is known as Islam, and it was the primary purpose of the Prophet's mission that he should make this Deen prevail in their stead and triumph over all other ways of life.

In the fourth, the believers have been ordered to fight all non-believers until mischief — that is, every system of thought, belief, and action which is not based on recognition of Allah as the Supreme Authority, and which therefore will perpetually remain the source of all strife and unrest — has been wiped out, and entire humanity adopts the approved way of life, Allah's Deen.

The fifth set of verses was revealed when, after twenty three years of prolonged struggle the Islamic Revolution had overcome all resistance in Arabia, when Islam had established itself and been universally accepted as a system of belief, thought, morality, culture, etc., in all its details and in all walks of life, and delegation after delegation from all parts of the country was arriving to pledge allegiance to it, and the Holy Prophet was thus witnessing the fulfilment of his mission. After referring to this, the verse goes on to tell the Prophet مما منظور المعارفة too, is alone free of all shortcomings and failings and complete and perfect in every respect. Therefore, any credit for

the success which crowned the Prophet's efforts, was due rightfully to Him alone, and the Prophet should Glorify Him, and utter His praises, and beg forgiveness for any possible shortcomings that might have occurred during his twenty three years long term of service to his Lord. [May Allah's choicest peace and blessings be upon this most pious and perfect of human beings, our intercessor with Allah, on the Day of Judgement! May Allah forgive the translator for any failing or short-coming is this humble effort to present His Deen - Abu Asad]